## **DIGITAL COMMONS** @ UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH FLORIDA

## University of South Florida Digital Commons @ University of South Florida

USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations

USF Graduate Theses and Dissertations

January 2015

# The effects of supplemented metabolites on lifespan and stress response pathways in Caenorhabditis elegans

Clare B. Edwards University of South Florida, cbedward@mail.usf.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/etd

Part of the Biology Commons, Cell Biology Commons, and the Molecular Biology Commons

#### **Scholar Commons Citation**

Edwards, Clare B., "The effects of supplemented metabolites on lifespan and stress response pathways in Caenorhabditis elegans" (2015). *USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations.* https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/etd/5681

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the USF Graduate Theses and Dissertations at Digital Commons @ University of South Florida. It has been accepted for inclusion in USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ University of South Florida. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@usf.edu.

#### The Effects of Supplemented Metabolites on Lifespan and Stress Response Pathways in

Caenorhabditis elegans

by

#### Clare Edwards

#### A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Cell Biology, Microbiology, and Molecular Biology College of Arts and Sciences University of South Florida

#### Major Professor: Patrick Bradshaw, Ph.D. Dominic D'Agostino, Ph.D. Meera Nanjundan, Ph.D. Sandra Westerheide, Ph.D.

#### Date of Approval: June 1, 2015

Keywords: aging, genetics, ketones, calorie restriction

Copyright © 2015, Clare Edwards

#### **DEDICATION**

I dedicate this research to Grace Raburn, Carl Darren Blackburn, and Bubba the Bubble Gum Boy. Without each, it would have taken me much longer to realize my goals. Moreover, I dedicate this work to anyone who chooses to battle aging, thus foregoing a peaceful life in return for a rewarding existence.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank my mentor, Dr. Patrick Bradshaw, for his guidance. I am grateful for my committee members: Dr. Dominic D'Agostino, Dr. Sandra Westerhaide, and Dr. Meera Nanjundan, as each of these people made valuable contributions to my Ph.D. experience. I would also like to thank Dr. Lindsay Shaw and Robert Buzzeo Hill for their continual assistance and professional suggestions. Further, I am indebted to Neil Copes for his support on protocols, guidance with model organisms, and laboratory training. Finally, I would like to thank my husband, John Michael Canfield, for not only his contributions in the lab, but for his unending support, love, and optimism.

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
Abbreviations	xii
Abstract	xiv
Chapter 1: Introduction and Background	1
1.1 Mitochondrial dysfunction	1
1.2 Mitochondrial disease	2
1.3 Calorie restriction	4
1.4 Calorie restriction and sirtuins	7
1.5 Altering epigenetics to increase longevity	9
1.6 Hormesis	10
1.7 Hormesis hypothesis of CR	12
1.8 Mitohormesis	13
1.9 TCA cycle metabolites	14
1.10 Amino acids, disease, and aging	16
1.10.1 Alanine	17
1.10.2 Arginine	17
1.10.3 Asparagine	18
1.10.4 Aspartic Acid	18
1.10.5 Cysteine	18
1.10.6 Glutamine	19
1.10.7 Glutamate	19
1.10.8 Glycine	20
1.10.9 Histidine	20
1.10.10 Isoleucine	21
1.10.11 Leucine	21
1.10.12 Lysine	22
1.10.13 Methionine	22
1.10.14 Phenylalanine	23
1.10.15 Proline	23
1.10.16 Serine	24

1.10.17 Threonine	24
1.10.18 Tryptophan	24
1.10.19 Tyrosine	25
1.10.20 Valine	25
1.11 Beta-hydroxybutyrate	26
1.12 C. elegans as a model to study nutritional effects on lifespan	27
1.13 Hypothesis and objectives	
1.14 Impact and significance	
1.15 References	31
Chapter 2: Materials and Methods	45
2.1 C. elegans strains	45
2.2 Chemicals	45
2.3 Lifespan measurements	47
2.3.1 Lifespan measurements in 250 mL liquid culture	47
2.3.2 Lifespan measurements in cell culture inserts	48
2.3.3 High glucose lifespan measurements	49
2.4 RNAi feeding experiments	49
2.5 GFP reporter strains	49
2.6 Microscopy and quantification	50
2.7 Thermotolerance assays	50
2.7.1 Thermotolerance assays performed in liquid media	50
2.7.2 Thermotolerance assays performed on NGM agar	50
2.8 Alpha-synuclein aggregation assays	51
2.9 Aβ-mediated paralysis assays	51
2.10 Polyglutamine aggregation assays	52
2.11 Lifespan assays using transgenic TDP-43 nematodes	52
2.12 Protein assay	52
2.13 NAD, NADH, NAD, and NADPH measurements	53
2.14 GST-4:: GFP fluorescence analysis	53
2.15 DAF-16:: GFP and SKN-1::GFP nuclear translocation assays	54
2.16 Thrashing measurements	54
2.17 Pharyngeal pumping measurements	54
2.18 Oxygen consumption measurements	55
2.18.1 Oxygen measurements using the Clark Oxygen Electrode	55
2.18.2 Oxygen measurements using PreSens OxoPlates	55
2.19 ATP assays	56
2.20 Mitochondrial membrane potential determination	56
2.21 BHB dehydrogenase assays	56
2.22 Statistical analysis	57
2.23 References	57
Chapter 3: Malate and Fumarate Extend Lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans	
3.1 Abstract	
3.2 Introduction	59
3.3 Results	61

3.3.1 Malate extends lifespan in WT but not eat-2, daf-16, sir-2.1, or	
hsf-1 mutant worms	61
3.3.2 Malate increased lifespan robustly in hif-1 mutant worms and	
slightly in aak-2 and skn-1 RNAi worms	64
3.3.3 Malic enzyme or malate dehydrogenase knockdown did not block	
malate-induced lifespan extension	64
3.3.4 The glyoxylate shunt is required for lifespan extension induced by	
malate or fumarate	66
3.3.5 Fumarase is required for lifespan extension induced by malate but	
not by fumarate	69
3.3.6 Malate increased lifespan in sdha-1 RNAi knockdown worms, but	
not in sdha-2 and F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms	69
3.3.7 The effect of malate on lifespan in flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD)	
synthase RNAi knockdown worms	70
3.3.8 Malate, fumarate, and succinate treatment increased stress resistance	71
3.3.9 Malate treatment increased the NAD/NADH ratio and decreased the	
NADP/NADPH ratio	74
3.3.10 The effects of malate, fumarate, and succinate on oxygen	
consumption, ATP levels, and mitochondrial membrane potential	75
3.3.11 Prevention of the malate-induced drop in ATP levels in aak-2,	
sir-2.1, and hif-1 mutants and in gei-7 RNAi knockdown worms	76
3.4 Discussion	78
3.4.1 Flavin and pyridine nucleotide levels in aging and lifespan extension	79
3.4.2 Malate and fumarate may increase lifespan through increasing the	
NAD/NADH ratio	79
3.4.3 Does malate increase acetyl-CoA levels to increase lifespan?	82
3.4.4 A proposed mechanism of how malate metabolism results in	
increased lifespan	82
3.4.5 Does mitochondrial uncoupling play a role in malate-mediated	
lifespan extension?	83
3.4.6 Malate-induced lifespan extension compared to oxaloacetate-induced	
lifespan extension	84
3.4.7 TCA Cycle function is a key determinant of longevity	85
3.4.8 Succinate as a blocker of DR-induced longevity	86
3.4.9 Malate treatment has beneficial effects in mammals	86
3.4.10 Conclusion	87
3.5 Supporting information	88
3.6 Acknowledgements	90
3.7 Author contributions	90
3.8 References	90
Chapter 4: Mechanisms of amino acid-mediated lifespan extension in	
Caenorhabditis elegans	05
4 1 Abstract	رج ۵5
4.2 Background	رر ۵۶

	4.3.1 The effects of individual L-amino acids on the lifespan of <i>C. elegans</i> .	99
	4.3.2 The fate of amino acid uptake may limit the effect on mespan	100
	4.3.5 The effects of D-amino acids on the lifespan of C. <i>elegans</i>	101
	4.3.4 Amino acid-mediated lifespan extension, except for tryptophan, is DA	F-16
	dependent	101
	4.3.5 Most amino acids activate SKN-1 transcriptional activity	102
	4.3.6 Histidine and serine increase HIF-1 target gene expression	107
	4.3.7 Amino acid-mediated lifespan extension is AAK-2 (AMPK)	
	dependent	108
	4.3.8 Many amino acids require SIR-2.1 for lifespan extension	108
	4.3.9 Amino acids do not significantly extend lifespan in long-lived	
	DR worms	109
	4.3.10 Autophagy is required for the lifespan extension induced by	
	serine, proline, or histidine supplementation, but not by tryptophan	109
	4.3.11 Inhibition of TOR signaling plays a role in amino acid-mediated	
	lifespan extension	112
	4.3.12 A decreased rate of translation is required for the full lifespan	
	extending effects of amino acids	113
	4.3.13 The effect of individual amino acids on the lifespan of	
	mitochondrial ETC complex I and II mutants	114
	4.3.14 Most supplemented metabolites extended lifespan at an optimal	
	concentration	114
	4.3.15 C. elegans lifespan was not limited by nitrogen availability	119
	4.3.16 Phenylalanine and alpha-ketoglutarate activate a HSF-1	
	reporter strain	120
	4.3.17 Histidine, tryptophan, and citrate induce an ER stress response	121
	4.3.18 Tryptophan induces the mitochondrial unfolded protein response	121
	4.3.19 Tryptophan metabolites nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, and	
	picolinic acid induce both ER stress and mitochondrial unfolded	
	protein responses	122
	4.3.20 Proline and tryptophan increase <i>C. elegans</i> thermotolerance	123
	4.3.21 Little effect of amino acid supplementation on Alzheimer's	
	amyloid-beta toxicity	124
	4.3.22 Tryptophan protects from alpha-synuclein and polyglutamine	
	toxicity	129
	4.3.23 Alpha-ketoglutarate, but not amino acids, protects <i>C. elegans</i>	
	expressing TDP-43	129
	4.3.24 Serine and tryptophan partially block lifespan reduction	
	in high glucose culture media	129
	4.3.25 Amino acid supplementation does not significantly alter	
	<i>C</i> elegans oxygen consumption and ATP levels	130
Di	scussion	130
	4.4.1 Individual amino acid supplementation may decrease the	
	rate of translation to extend lifespan	132
	4.4.2 NAD precursors and tryptophan induce the FR stress response	
	and the mitochondrial unfolded protein response	134
	and the internetionality anterior protein response	

4.4

4.4.3 Is catabolism of amino acids important for their longevity effects?	134
4.4.4 TCA cycle metabolism and longevity	136
4.4.5 Glycolysis as a lifespan shortening metabolic pathway in C. elegans .	137
4.4.6 Refinements in C. elegans culture media for lifespan experiments	
by limiting peptone levels and using heat-killed bacteria during	
adulthood	138
4.5 Conclusions	139
4.6 Supporting Information	139
4.7 Competing Interests	150
4.8 Acknowledgements	150
4.9 Authors' contributions	151
4.10 References	151
Chapter 5: D-beta-hydroxybutyrate extends lifespan in <i>C. elegans</i>	157
5.1 Abstract	157
5.2 Introduction	158
5 3 Results	161
5.3.1 D-beta-hydroxybutyrate extends the lifespan of C elegans	161
5.3.2 BHB or butyrate individually but not when combined extend	101
the lifespan of <i>C</i> elegans	162
5.3.3 Inhibition of HDA-2 and HDA-3 play a role in BHB-mediated	102
lifespan extension	162
5.3.4 E55E10.6 is likely a D BHB inducible BHB dehydrogenase gene	102
5.3.5 E55E10.6 is required for BHB mediated longevity	105
5.3.6 K nockdown of E55E10.6 does not provent the BUP mediated	105
increase in evugen consumption	167
5.2.7 SKN 1 and DAE 16 are required for GUD modiated longerity.	107
5.2.8 QUD increases thermatelerance	109
5.2.0 Decreased protein synthesis rotes likely contribute to	170
5.5.9 Decreased protein synthesis rates likely contribute to	172
pHB-mediated integran extension $\frac{1}{10000000000000000000000000000000000$	1/3
5.3.10 ETC Complex 1 function is needed for full BHB-mediated	174
lifespan extension	174
5.3.11 BHB-mediated longevity requires AAK-2, SIR-2.1, CBP-1,	
and may occur in a similar manner as in DR	175
5.2.12 BHB delays AB-induced paralysis and decreases alpha-synuclein	0
aggregation	178
5.4 Discussion	180
5.4.1 The role of F55E10.6 in $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension	180
5.4.2 Full $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension requires mitochondrial	
ETC complex I function	181
5.4.3 Proposed mechanism for $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension	182
5.4.4 $\beta$ HB does not induce a broad heat shock response, but still	
increases thermotolerance	184
5.4.5 Neuroprotective effects of ketone bodies	184
5.4.6 Study limitations and future directions	185
5.5 Conclusions	186

5.6 Supporting Information	186
5.7 Competing interests	191
5.8 Acknowledgements	191
5.9 Authors' contributions	191
5.10 References	192
	100
Chapter 6: Significance of finding compounds that influence aging	
6.1 Summary	198
6.2 TCA Cycle metabolites and aging	199
6.3 NAD+ metabolism and aging	201
6.4 Mitochondrial membrane potential and aging	203
6.5 Mitohormesis and alternate mechanisms of metabolite-mediated longevity	204
6.6 Amino acids function through diverse mechanisms to extend lifespan	205
6.7 Beta-hydroxybutyrate as an alternative energy source	211
6.8 Metabolites that delay aging	215
6.9 References	216
	210
Chapter 7: Appendices	
7.1 Aging journal	219
7.2 PLOS ONE	219
7.3 BMC Genetics	220
7.4 IUCAC and IRB Approval	220

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 Caenorhabditis elegans models	46
Table 3.1 Summary of lifespan experiments	62
Table 3.2 Effect of 10 mM malate on C. elegans ATP levels	78
Table 4.1 The effects of D-amino acids and membrane-permeable L-histidine analogs on <i>C. elegans</i> N2 lifespan	104
Table 4.2 The effects of amino acids on lifespan in daf-16 mutant and skn-1 knockdown <i>C. elegans</i>	105
Table 4.3 The effects of amino acids on lifespan in aak-2, sir-2.1 and eat-2 mutant and bec-1 knockdown worms	110
Table 4.4 The effects of amino acids on lifespan of rsks-1, gcn-2, ife-2, gas-1, and mev-1 mutants	115
Table 4.5 The effects of TCA cycle intermediates on <i>C. elegans</i> lifespan	117
Table 4.6 The effect of amino acid supplementation on <i>C. elegans</i> lifespan	139
Table 4.7 The effect of sugars and other metabolites lacking nitrogen   on C. elegans lifespan	143
Table 4.8 The effects of nitrogen containing metabolites on <i>C. elegans</i> lifespan	146
Table 4.9 The effects of amino acids on amyloid-beta-induced muscle paralysis	147
Table 4.10 The effects of amino acids on lifespan in human TDP-43   transgenic C. elegans	147
Table 5.1 Lifespan data	190

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Mitochondrial dysfunction underlies multiple age-induced diseases
Figure 1.2 A low dose of a stressor may initiate hormetic response pathways that increase lifespan and healthspan of an organism
Figure 3.1 The mitochondrial TCA cycle with the glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation
Figure 3.2 Lifespan analysis of <i>C. elegans</i> strains in the presence of TCA cycle intermediates
Figure 3.3 Adding malate to the media increased lifespan of <i>C. elegans</i> RNAi knockdown strains
Figure 3.4 Malate-induced lifespan extension requires fumarase and the glyoxylate cycle
Figure 3.5 Malate treatment did not increase the lifespan of sdha-2 and F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms
Figure 3.6 Effects of malate, fumarate, and succinate on thermotolerance, oxidative stress, and DAF-16::GFP nuclear translocation73
Figure 3.7 Malate treatment increased <i>C. elegans</i> NAD and NADPH levels more than succinate
Figure 3.8 The effect of malate, fumarate, and succinate on respiration, ATP, and $\Delta \Psi$ in <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 3.9 α-ketoglutarate addition did not alter the lifespan of <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 3.10 Aspartate addition did not alter the lifespan of <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 3.11 Malate and fumarate increased the lifespan of hif-1 mutant worms
Figure 3.12 Glyoxylate addition did not alter the lifespan of <i>C. elegans</i>

Figure 4.1	Individual supplementation of most amino acids extends mean lifespan in <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 4.2	The effects of amino acid addition on DAF-16, SKN-1, and HIF-1-mediated gene expression
Figure 4.3	Individual supplementation of many TCA cycle metabolites extends mean lifespan in <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 4.4	The effects of amino acids on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response
Figure 4.5	The effects of TCA cycle metabolites and pyruvate on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response
Figure 4.6	The effects of tryptophan metabolites on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response
Figure 4.7	Amino acids do not provide much protection in models of proteotoxicity
Figure 4.8	Serine or tryptophan partially prevent high glucose from reducing <i>C. elegans</i> lifespan
Figure 4.9	Example lifespan curves for several amino acids that strongly extended lifespan in <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 4.1	0 Supplementation of several D-amino acids found endogenously in <i>C. elegans</i> extends lifespan142
Figure 4.1	1 The effect of amino acids on the fluorescence of a pha-4p::gfp:pha-4 reporter strain of <i>C. elegans</i>
Figure 4.1	2 Thermotolerance and paraquat-induced toxicity145
Figure 4.1	3 Tryptophan slightly decreased polyglutamine aggregates in C. elegans
Figure 4.1	4 Amino acid supplementation did not significantly alter <i>C. elegans</i> oxygen consumption or ATP levels
Figure 4.1	5 Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 1 mM dose of amino acids149
Figure 4.1	6 Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 5 mM dose of amino acids149
Figure 4.1	7 Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 10 mM dose of amino acids
Figure 5.1	D-βHB extends the lifespan of N2 C. elegans worms

Figure 5.2 $\beta$ HB-mediated HDAC inhibition plays a role in lifespan extension	164
Figure 5.3 D-βHB dehydrogenase activity in worm extracts following RNAi-mediated gene knockdown	
Figure 5.4 F55E10.6 is required for βHB-mediated lifespan extension, but not for βHB-induced oxygen consumption	
Figure 5.5 SKN-1 and DAF-16 are required for βHB-mediated lifespan extension	171
Figure 5.6 Treatment with $\beta$ HB increases thermotolerance (log-rank p < 0.001) in N2 worms when upshifted from 20°C to 35°C	172
Figure 5.7 A decreased rate of protein synthesis contributes to $\beta$ HB-mediated longevity .	174
Figure 5.8 βHB extends the lifespan of short-lived mitochondrial ETC complex I and complex II mutants	176
Figure 5.9 βHB extends lifespan in a similar manner as DR and requires AAK-2, SIR-2.1, and CBP-1	177
Figure 5.10 βHB protects against glucose toxicity and proteotoxicity	
Figure 5.11 The effect of $\beta$ HB on lifespan in histone deacetylase mutants	
Figure 5.12 L-βHB dehydrogenase activity in worm extracts grown in the absence or presence of 10 mM D-βHB	
Figure 5.13 βHB, pyruvate, or TCA cycle metabolites do not activate HIF-1 transcriptional activity	
Figure 5.14 $\beta$ HB addition does not induce expression of several heat shock proteins	
Figure 5.15 One possible mechanism through which βHB may extend lifespan in <i>C. elegans</i>	
Figure 6.1 The TCA Cycle	
Figure 6.2 <i>The C. elegans</i> NAD salvage pathway. Malate may be increasing NAD through the indirect upregulation of pnc-1	202
Figure 6.3 Entry of amino acids into the TCA cycle	
Figure 6.4 Ketone bodies entry in to the TCA cycle	213

Figure 6.5 Proposed mechanisms of D- $\beta$ HB mediated lifespan extension in C. ele	gans214
Figure 6.6 The availability of nutrients and external stress roles in longevity	216

#### ABBREVIATIONS

Aß: Amyloid beta AD: Alzheimer's disease AMPK: AMP-activated protein kinase ALS: Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis ATP: Adenosine triphosphate BDH2: βHB dehydrogenase 2 βHB: beta-hydroxybutyrate CBP-1: CREB binding protein-1 CCCP: Carbonyl cyanide m-chlorophenyl hydrazone **CL:** Cardiolipin COX-2: Cyclooxygenase-2 CR: Calorie restriction DNMT: DNA methyltransferase DR: Dietary restriction EGCG: (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate eIF-2a: Eukaryotic translation initiation factor-2 alpha ER: Endoplasmic reticulum ETC: Electron transport chain FUdR: 5-fluoro-2'-deoxyuridine GABA: Gamma-aminobutyric acid GCN-2: General control nonderepressible-2 GFP: Green fluorescent protein GPX-1: Glutathione peroxidase 1 GSTK1: Glutathione S-transferase kappa 1 GSTT1: Glutathione S-transferase theta 1 HAT: Histone acetyltransferases HDAC: Histone deacetylases HIF-1: Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 HSF: Heat shock factor HSP: Heat shock protein Htt: Huntington gene IDH2: Isocitrate dehydrogenase 2 MMP: Mitochondrial membrane potential MPP(+):1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium MPTP: 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine NAC: N-acetylcysteine NAD: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide NGM: Nematode growth medium NRF2: Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2

**OXPHOS:** Oxidative phosphorylation PD: Parkinson's disease PGC-1a: Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1a ROS: Reactive oxygen species SCFA: Short-chain fatty acid Sir2: Sirtuin 2 SOD2: Superoxide dismutase 2 STACs: Sirtuin activatin compounds TCA: Tricarboxylic acid cycle TDP-43: Tar DNA-binding protein-43 TDO-2: Tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase TMRM: Tetramethylrhodamine, methyl ester TOR: Target of rapamycin UCP: Uncoupling protein UPR: Unfolded protein response YFP: Yellow fluorescent protein

#### ABSTRACT

Understanding how metabolites contribute to anaplerosis, antioxidant effects, and hormetic pathways during aging is fundamental to creating supplements and dietary habits that may decrease age-associated disease and decline, thus improving the quality of life in old age. In order to uncover metabolic pathways that delay aging, the effects of large sets of metabolites associated with mitochondrial function on lifespan were investigated.

Malate, the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle metabolite, increased lifespan and thermotolerance in *C. elegans*. Addition of fumarate and succinate also extended lifespan and all three metabolites activated nuclear translocation of the cytoprotective DAF-16/FOXO transcription factor and protected from paraquat-induced oxidative stress. The increased longevity provided by malate addition did not occur in fumarase (fum-1), glyoxylate shunt (gei-7), succinate dehydrogenase flavoprotein (sdha-2), or soluble fumarate reductaseF48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms. Therefore, to increase lifespan, malate must be first converted to fumarate, then fumarate must be reduced to succinate by soluble fumarate reductase and the mitochondrial electron transport chain complex II. Lifespan extension induced by malate depended upon the longevity regulators DAF-16 and SIR-2.1. Malate supplementation did not extend the lifespan of long-lived eat-2 mutant worms, a model of dietary restriction. Malate and fumarate addition increased oxygen consumption, but decreased ATP levels and mitochondrial membrane potential suggesting a mild uncoupling of oxidative phosphorylation.

Each of the twenty amino acids was individually supplemented to *C. elegans* and the effects on lifespan were determined. All amino acids except phenylalanine were found to extend lifespan at least to a small extent at one or more of the 3 concentrations tested with serine, histidine, and proline showing the largest effects. In most cases, amino acid supplementation did not extend lifespan *in eat-2* worms, a model of dietary restriction or in *daf-16*, *sir-2.1*, *rsks-1* (S6 kinase), or *aak-2* (AMPK) longevity pathway mutants or in worms fed RNAi to *skn-1*, the *C. elegans* Nrf2 homolog. Serine and tryptophan addition further protected worms from Alzheimer's amyloid-beta toxicity. Tryptophan and its catabolites nicotinic acid, picolinic acid, and NAD further induced a broad heat shock response. These results indicate that dietary amino acid imbalance and amino acid catabolism affect organismal longevity.

The ketone body beta-hydroxybutyrate ( $\beta$ HB) is a histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor and has been shown to be protective in many disease models, but its effects on aging are not well studied. Therefore we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB supplementation on the lifespan of *C. elegans*.  $\beta$ HB supplementation extended mean lifespan by approximately 20%. RNAi knockdown of HDACs hda-2 or hda-3 also increased lifespan and further prevented  $\beta$ HBmediated lifespan extension.  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension required the DAF-16/FOXO and SKN-1/Nrf longevity pathways, the sirtuin SIR-2.1, and the AMP kinase subunit AAK-2.  $\beta$ HB did not extend lifespan in a genetic model of dietary restriction indicating that  $\beta$ HB is likely functioning through a similar mechanism.  $\beta$ HB addition also upregulated BHB dehydrogenase activity and increased oxygen consumption in the worms. RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6, a short chain dehydrogenase and SKN-1 target gene, prevented the increased lifespan and  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity induced by  $\beta$ HB addition, suggesting that F55E10.6 functions as an inducible  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase. Furthermore,  $\beta$ HB supplementation delayed Alzheimer's amyloid-beta toxicity and decreased Parkinson's alpha-synuclein aggregation. The results indicate that D- $\beta$ HB extends lifespan through inhibiting HDACs and through the activation of conserved stress response pathways.

Aging is a progressive disease caused by the time dependent decline of an organism and is the primary risk factor for many human ailments, including heart disease, cancer, and Alzheimer's disease. Uncovering metabolic pathways and metabolites that delay the onset of age-related decline was the primary drive of this investigation.

#### **CHAPTER 1**

#### **INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND**

Age-related decline affects nearly every biological system in virtually all species, including humans. Although many theories overlap in the ever evolving biology of aging field, it is apparent that mitochondria are central to life and death. Typically as we age, the function of mitochondria declines in a tissue specific manner and results in a loss of energy production. Understanding how metabolites taken in and broken down in our diet contribute to anaplerosis (the re-filling of metabolites in metabolic pathways), antioxidant effects, and hormetic (beneficial at one dose, but detrimental at a higher dose) pathways during aging is fundamental to creating supplements and dietary habits that may decrease age-associated disease and decline, thus improving the quality of life in old age. In order to discover metabolic pathways that delay aging, the effects of large sets of metabolites on lifespan were investigated.

#### **1.1 Mitochondrial dysfunction**

Mitochondria are responsible for the production of ATP through the electron transport chain (ETC) via oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) located within the inner mitochondrial membrane. Because of their importance in cellular physiology, defects in mitochondria are linked to many human diseases and play a central role in aging. Particularly, mitochondrial dysfunction contributes to age-related decline and is itself a consequence of aging. Mitochondria are the major source and the main target of reactive oxygen species and regulate stress response, calcium homeostasis, and apoptosis [1]. Since mitochondria are crucial for biological processes, mitochondrial dysfunction has been postulated to lead to premature aging [2]. Conversely, slight inhibition of mitochondrial respiration extends the lifespan of yeast, *C. elegans*, *Drosophila*, and mice [3-6]. Electrons passing through the mitochondrial ETC leak out and combine with molecular oxygen to form reactive oxygen species (ROS) [7]. Continuous damage to cellular macromolecules via ROS results in the decline of mitochondrial function, and coincides with some age-related disorders [8]. The antioxidant enzymes superoxide dismutase, catalase, and glutathione peroxidase quench oxidants, and are considered oxidant scavengers [9].Glutathione peroxidases rely on the reduced form of glutathione, a 3-amino acid peptide, to convert peroxides to water, while simultaneously oxidizing glutathione. However, levels of small molecule antioxidants and oxidant scavenger enzymes gradually decrease as organisms age, resulting in increased levels of oxidation, accumulation of damaged proteins, DNA, and lipids [10], and decreased mitochondrial function [11, 12]. This decrease in antioxidants as a consequence of aging is of great concern and a current target for anti-aging therapies.

#### **1.2 Mitochondrial disease**

ROS are responsible for damaging proteins, DNA, and lipids such as cardiolipin, which is localized in the mitochondrial inner membrane and makes up about 20% of the membrane's mass. Cardiolipin (CL) is considered the glue by which the respiratory complexes are held together and is necessary for preserving the mitochondrial membrane potential [13]. Absence of CL leads to defects in protein import, translocation of cholesterol from outer to the inner membrane [14], and deficiency in major mitochondrial processes [15].

One important process that CL regulates is the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria, which triggers apoptosis [16]. Recent evidence establishes a relationship between

the oxidation and depletion of CL to a decrease of cytochrome c oxidase activity and mitochondrial dysfunction in brain aging, which was alleviated by treatment with the natural antioxidant hormone melatonin. A rise in mitochondrial DNA oxidative damage was also observed in brains derived from Alzheimer's disease patients, likely contributing to neurodegenerative decline [17, 18]. Although much research links mitochondrial dysfunction and Alzheimer's disease (AD), the mechanism is not entirely clear. There is substantial evidence demonstrating progressive accumulation of mitochondrial amyloid-beta, a 40-42 amino acid peptide that forms extracellular plaques in Alzheimer's brains [19], and these levels correspond with the degree of mitochondrial dysfunction [20]. Evidence also suggests that enhanced mitochondrial y-secretase complex disrupts communication between the mitochondria and the endoplasmic reticulum in models of AD [21]. Huntington's disease is characterized by a mutation in the Huntington gene (Htt), leading to protein aggregation, a reduction in mitochondrial membrane potential, and neurotoxicity resulting in striatal atrophy [22]. Mutated Htt weakens the mitochondrial outer membrane, increasing the sensitivity of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore to apoptotic stimuli such as  $Ca^{2+}$  and ROS, resulting in cytochrome c release and caspase activation [23]. Mitochondrial fission is enhanced in Huntington's disease leading to fragmented mitochondria and the degree of fragmentation parallels disease severity [24]. Dopamine treatment increases the vulnerability of striatal neurons to mutant Htt by downregulating mitochondrial complex II activity [25]. Parkinson's disease is characterized by intracellular  $\alpha$ -synuclein-containing Lewy body formation [26],  $\alpha$ -synuclein binds to the mitochondrial membrane causing a decrease in complex I activity paralleling an increase in ROS production [27]. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), another neurodegenerative disease commonly referred to as Lou Gehrig's disease, can be caused by mutations in cytoplasic superoxide dismutase 1, which translocates to mitochondria causing mitochondrial dysfunction [28]. Recent studies using ALS disease models suggest that disruption of the axonal transport of mitochondria along microtubules compromises axonal function [29]. Equally significant to note is that mitochondrial dysfunction is also associated with type 2 diabetes [30], cancer [31, 32], systemic lupus [33], epilepsy, autism, and developmental delay [34]. Interestingly, recent studies using young and aged rats subjected to heterochronic parabiosis (connection of their circulatory systems) indicate an increase in neurogenesis in the aged rats, and that the decline of cognitive abilities in the aged subjects can be reversed by factors in the plasma from the young individual [35, 36]. In a similar study, the protein GDF11 was identified as a blood factor in mice that can induce vascular restoration and increase neurogenesis suggesting a restored capacity of autophagy/mitophagy and mitochondrial biogenesis in aged rodents [37].



#### **1.3 Calorie restriction**

Calorie restriction, a 20-40% lowering of caloric intake, is the most effective method known to extend lifespan in almost every species in which it has been tested, including mammals [38]. Numerous studies recognize calorie restriction (CR) as a successful method to alleviate

age-related decline, combat disease, and increase lifespan in model organisms [39]. CR-mediated lifespan extension suggests a possible conservation of longevity-regulating pathways among species [40]. Researchers have yet to completely unravel how CR extends lifespan, but research spanning the past few decades illustrates a hopeful glimpse at the power of dietary alterations. Some researchers initially hypothesized that CR would decrease overall metabolism. Aging and longevity have been shown to positively correlate with energy metabolism in some mitochondrial electron transport chain mutants. For example, a reduction in mitochondrial energy metabolism and respiration has been shown to increase lifespan in *clk-1* and *isp-1* mutants in C. elegans [41]. However, more recent evidence has suggested that such a simple correlation does not always hold as calorie restriction has been shown to not alter or even increase mitochondrial electron transport chain function. Increased resistance to heat and oxidative stress are strong indicators of health and longevity and, as expected, a decline in heat tolerance and an increase in oxyradical damage are both markers of aging [42, 43]. Calorie restriction has been shown to be protective against oxidative and heat stress[43] and the greatest increases in C. elegans lifespan have been produced by culturing the worms in a defined axenic media as a type of dietary restriction, which lacks the normal bacterial food source [44].

Currently, there is a considerable amount of interest in finding pharmacological mimetics that act on the same pathways as CR, but compounds acting identical to CR will likely be impossible to identify due to the multiple distinct and overlapping pathways affected by a low calorie regimen. CR mediates an increase in antioxidant response pathways, genes responsible for stress resistance and cellular repair, while also down-regulating inflammatory pathways [45]. Primary fibroblasts cultured with human CR sera induced upregulation of Nrf2, GSTK1, GSTT1, IDH2, GPX1 (glutathione peroxidase 1), and SOD2 (superoxide dismutase 2) [46], emphasizing the importance of circulating factors in promoting health and longevity. Nrf2 is a transcription factor that induces gene expression protecting from oxidants and xenobiotics. GSTK1 and GSTT1 are glutathione-S-transferases which attach reduced glutathione to xenobiotic substrates for detoxification. IDH2 is a subunit of a citric acid cycle isocitrate dehydrogenase complex that reduces NADP to NADPH, an essential cofactor for the reduction of oxidized glutathione by a glutathione reductase. A wide range of evidence supports the benefits of CR, but for the most part the mechanisms which mediate these benefits have remained elusive.

The hypothesis that CR reduces damage mediated by ROS is supported by research demonstrating an increase in oxidized lipids, proteins, and DNA in the nuclear and mitochondrial genome with age that is decreased by the CR diet. CR has also been shown to delay the decline in superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity and other cellular antioxidant defenses with age [47, 48]. In support of this hypothesis, age-related decline in antioxidant defenses is linked to increased rates of stress-induced apoptosis, which is markedly reduced by CR [49]. CR animals exhibit lower levels of oxidatively damaged DNA and reduced lipid peroxidation [50, 51]. Interestingly, data suggests that CR is responsible for both a decrease in ROS production and also an increase ROS defenses and repair [52]. However an increase in SOD and cellular ROS defenses may not play as large of a role in CR increased longevity as originally theorized, because mice lacking superoxide dismutase show increased oxidative damage, but they do not display signs of premature aging [53]. Pinning down the exact mechanisms through which CR increases longevity has been quite challenging, but there are a few pathways that have been identified that are well established as conserved mediators of longevity.

#### 1.4 Calorie restriction and sirtuins

Studies indicate that CR enhances the intracellular NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio of yeast by upregulating respiration resulting in decreased NADH levels [54]. Cellular increases in metabolic redox reactions impacting NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratios are important to numerous biological processes including apoptosis[55], differentiation [56], and metabolism of fats and carbohydrates [57]. In mammals, disruption of mitochondrial metabolism and NADH shuttles have been associated with age-related diseases such as diabetes [58]. Glucose metabolism controls the secretion of insulin from mouse pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells and reduction of NAD<sup>+</sup> to NADH is responsible for glucose signaling in  $\beta$ -cells [59]. NAD<sup>+</sup> is also an essential pyridine nucleotide that functions in the vital processes of DNA repair and transcription [60]. Further studies in yeast indicate that deleting NADH shuttle components abolishes CR-mediated lifespan extension whereas overexpressing NADH shuttle components extends lifespan [61]. Further studies in yeast showed that decreased NADH levels are associated with CR-induced activation of sirtuins, an event necessary for lifespan extension.

Sir2, the sirtuin or silent information regulator in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, is highly conserved from prokaryotes to humans [62], and catalyzes the formation of silent heterochromatin. Sirtuins are NAD<sup>+</sup>-dependent protein deacetylases that regulate lifespan in lower organisms and also play a role in mammalian cellular fate [63], and overexpression of sirtuins has been shown to extend the lifespan of some model organisms [64, 65]. By coupling NAD<sup>+</sup> cleavage to modifications of target proteins, sirtuins operate as a possible molecular link between the cellular energy state and the mechanism of lifespan regulation.

The *Caenorhabditis elegans* Sir2 homolog (SIR-2.1) is required for stress resistance, genomic stability, and lifespan extension [66] and increased longevity is seen when *sir-2.1* 

expression is increased [67]. Sir2 overexpression in *Drosophila* extends lifespan, however when combined with CR, over-expression did not produce an additive affect [68]. The human homolog of Sir2p, SIRT1, mediates stress resistance, apoptosis, and inflammatory responses by deacetylating transcription factors such as FOXOs [55, 69], nuclear factor Kappa  $\beta$  [70], and p53 [71, 72], giving cells time to repair endogenous damage. Additionally, SIRT1 knock-out mice fed a CR diet did not exhibit the typical lengthened lifespan [73]. SIRT1 overexpression not only extends lifespan and improves healthy aging, but it also reduces tumor formation [74] and regulates insulin secretion [75]. Similarly, resveratrol activates SIRT1 and also improves the health in mice fed a high calorie diet [76].

There are three mitochondrial sirtuins specific to mammals: SIRT3, SIRT4, and SIRT5. SIRT3, a mitochondrial specific sirtuin, is critical for maintaining mitochondrial homeostasis and cellular ROS levels. SIRT3 is responsible for activating isocitrate dehydrogenase by deacetylation during CR resulting in a decrease in oxidative stress and a protection from age-related hearing loss in mice [77]. CR increases activity of SIRT3 and SIRT5 aiding in the metabolic shift from glycolysis to fatty acid oxidation [78, 79] and acetate metabolism [80]. SIRT4 deacetylates glutamate dehydrogenase. SIRT4 expression decreases during CR, removing the break from glutamate dehydrogenase, which allows for the catabolism of glutamine and glutamate into the TCA cycle, providing energy during CR [81]. Recently SIRT1 has emerged as an important regulator of hypothalamus function, which regulates global metabolism and aging in mammals [82]. Histone deacetylases regulate pro- and anti-inflammatory gene expression[83] and pro-inflammatory cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) gene expression is suppressed by SIRT1 [84]. Increased SIRT1 activity during CR also reduces inflammation by suppressing the expression of pro-inflammatory genes such as NF-κβ, AP1, and iNOS [85]. SIRT1 is

responsible for deacetylating glycolytic enzymes resulting in the reduction of glycolytic metabolism [86] and repression of HIF-1 $\alpha$  [87]. Piceatannol, a structural homolog of resveratrol [88], asserts a stronger effect than resveratrol [89] and acts as an anti-inflammatory compound that decreases the intracellular accumulation of ROS in PC12 cells engineered to produce high levels of A $\beta$ , while preventing A $\beta$ -induced apoptosis [89]. Identifying CR mimetics are highly sought after, but sirtuin activating compounds (STACs) are not the only high rollers in drug discovery.

#### 1.5 Altering epigenetics to increase longevity

There are several compounds that have been shown to extend lifespan through epigenetic modifications DNA methylation status regulates gene expression, maintenance of DNA, and aging [90]. DNA methyltransferases (DNMT) play a crucial role in controlling age-related diseases and DNMT inhibitors have been used in the treatment of cancer [91]. The green tea polyphenol (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG) reduces DNA hypermethylation induced by cancer-causing agents [92] and several studies reveal that CR decreases DNA methylation and increases genomic stability during aging [93]. Another epigenetic modification of interest is histone modification. Histone modifications include acetylation, methylation, ubiquitination, and ADP ribosylation. Of these, histone acetylation status is the most common modification associated with gene activation.

Histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and histone deacetylases (HDACs) are enzymes that alter histone acetylation. There are four classes of HDACs: class I, II, III (which includes all seven mammalian sirtuins), and IV. HAT modifications depend on nuclear acetyl-CoA concentrations, whereas class III HDAC activity is dependent upon NAD<sup>+</sup> concentrations. In contrast, class I, II, and IV HDACs are zinc-dependent enzymes.

Calorie restriction increases activity of SIRT1, while SIRT1 inactivation abrogates lifespan extension by CR [94]. An increase in HDAC activity during CR suggests the possibility that HDAC inhibitors may be beneficial in the treatment of aging and age-related diseases. HDAC inhibitors such as valproic acid and phenylbutyrate exhibit strong antitumor activity, yet have fairly low toxicity [95]. Curcumin effects histone acetylation status by inhibiting p300/CBP HAT [96] and has also been shown to have anti-cancer properties [97]. As previously referenced, the red grape polyphenol resveratrol is a potent SIRT1 activator and increases the mean lifespan of mice [76]. Butyrate is a short-chain fatty acid (SCFA) that is the end result of bacterial acetyl-CoA fermentation. Butyrate inhibits class I and class II HDACs and increases both C. elegans [98] and Drosophila [99] lifespans. The ketone D-beta-hydroxybutyrate is structurally very similar to butyrate and is synthesized in the liver from fatty acid oxidation of acetyl-CoA under fasting or ketogenic diet conditions. Beta-hydroxybutyrate has also been shown to be an endogenous HDAC I inhibitor [100] and so therefore may have many uses in the treatment of age-related diseases (Section 1.9). Much more work is needed to fully understand and utilize the benefits of drug induced epigenetic modifications. One exciting possibility is that these modifications are part of a larger phenomenon called hormesis and that epigenetic modifications may be involved with hormetic responses [101].

#### **1.6 Hormesis**

Recent studies challenge the theory that mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (ROS) have only a deleterious outcome on cell function and organismal aging. It is becoming clearer that mitochondrial ROS perform vital roles in activating cell survival and disease resistance signaling pathways. ROS may actually act as double-edged swords. This concept is supported by hormesis, a proposed process by which mild stress activates biological stress responses, thereby

improving the health and increasing the lifespan of an organism [102]. Activation of hormetic pathways overcome immediate stresses and may actually repair prior damage in organisms [103] by inducing the expression of genes that encode antioxidant enzymes and cytoprotective proteins (Figure 2) [104]. Proposed examples include exercise, which temporarily produces substantially higher than normal levels of damaging ROS [105], and calorie restriction, which represent a metabolic stress for organisms [106]. Other hormetic response activators include low levels of ionizing radiation, which reduces the incidence of cancer [107], consumption of plant phytochemicals, which protect the plant from herbivores and pests, while producing a beneficial health response in humans [108], and exposure to mild heat, responsible for induction of gene expression leading to transcription and translation of heat shock proteins [109, 110]. Ischemic preconditioning also induces the expression of genes encoding protective proteins including heat-shock proteins (HSP) [111]. HSPs are key defense responses that enable proper refolding of damaged protein structure induced by heat, alcohol, heavy metals, age, disease, or oxidative stress, avoiding inactivation of proteins and irregular protein aggregates [112]. The C. elegans heat-shock factor (HSF-1) is a transcription factor that regulates response to heat and oxidative stress and serves as a molecular chaperone to slow the rate of aging [113]. More examples of hormetic response pathways include the sirtuin/FOXO pathway [114], the NF-kB pathway [115], the cAMP-response-element-binding protein (CREB) pathway, the AMP kinase pathway [116], the Nrf2–ARE pathway [108], and the DAF-16/Ins/IGF-1 signaling pathway [117]. SKN-1/Nrf is involved with multiple roles in development and cellular homeostasis. The DAF-16/FOXO family of Forkhead transcription factors act as sensors of the insulin signaling pathway and activate protective genes that increase stress resistance and longevity [118-120].

Many flavonoids, such as EGCG from green tea, and other plant-derived polyphenols may promote healthy aging through hormesis. EGCG has been shown to upregulate hemeoxygenase-1 (HO-1) expression in endothelial cells by activation of the Nrf2/ARE pathway, triggering resistance against  $H_2O_2$  induced apoptosis [121]. Likewise, FOXO transcription factors are activated by the polyphenol resveratrol, up-regulating genes involved in energy metabolism and antioxidant pathways [122]. The *C. elegans* transcription factor SKN-1, an ortholog of Nrf2, was shown to mediate the protective responses to oxidative stress and increased lifespan induced by low doses of the plant-derived toxin, plumbagin [123]. As more evidence is published, the concept of hormesis is gaining acceptance as a major regulator of lifespan.

#### 1.7 Hormesis hypothesis of CR

The hormesis hypothesis of CR [124] proposes that food restriction introduces mild stress to an organism and initiates upregulation of cellular defenses, while also altering metabolism, resulting in increased longevity. The hormesis hypothesis of CR was recently altered to include xenohormesis, which refers to the idea that organisms recognize and react to chemical signals produced by other organisms undergoing stress, such as CR.These chemicals can be ingested through food, as in the case of polyphenols [125], and can lead to the activation of internal defense mechanisms [126].The hormesis hypothesis of CR unites much of the unrelated observations originating from different species and laboratories. CR prompts an upregulation of longevity genes that protect an organism and delays reproduction, which are keys to surviving through a shortage of food or specific nutrients.



#### **1.8 Mitohormesis**

Mitohormesis is a term used to describe reactive oxygen species (ROS)-induced stress responses within mitochondria [127]. Research strongly suggests that transient endogenous free radical production, caused by glucose restriction, extends the lifespan of *C. elegans* in an *aak-2* (AMPK homolog)-dependent manner. Interestingly, this increase in lifespan is abrogated by antioxidants, suggesting that toxic radicals may mitohormetically extend lifespan and promote overall health [128]. This phenomenon has also been observed in insulin-secreting cells following

exposure to sub-lethal levels of  $H_2O_2$  [129]. The mitohormetic protective response is also activated by statins, which generate ROS and lead to an increase in peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma coactivator 1 $\alpha$  (PGC-1 $\alpha$ ) and other mitochondrial-associated genes [130, 131]. Low-dose arsenite has been shown to stimulate resistance against thermal and chemical stressors, while extending the lifespan of *C. elegans* [132] and recent evidence indicates that lipoxidative stress induced by EPA/DHA treatment may contribute to the therapeutic effects observed [133].

Mutations in mitochondrial ETC genes, encoding proteins such as ISP-1 (of complex III) and NUO-6 (of complex I) result in lifespan increases in *C. elegans*. These mutations lead to an increase in superoxide production, although a rise in overall ROS was not detected [134]. Longevity was abolished upon use of antioxidants, again supporting the idea that gradual increases in ROS and minor mitochondrial damage activate mitohormesis [134]. Additionally, oxidative stress-induced hormesis by a transient hypoxia treatment is associated with a reduction of mitochondrial superoxide production through activation of the Ins/IGF-1 signaling pathway [135]. Interestingly, lifespan extension by TCA metabolites may be due to activation of hormetic stress response pathways in conjunction with anaplerosis. The addition of malate to *C. elegans* media leads to lifespan extension and a dramatic increase in NAD+ [136], which may lead to SIRT1-mediated deacetylation and activation of PGC-1 $\alpha$  in mammals [137]; PGC-1 $\alpha$  upregulates antioxidant and mitochondrial metabolic protective genes in response to CR and exercise [137].

#### **1.9 TCA cycle metabolites**

The TCA cycle is a central pathway for the metabolism of sugars, lipids, and amino acids. Although many factors contribute to aging, dysregulation in metabolism has been indicated as a contributing factor of sarcopenia, the loss of muscle mass, in the elderly [138]. The aging process in *C. elegans* is associated with a disruption in metabolism that could partially be corrected by metabolite supplementation. For instance, the long-lived dauer life cycle stage is accompanied by a metabolic shift toward anaplerosis of the TCA cycle [139]. Metabolomics data from our lab identifies a change in certain *C. elegans* metabolite concentrations with age, including the TCA cycle metabolites citrate, which was upregulated in aged worms, and fumarate and malate, which were downregulated in older worms. Consistent with these findings, we also established that supplementation of fumarate and malate to *C. elegans* diet extends lifespan through the DAF-16 and SIR-2.1 pathways [136]. Fumarate reduction, glyoxylate shunt activity, and mild mitochondrial uncoupling may also contribute to the lifespan extension induced by malate and fumarate by increasing the amount of oxidized NAD and FAD cofactors [136]. Addition of the TCA cycle intermediate oxaloacetate has been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans* through an *aak-2/*AMP kinase and *daf-16/*FOXO-dependent mechanism [140] and protect against seizures induced by kainic acid in rodents [141].

The TCA cycle intermediate alpha-ketoglutarate is the entry point in the citric acid cycle for glutamate and glutamine. Alpha-ketoglutarate can cross the blood-brain barrier and then be converted to glutamate, a precursor of the antioxidant glutathione. By inhibiting ATP synthase and target of rapamycin (TOR) kinase, alpha-ketoglutarate dramatically extended the lifespan of *C. elegans*. 1-Methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) is a neurotoxin that causes a mitochondrial complex 1 deficit similar to that observed in Parkinson's disease. Alphaketoglutarate was found to protect against cell death induced by MPTP [142] and seizure induction by kainic acid [141]. A high dose of arginine alpha-ketoglutarate is found in the Deanna Protocol, which combines a ketogenic diet with natural supplements, and has been shown to postpone disease progression in an Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) mouse model [143].

Remarkably, mice overexpressing wild-type frataxin showed an increase in mitochondrial metabolism prompting mitohormesis. This increase in mitochondrial energy metabolism improved survival and protection from doxorubicin-induced cardiac myopathy [144]. Reducing the metabolic requirements of the mitochondria through decreased substrate metabolism is thought to lead to a decrease in cellular damage and ROS production, and CR, which prevents aging-related mitochondrial dysfunction, also increases lifespan. The prevention of aging-related mitochondrial energy deficits or redox imbalance are possible mechanisms of TCA cycle metabolite-induced lifespan extension. Mitochondrial electron transport chain function declines by over 2-fold during aging with a 5-fold decline in cellular ATP levels [145]. Given the role of specific metabolites as activators of hormesis, TCA cycle metabolites may also act in a similar manner.

#### 1.10 Amino Acids, disease, and aging

Of all of the classes of metabolites in the cell, current knowledge suggests that cellular levels of amino acids may affect longevity the most, at least in short-lived model systems. Amino acids are degraded into mitochondrial TCA cycle intermediates [146], many of which have been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans* including oxaloacetate [147], malate, and fumarate [136], as well as related metabolites pyruvate [148] and acetate [149], which can be directly converted into the TCA cycle metabolite acetyl-CoA. Amino acids are likely signaling through distinct pathways to affect lifespan. Therefore consuming an optimized ratio of amino acids in the diet is hypothesized to be one possible way for increasing lifespan. Metabolomics analysis of worms has found that many amino acids, including glutamine, valine, and isoleucine
were increased in long-lived *daf-2* insulin receptor mutant worms, while glutamate levels declined [150]. Valine and isoleucine levels returned to wild-type levels in *daf-2*; *daf-16* double mutants as did lifespan. These results suggest that increased valine and isoleucine levels may mediate lifespan extension in *daf-2* mutants in a *daf-16* dependent manner. Amino acids were once commonly thought of as only nutrients and not signaling molecules, but this idea is not only incorrect, it undermines how functionally diverse these compounds really are.

## 1.10.1 Alanine

Alanine is a non-essential amino acid and also one of 13 exclusively glucogenic amino acids, meaning it is readily converted to glucose within the liver [151]. Alanine is crucial for regulating nitrogen and glucose levels in the body. Following entry into the liver alanine is converted to pyruvate, which participates in gluconeogenesis to supply energy to the TCA cycle. In a fasted state skeletal muscles release profuse amounts of alanine and glutamine into the circulating blood [152]. Additionally, alanine was shown to strengthen the immune system and increase aerobic and anaerobic endurance in long distance runners [153]. More recent studies indicate that alanine assists in the secretion of glucose [154] and supplementation may enhance protection from cardiovascular diseases [155].

### 1.10.2 Arginine

Arginine is a semi-essential amino acid that plays important roles in nitric acid synthesis, [156] growth hormone secretion [157], and in the removal of excess nitrogenous waste through the urea cycle [158]. Arginine is found in large concentrations in the skin and muscles and is responsible for stimulating the immune system to aid in rapid wound healing [159]. Arginine was also shown to stimulate repair in aged coronary endothelial tissue in humans [160] and also improved depressed macrophage function following trauma-induced hemorrhage in rats [161].

### 1.10.3 Asparagine

Asparagine is a non-essential amino acid that is important for regulating metabolism and maintaining central nervous system equilibrium. Interestingly, depletion of asparagine by asparaginase resulted in increased survival among lymphoblastic leukemia patients [162], which may be in part due to cell cycle inhibition created by asparagine deprivation [163]. There remains a large gap of knowledge on the effects of asparagine when taken as a supplement.

## 1.10.4 Aspartic Acid

The non-essential amino acid, aspartic acid, participates in a range of important cellular functions, such as lowering blood ammonia by way of the ornithine cycle and it is often prescribed for fatigue [164]. Aspartic acid is important for generating cellular energy through the TCA cycle by transporting NADH equivalents into the mitochondria, and within the brain aspartic acid acts as a neurotransmitter [165] to regulate synaptic plasticity [166]. Nevertheless increased amounts of aspartic acid may contribute to cognitive impairment by increasing damage to hippocampal neurons [167].

## 1.10.5 Cysteine

Cysteine is a non-essential amino acid that promotes the production of T4 lymphocytes, which are necessary for immune system activation [168]. An increase in oxidative stress associated with aging results from the decline of antioxidants, such as reduced glutathione [169], which is synthesized from cysteine, glycine, and glutamate. Although these three amino acids parallel the decline of glutathione with age, supplementation with cysteine and glycine resulted in an increase in plasma glutathione levels matching that of young controls. This elevation of amino acids corresponded with a marked decrease in oxidative damage to tissues [170], emphasizing the importance of amino acid supplementation in alleviating age-related decline.

# 1.10.6 Glutamine

Glutamine is the most abundant essential amino acid in the body and exists as a prominent source of cellular energy as well as an important anaplerotic donator of carbon to the TCA cycle [171]. Glutamine inhibits fatty acid oxidation, reduces blood plasma glucose, and attenuates weight gain in mice prone to obesity [172]. Following prolonged exercise, an increased T-helper cell/T-suppressor cell ratio was seen corresponding to a decrease in infections in athletes supplementing with glutamine [173] and long-term supplementation may be beneficial for maintaining intestinal immunity in the elderly [174]. Glutamine regulates genes involved with cellular proliferation and survival, as well as genes involved with inflammation, such as NF<sub>K</sub> $\beta$  [175]. Additionally, glutamine is synthesized from glutamate through glutamine synthetase, which is found in much higher concentrations in the brain [176] and is crucial for both brain development and protection [177]. Glutamine synthetase is increased in AD patients [178] and supplementation with glutamine was shown to be neuroprotective in the disease [179].

### 1.10.7 Glutamate

Glutamate is a non-essential amino acid often used to enhance the flavor of foods. This amino acid acts as the main player in learning, cognition, and memory and is the most excitatory transmitter in the brain. Glutamate is required for synaptic transmission, but at high levels glutamate induces neuronal excitotoxicity, contributing to neuronal injury in neurodegenerative disorders and diseases including AD [180] ALS [181], mental illness, and brain damage[182], as well as causing myelin damage [183].The crucial balance between low extracellular concentrations and high intracellular concentrations of glutamate are kept in check by glutamate transporters. Much research focuses on finding compounds that can reduce glutamate induced excitotoxicity. Oxaloacetate injection was shown to reduce glutamate levels in rats [184] and in a

separate study it protected the brain following ischemic stroke through the stimulation of oxaloacetate transaminase, responsible for clearing glutamate from the blood [185]. Dopamine, through regulation of calcium hemostasis, was shown to inhibit glutamate excitotoxicity and prevent neuronal death [186]. Although dietary monosodium glutamate (MSG) has gained a bad reputation, it still is not known if the small amount used in food is actually harmful. If so, it is possible that the sodium may be more harmful than the glutamate.

## 1.10.8 Glycine

Glycine is the smallest of the amino acids and is considered conditionally essential, meaning that there are situations when synthesis of it is limited in the body. One group found that dietary glycine supplementation mimicked lifespan extension by dietary methionine restriction in rats through the clearance of hepatic methionine [187]. Glycine and cysteine supplementation increases glutathione synthesis resulting in a decrease in oxidative stress [188], an increase in insulin sensitivity [189], and may protect tissues from the side effects of radiotherapy [190]. A recent study showed that mitohormesis promoted skeletal muscle cell survival by triggering the serine/1-carbon/glycine pathway to increase protein turnover and amino acid metabolism [191].

#### 1.10.9 Histidine

Histidine is an essential amino acid that acts as a potent anti-glycating agent, free radical scavenger [192], and a powerful metal chelator in plants [193] and mammals [194]. Histidine supplementation is associated with increased insulin secretion and glycemic control, increased glutathione peroxidase activity in diabetic mice, and decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine levels [195]. Histidine has also shown efficacy in treating chronic alcoholic liver injury by increasing glutathione levels and by enhancing catalase activity [196]. In mammals cysteine, histidine, and

glycine addition inhibited NF- $\kappa$ B activation and the expression of E-selectin, which is expressed only on endothelial cells activated by cytokines, suggesting that these amino acids may demonstrate anti-inflammatory effects during endothelial inflammation [197]. Histidine also acts as an antioxidant and scavenger of singlet oxygen and hydroxyl radicals [198] and supplementation was beneficial in treating chronic kidney failure in elderly patients [199]. Although histidine administration shows promise in many areas of health, its supplementation to the diet showed no effect on the mean lifespan of *Drosophila* [200], nor have studies, except my recent study in *C. elegans*, focused on its ability to affect lifespan in other model organisms.

## 1.10.10 Isoleucine

Isoleucine, another essential amino acid, is part of the branched-chain amino acid (BCAA) family and is best known for its ability to repair injured muscle tissue and stimulate muscle synthesis [201]. Isoleucine stabilizes energy levels by stimulating glucose uptake into skeletal muscle cells, a process mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase [202]. High blood levels of isoleucine have been associated with hypoglycemia in rats [203], but little research involving life span or health span exists.

## 1.10.11 Leucine

Like isoleucine, leucine is an essential branch-chained amino acid that works with isoleucine and valine to repair muscle tissue. A diet high in the BCAAs leucine, isoleucine, and valine is associated with longevity and protection from disease [150]. Leucine, isoleucine, valine, and threonine have all been shown to extend chronological longevity in yeast [204]. Leucine is an exclusively ketogenic amino acid, so it is broken down into acetyl-CoA and potentially ketone bodies if glucose levels are low. It is the major amino acid regulating the rate of protein synthesis by the ribosome. The enhancement of mitochondrial biogenesis, cell growth, and differentiation driven by leucine occurs through the protein kinase mTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin) [205], which stimulates cell growth and division. mTOR also increases PGC-1 $\alpha$  levels in some tissues to stimulate mitochondrial function to match the energy supply with the demand [206]. Administration of leucine prevents muscle degeneration *in vitro* [207] and may increase overall muscle anabolism in humans [208, 209]. Leucine promotes fatty acid oxidation, stimulates mitochondrial biogenesis, increases NAD+ levels, upregulates SIRT1 activity, and promotes AMPK signaling in skeletal myotube cells [210]. Although leucine is commonly used by body builders for growth, there is little evidence to support the long-term use of leucine supplementation for the amelioration of sarcopenia in the elderly [211].

## 1.10.12 Lysine

Lysine, the other fully ketogenic amino acid, is an essential amino acid with the capacity to interrupt replicating viruses and is often used for the treatment of Herpes simplex virus infections [212]. Lysine inhibits Herpes viral growth by blocking and preventing arginine absorption necessary for replication [213]. Another vital job of lysine is the regulation of neural plasticity in the prefrontal cortex and the release of noradrenaline from the hypothalamus [214]. Supplementation with lysine not only improves symptoms of schizophrenia, but increases problem solving speed and capacity in patients [215].

### 1.10.13 Methionine

Methionine is an essential amino acid. Reducing its dietary levels in rodents has been shown to partially mimic CR and induce lifespan extension. Methionine restriction can also occur when people adhere to a strict ketogenic diet due to the low protein intake prescribed to this diet, and the addition of methionine to the diet of ketogenic fed mice resulted in reversal of weight loss [216]. A diet deficient in methionine is associated with many positive effects such as enhanced fatty acid oxidation, increased energy, decreased ROS production, reduced oxidative damage [217]. Most notably, methionine restriction extended lifespan in mice by nearly 7% [218], rats by 44% [219], and drosophila by 36% [220]. Similar to CR, methionine restriction produced a lifelong reduction in fatty body mass [221]. Unexpectedly, glycine supplementation mimics the effects of methionine restriction though the clearance of hepatic methionine [222]. Remarkably, when fruit flies were placed on a protein-deficient diet that extended lifespan, the addition of methionine could restore fecundity without decreasing lifespan, suggesting that it may be possible to design a modified amino acid diet that offers the positive effects of dietary restriction without the negative effects [223].

## **1.10.14 Phenylalanine**

Phenylalanine is an essential amino acid that is converted to tyrosine by phenylalanine hydroxylase. Phenylalanine is necessary for proper central nervous system and memory function and was protective against acetylcholine reduction generated by hydroxide radicals [224], which may be beneficial for treating AD related acetylcholine deficiency. Many foods such as meat and most cheese products contain normal and safe amounts of phenylalanine. However, increased phenylalanine has not been associated with benefits; on the contrary, elevated serum phenylalanine has been linked to inflammatory disease [225] and was recently shown to be raised in AD [226].

## 1.10.15 Proline

Proline is a non-essential amino acid that is broken down into glutamate and, along with glycine, is one of the main components of mammalian collagen. Dietary proline supplementation stimulates the immune system [227]. The topical application of proline to cutaneous wounds led to a rapid acceleration of healing in rats [228]. Further, proline was shown to extend the lifespan

of *C. elegans* by transiently increasing ROS levels, which then stimulated mitohormetic pathways to upregulate superoxide dismutase and catalase [229].

## 1.10.16 Serine

Serine is a non-essential amino acid that is required for sphingolipid synthesis as well as neuronal survival [230].L-serine is synthesized from 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase, whereas non-proteogenic D-serine is derived from L-serine through serine racemase [231]. Unlike L-serine, the D isoform inhibits sphingolipid synthesis [232].Deficient 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase leads to a decline in L-serine levels in plasma and cerebrospinal fluids resulting in serine deficiency syndrome, which is characterized by seizures, congenital microcephaly, and retardation [233].

# 1.10.17 Threonine

Threonine is an essential amino acid necessary for glycine and serine production, regulation of the  $G_1/S$  phase transition, and proliferation of embryonic cells [234, 235]. Threonine supplementation in laying chickens led to an increase in egg production and improved immune response [236], whereas threonine deficiency was associated with depression and neurological dysfunction in kittens [237]. To date, few if any, studies focus on the efficacy of threonine for the alleviation of age-related decline.

### 1.10.18 Tryptophan

Tryptophan is an essential amino acid that was long touted as the reason for After Turkey Fatigue Syndrome, the exhaustion that many people feel after eating a large Thanksgiving dinner. Scientists realize that this fatigue syndrome is due to gluttony and not so much the trivial amounts of tryptophan in turkey, which coincidentally is no more than the amounts found in most meats. In any case, tryptophan is a vital precursor of many metabolites, including melatonin and serotonin, which regulate immunity, inflammation, and circadian cycles. Increased tryptophan boosts neurotransmission and improves memory tests in aged rats [238], while tryptophan enriched cereals improved the sleep/wake cycle in elderly humans [239]. Serotonin production is dependent upon tryptophan levels [240] and tryptophan depletion results in increased aggression in conjunction with a decrease in pain tolerance in humans [241]. As expected, increased tryptophan reduced aggression in pigs [242], alleviated depression and aggression in people [243, 244], acted as a powerful sleep aid [245], and blocking tryptophan catabolism decreased aging and aging-related proteotoxicity in *C. elegans* [246].

## 1.10.19 Tyrosine

Tyrosine, a non-essential amino acid, is produced from phenylalanine. Tyrosine supplementation may ameliorate cognitive decline induced by stress and fatigue through the sparing of norepinephrine [247]. Supplementation with tyrosine in both hypertensive rats and humans led to a decrease in blood pressure [248], alleviated symptoms of nemaline myopathy [249], and enhanced dopaminergic neurotransmission in Parkinson's disease patients [250].

## 1.10.20 Valine

Valine is an essential BCAA that together with leucine and isoleucine are broken down to provide the body with energy. BCAA supplementation improves the quality of life and prognosis in patients suffering from hepatitis [251] and may contribute to lower obesity rates in middle-aged adults [252]. BCAA supplementation promotes survival and mitochondrial biogenesis in mice [253], whereas valine supplementation alone was protective against paraquat-induced toxicity in rats [254]. Like isoleucine, little research has been dedicated to this amino acid outside of overall BCAA activity. Elucidating metabolic byproducts and signaling pathways

through which amino acids extend healthy lifespan is not only important for delaying aging itself, but for improving the quality of life for aged individuals.

# 1.11 Beta-hydroxybutyrate

CR in animals is defined as a daily reduction of food intake. Intermittent fasting (IF) is associated with many of the same benefits as CR, yet IF leads to a greater increase in blood levels of the ketone body  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate ( $\Box$ HB) [255], which is produced by the liver when the body is in ketosis. Ketone bodies work to provide energy to the body, most importantly, the nervous system, during ketosis. Through a complex II-dependent mechanism leading to improved mitochondrial respiration and ATP production, mice treated with  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate showed partial protection from neurodegeneration and motor deficiency induced by MPTP [256]. Parkinson's disease patients treated with a ketogenic diet for one month improved their Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale scores by a mean of 43% [257]. β-hydroxybutyrate inhibited the growth of malignant cancer [258] and evidence suggests that a low carbohydrate, high ketone diet can halt the growth of cancer completely [259]. Oral ingestion of medium chain triglycerides MCTs increased  $\Box$ HB levels and improved cognitive function in patients with AD [260].  $\Box$ HB and acetoacetate have been reported to inhibit mitochondrial production of ROS in mouse neocortical neurons following glutamate excitotoxicity, by increasing the NAD+/NADH ratio and improving mitochondrial respiration [261]. Butyrate is a short-chain fatty acid that that inhibits class I and class II HDACs and increases both C. elegans [98] and Drosophila [99] lifespans.  $\Box$  HB is structurally similar to butyrate and has been shown to be an endogenous class I HDAC inhibitor [100]. In addition, people on a ketogenic diet show increased rates of oxidative metabolism and antioxidant defense due to a rise in fatty acid beta-oxidation [262]. A ketogenic diet, which stimulates the downstream targets of the PGC-1 $\alpha$  pathway, protected mice from

neurodegeneration by increasing mitochondrial uncoupling protein levels [263]. The ketogenic diet also delayed progression of motor decline and neuron loss in a murine model of ALS [264]. Although, much more work is needed in the study of the protective effects of ketones and a low carbohydrate diet, there is some evidence that a high fat, medium to low protein, and very low carbohydrate diet is one possible way to delay aging-related disorders.

### 1.12 C. elegans as a model to study nutritional effects on lifespan

*C. elegans* nematode worms are a well-studied model organism often used in biomedical research as a model for human aging and disease and share almost all central metabolic pathways with humans. After reproduction, the worm gradually ages and dies in a similar pattern as humans [265]. Mutations in many mitochondrial-localized proteins in *C.* elegans have been shown to alter lifespan, either increasing or decreasing the rate of aging. These mutations directly impact overall energy metabolism by affecting the ETC complexes. The metabolic pathways studied in these chapters are also present in mammals, so the information gained using *C. elegans* may be applicable to human health and disease. In order to study the effect of metabolites on mitochondrial energy metabolism and the reliance on common longevity pathways, we selected the well-characterized mutant strains of *C. elegans, daf-16(mgDf50), daf-2(e1370), age-1(hx546), aak-2(ok524), sir-2.1(ok434), eat-2(ad1116), gcn-2, and rsks-1 mutants, and <i>skn-1*/Nrf and CREB binding protein-1 (*cbp-1*) RNAi worms.

Through the use of six different stress response reporter strains of worms, potential stress responses to dietary supplementation with metabolites were monitored. These reporter strains use GFP driven by stress response promoters. We monitored expression of hsp-70::GFP (HSF-1 target), hsp-16.2::GFP (HSF-1 target), hsp-6::GFP (mitochondrial unfolded protein response), hsp-4::GFP (ER unfolded protein response), sod-3::GFP (DAF-16/FOXO reporter), and gst-

4::GFP (SKN-1/Nrf reporter). All *C. elegans* strains were acquired from The University of Minnesota's *Caenorhabditis Genetics Center*.

Amyloid- $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ) toxicity is responsible for neuronal degeneration seen in AD. The transgenic CL4176 (smg-1(cc546<sup>ts</sup>) I; dvIs27 [myo-3/ Aβ minigene + rol-6(su1006) marker gene] is a commonly used C. elegans model that employs a temperature-sensitive mutation in the mRNA system to initiate muscle expression of the A $\beta_{1-42}$  transgene, resulting in paralysis of the body wall muscle upon temperature upshift from 16 to 25 °C. In conjunction with the CL4176 strain, the CL2006 strain constitutively produces  $A\beta_{3-42}$  in the body-wall muscles, resulting in a decreased lifespan and paralysis. The CL2006, CL4176, and CL802 (control) strains all contain the dominant mutant roller phenotype [rol-6 (su1066)] as morphological marker. Parkinson's disease is a neurodegenerative disease associated with the aggregation of alpha-synuclein and death of dopaminergic neurons leading to cognitive and motor decline in patients. The use of transgenic models of C. elegans expressing human alpha-synuclein is rapid and economical for exploring the anti-Parkinson's disease effects of compounds. The NL5901 (Punc-54::alpha synuclein::YFP+unc-119), strain is commonly used for drug screens to visualize alpha-synuclein aggregation. Identifying compounds that suppress A $\beta$ -induced paralysis, polyglutamine paralysis, and alpha-synuclein aggregation could lead to the identification of compounds for the prevention and treatment of AD, Parkinson's disease, and ALS.

## 1.13 Hypothesis and objectives

*C. elegans* share almost all metabolic pathways with humans. Therefore, <u>we hypothesize</u> that *C. elegans*, both wild-type models and models displaying age-related decline related to humans, are promising candidates for screening dietary metabolites. A wide range of metabolites have been found to have altered concentrations in older *C. elegans*, which may be indicative of

an age-related change in metabolic homeostasis. We therefore proposed the following hypotheses: First, we hypothesized that alterations in metabolite concentrations may represent homeostatic dysregulation. In accordance with this hypothesis, we expected that systematically supplementing the diet of C. elegans with metabolites shown to have lower concentrations in older age would compensate for this dysregulation to increase lifespan. Second, we postulated that small changes in many dietary metabolites would result in minor dietary stress, resulting in a hormetic effect. As such, we hypothesized that supplementing the diet of C. elegans with metabolites would result in an increase in lifespan and stress resistance, with an accompanying increase in stress signaling and resistance to disease. We have determined that the TCA cycle metabolites fumarate, malate, and oxaloacetate extended lifespan in C. elegans, while all of the amino acids except phenylalanine and aspartate extended lifespan at least to a small extent at one or more of the 3 concentrations tested with serine and proline showing the largest effects. Although much is known about the effects of  $\beta$ HB on neurodegenerative and other agingassociated diseases, not much is known about its effects on aging. Moreover, the mechanisms through which  $\beta$ HB are protective are not entirely clear. We hypothesized that  $\beta$ HB would increase the lifespan of *C. elegans* and we determined the cytoprotective signaling pathways required for this effect.

The major aim of this study was to understand the mechanisms by which natural metabolites influence the lifespan of *C. elegans*.

**Specific Aim1 (Chapter 3):** Determine the signaling pathways through which TCA cycle metabolites increase lifespan and stress tolerance in *C. elegans*.

<u>Aim 1.1:</u> Determine the metabolic pathways through which addition of TCA cycle metabolites to the culture medium extend lifespan.

29

<u>Aim 1.2</u>: Determine the enzymes and signaling pathways through which TCA cycle metabolites extend lifespan through RNAi knockdown and mutant strains.

<u>Aim 1.3:</u> Determine the effects of TCA cycle metabolites on *C. elegans* models of neurodegenerative disease.

**Specific Aim2 (Chapter 4):** Determine the metabolic pathways through which the twenty amino acids increase lifespan and stress tolerance in *C. elegans*.

<u>Aim 2.1</u>: Outline the signaling pathways through which individual addition of each of the twenty amino acids to the culture medium at varying concentrations extend lifespan.

<u>Aim 2.2:</u> Determine the enzymes and signaling pathways through which amino acids extend lifespan through RNAi knockdown and mutant strains.

<u>Aim 2.3:</u> Determine the effects of the top performing amino acids on *C. elegans* models of neurodegenerative and diabetic disease.

**Specific Aim3 (Chapter 5):** Determine the signaling pathways through which  $\beta$ HB increases lifespan and stress tolerance in *C. elegans*.

<u>Aim 3.1</u>: Determine the metabolic pathways through which addition of  $\beta$ HB to the culture medium extend lifespan.

<u>Aim 3.2</u>: Determine the enzymes and signaling pathways through which  $\beta$ HB extends lifespan through RNAi knockdown, enzyme activity assays, and mutant strains.

<u>Aim 3.3</u>: Determine the effects of  $\beta$ HB on *C. elegans* models of diabetic and neurodegenerative disease.

#### **1.14 Impact and significance**

The overall goal of this study was to obtain a better understanding of the role of metabolites in the control of *C. elegans* aging. Metabolite supplementation may prove to be a

valuable inducer of hormesis and partially compensate for age-related metabolic dysfunction.

The metabolic pathways studied in this proposal are also present in mammals, so the information

gained using *C. elegans* is likely applicable to human health and disease.

# 1.15 References

1. Salvioli, S., et al., Mitochondria, aging and longevity-a new perspective. FEBS letters, 2001. 492(1-2): p. 9-13.

2. Trifunovic, A., et al., Premature ageing in mice expressing defective mitochondrial DNA polymerase. Nature, 2004. 429(6990): p. 417-23.

3. Braeckman, B.P., et al., Apparent uncoupling of energy production and consumption in long-lived Clk mutants of Caenorhabditis elegans. Curr Biol, 1999. 9(9): p. 493-6.

4. Dell'agnello, C., et al., Increased longevity and refractoriness to Ca(2+)-dependent neurodegeneration in Surf1 knockout mice. Hum Mol Genet, 2007. 16(4): p. 431-44.

5. Copeland, J.M., et al., Extension of Drosophila life span by RNAi of the mitochondrial respiratory chain. Curr Biol, 2009. 19(19): p. 1591-8.

6. Hansen, M., et al., New genes tied to endocrine, metabolic, and dietary regulation of lifespan from a Caenorhabditis elegans genomic RNAi screen. PLoS Genet, 2005. 1(1): p. 119-28.

7. Boveris, A. and E. Cadenas, Mitochondrial production of superoxide anions and its relationship to the antimycin insensitive respiration. FEBS Lett, 1975. 54(3): p. 311-4.

8. Shigenaga, M.K., T.M. Hagen, and B.N. Ames, Oxidative damage and mitochondrial decay in aging. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1994. 91(23): p. 10771-8.

9. Kabuto, H., et al., Effects of bisphenol A on the metabolisms of active oxygen species in mouse tissues. Environmental research, 2003. 93(1): p. 31-35.

10. Machado, A., et al., Relationship between enzymatic activity loss and post-translational protein modification in aging. Archives of gerontology and geriatrics, 1991. 12(2-3): p. 187-197.

11. Terman, A., et al., Mitochondrial Turnover and Aging of Long-Lived Postmitotic Cells: The Mitochondrial-Lysosomal Axis Theory of Aging. Antioxidants & Redox Signaling, 2010. 12(4): p. 503-535.

12. De Grey, A., A proposed refinement of the mitochondrial free radical theory of aging. Bioessays, 1997. 19(2): p. 161-166.

13. Schlame, M., D. Rua, and M.L. Greenberg, The biosynthesis and functional role of cardiolipin. Prog Lipid Res, 2000. 39(3): p. 257-88.

14. Gasnier, F., et al., Hormone-induced changes in cardiolipin from Leydig cells: possible involvement in intramitochondrial cholesterol translocation. Biochem Mol Biol Int, 1998. 45(1): p. 93-100.

15. Jiang, F., et al., Absence of cardiolipin in the crd1 null mutant results in decreased mitochondrial membrane potential and reduced mitochondrial function. J Biol Chem, 2000. 275(29): p. 22387-94.

16. McMillin, J.B. and W. Dowhan, Cardiolipin and apoptosis. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2002. 1585(2-3): p. 97-107.

17. Nunomura, A., et al., Intraneuronal amyloid beta accumulation and oxidative damage to nucleic acids in Alzheimer disease. Neurobiol Dis, 2010. 37(3): p. 731-7.

18. Nunomura, A., et al., Oxidative damage is the earliest event in Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 2001. 60(8): p. 759-67.

19. Chen, J.X. and S.S. Yan, Role of mitochondrial amyloid-beta in Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis, 2010. 20 Suppl 2: p. S569-78.

20. Dragicevic, N., et al., Mitochondrial amyloid-beta levels are associated with the extent of mitochondrial dysfunction in different brain regions and the degree of cognitive impairment in Alzheimer's transgenic mice. J Alzheimers Dis, 2010. 20 Suppl 2: p. S535-50.

21. De Strooper, B. and L. Scorrano, Close encounter: mitochondria, endoplasmic reticulum and Alzheimer's disease. EMBO J, 2012. 31(21): p. 4095-7.

22. Sawa, A., et al., Increased apoptosis of Huntington disease lymphoblasts associated with repeat length-dependent mitochondrial depolarization. Nat Med, 1999. 5(10): p. 1194-8.

23. Choo, Y.S., et al., Mutant huntingtin directly increases susceptibility of mitochondria to the calcium-induced permeability transition and cytochrome c release. Hum Mol Genet, 2004. 13(14): p. 1407-20.

24. Song, W., et al., Mutant huntingtin binds the mitochondrial fission GTPase dynaminrelated protein-1 and increases its enzymatic activity. Nat Med, 2011. 17(3): p. 377-82.

25. Benchoua, A., et al., Dopamine determines the vulnerability of striatal neurons to the N-terminal fragment of mutant huntingtin through the regulation of mitochondrial complex II. Hum Mol Genet, 2008. 17(10): p. 1446-56.

26. Cole, N.B., et al., Mitochondrial translocation of alpha-synuclein is promoted by intracellular acidification. Exp Cell Res, 2008. 314(10): p. 2076-89.

27. Devi, L., et al., Mitochondrial import and accumulation of alpha-synuclein impair complex I in human dopaminergic neuronal cultures and Parkinson disease brain. J Biol Chem, 2008. 283(14): p. 9089-100.

28. Rosen, D.R., Mutations in Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase gene are associated with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature, 1993. 364(6435): p. 362.

29. Kabuta, T., et al., Familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-linked mutant SOD1 aberrantly interacts with tubulin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2009. 387(1): p. 121-6.

30. Silva, J.P., et al., Impaired insulin secretion and beta-cell loss in tissue-specific knockout mice with mitochondrial diabetes. Nat Genet, 2000. 26(3): p. 336-40.

31. Zoncu, R., A. Efeyan, and D.M. Sabatini, mTOR: from growth signal integration to cancer, diabetes and ageing. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2011. 12(1): p. 21-35.

32. Fulda, S., L. Galluzzi, and G. Kroemer, Targeting mitochondria for cancer therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov, 2010. 9(6): p. 447-64.

33. Gergely, P., Jr., et al., Mitochondrial hyperpolarization and ATP depletion in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum, 2002. 46(1): p. 175-90.

34. Fillano, J.J., et al., Mitochondrial dysfunction in patients with hypotonia, epilepsy, autism, and developmental delay: HEADD syndrome. J Child Neurol, 2002. 17(6): p. 435-9.

35. Villeda, S.A., et al., The ageing systemic milieu negatively regulates neurogenesis and cognitive function. Nature, 2011. 477(7362): p. 90-94.

36. Villeda, S.A., et al., Young blood reverses age-related impairments in cognitive function and synaptic plasticity in mice. Nat Med, 2014.

37. Katsimpardi, L., et al., Vascular and neurogenic rejuvenation of the aging mouse brain by young systemic factors. Science, 2014. 344(6184): p. 630-634.

38. Weindruch, R., The retardation of aging by caloric restriction: studies in rodents and primates. Toxicologic Pathology, 1996. 24(6): p. 742-745.

39. Fontana, L., L. Partridge, and V.D. Longo, Extending healthy life span—from yeast to humans. Science, 2010. 328(5976): p. 321-326.

40. Roth, G.S., D.K. Ingram, and M.A. Lane, Caloric restriction in primates and relevance to humans. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 2001. 928(1): p. 305-315.

41. Van Voorhies, W.A. and S. Ward, Genetic and environmental conditions that increase longevity in Caenorhabditis elegans decrease metabolic rate. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1999. 96(20): p. 11399.

42. Hall, D., et al., Aging reduces adaptive capacity and stress protein expression in the liver after heat stress. Journal of Applied Physiology, 2000. 89(2): p. 749.

43. Lapez-Torres, M., et al., Influence of aging and long-term caloric restriction on oxygen radical generation and oxidative DNA damage in rat liver mitochondria. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, 2002. 32(9): p. 882-889.

44. Vanfleteren, J.R. and B.P. Braeckman, Mechanisms of life span determination in< i>Caenorhabditis elegans. Neurobiology of aging, 1999. 20(5): p. 487-502.

45. Lee, C.-K., et al., Gene expression profile of aging and its retardation by caloric restriction. Science, 1999. 285(5432): p. 1390-1393.

46. Omodei, D., et al., Serum from humans on long-term calorie restriction enhances stress resistance in cell culture. Aging (Albany NY), 2013. 5(8): p. 599.

47. Dröge, W., Oxidative stress and aging, in Hypoxia. 2003, Springer. p. 191-200.

48. Dufour, E. and N.-G. Larsson, Understanding aging: revealing order out of chaos. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Bioenergetics, 2004. 1658(1): p. 122-132.

49. Higami, Y., et al., Aging accelerates but life-long dietary restriction suppresses apoptosisrelated Fas expression on hepatocytes. The American journal of pathology, 1997. 151(3): p. 659.

50. Merry, B., Molecular mechanisms linking calorie restriction and longevity. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2002. 34(11): p. 1340-1354.

51. Barja, G., Free radicals and aging. Trends in neurosciences, 2004. 27(10): p. 595-600.

52. Merry, B., Oxidative stress and mitochondrial function with aging–the effects of calorie restriction. Aging Cell, 2004. 3(1): p. 7-12.

53. Van Remmen, H., et al., Life-long reduction in MnSOD activity results in increased DNA damage and higher incidence of cancer but does not accelerate aging. Physiol Genomics, 2003. 16(1): p. 29-37.

54. Lin, S.J., et al., Calorie restriction extends yeast life span by lowering the level of NADH. Genes & development, 2004. 18(1): p. 12-16.

55. Brunet, A., et al., Stress-dependent regulation of FOXO transcription factors by the SIRT1 deacetylase. Science, 2004. 303(5666): p. 2011.

56. Van Der Veer, E., et al., Pre–B-cell colony–enhancing factor regulates NAD+dependent protein deacetylase activity and promotes vascular smooth muscle cell maturation. Circulation research, 2005. 97(1): p. 25-34.

57. Picard, F., et al., Sirt1 promotes fat mobilization in white adipocytes by repressing PPAR-Î<sup>3</sup>. Nature, 2004. 429(6993): p. 771-776.

58. Haigis, M.C., et al., SIRT4 inhibits glutamate dehydrogenase and opposes the effects of calorie restriction in pancreatic [beta] cells. Cell, 2006. 126(5): p. 941-954.

59. Antinozzi, P.A., et al., Mitochondrial metabolism sets the maximal limit of fuelstimulated insulin secretion in a model pancreatic beta cell. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2002. 277(14): p. 11746. 60. Lin, S.J. and L. Guarente, Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide, a metabolic regulator of transcription, longevity and disease. Current opinion in cell biology, 2003. 15(2): p. 241-246.

61. Easlon, E., et al., The malate–aspartate NADH shuttle components are novel metabolic longevity regulators required for calorie restriction-mediated life span extension in yeast. Genes & development, 2008. 22(7): p. 931.

62. Frye, R.A., Phylogenetic classification of prokaryotic and eukaryotic Sir2-like proteins. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 2000. 273(2): p. 793-798.

63. Donmez, G. and L. Guarente, Aging and disease: connections to sirtuins. Aging Cell, 2010. 9(2): p. 285-290.

64. Kaeberlein, M., M. McVey, and L. Guarente, The SIR2/3/4 complex and SIR2 alone promote longevity in Saccharomyces cerevisiae by two different mechanisms. Genes & development, 1999. 13(19): p. 2570-2580.

65. Lin, S.J., P.A. Defossez, and L. Guarente, Requirement of NAD and SIR2 for life-span extension by calorie restriction in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Science, 2000. 289(5487): p. 2126.

66. Imai, S., et al., Transcriptional silencing and longevity protein Sir2 is an NAD-dependent histone deacetylase. Nature, 2000. 403(6771): p. 795-799.

67. Tissenbaum, H.A. and L. Guarente, Increased dosage of a sir-2 gene extends lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature, 2001. 410(6825): p. 227-230.

68. Rogina, B. and S.L. Helfand, Sir2 mediates longevity in the fly through a pathway related to calorie restriction. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 2004. 101(45): p. 15998-16003.

69. Giannakou, M.E. and L. Partridge, The interaction between FOXO and SIRT1: tipping the balance towards survival. Trends in cell biology, 2004. 14(8): p. 408-412.

70. Yeung, F., et al., Modulation of NF- $\hat{I}^{\circ}B$ -dependent transcription and cell survival by the SIRT1 deacetylase. The EMBO journal, 2004. 23(12): p. 2369-2380.

71. Luo, J., et al., Negative control of p53 by Sir2 [alpha] promotes cell survival under stress. Cell, 2001. 107(2): p. 137-148.

72. Greiss, S., et al., C. elegans SIR-2.1 translocation is linked to a proapoptotic pathway parallel to cep-1/p53 during DNA damage-induced apoptosis. Genes & development, 2008. 22(20): p. 2831.

73. Boily, G., et al., SirT1 regulates energy metabolism and response to caloric restriction in mice. PLoS One, 2008. 3(3): p. e1759.

74. Herranz, D., et al., Sirt1 improves healthy ageing and protects from metabolic syndromeassociated cancer. Nature communications, 2010. 1: p. 3.

75. Bordone, L., et al., Sirt1 regulates insulin secretion by repressing UCP2 in pancreatic  $\beta$  cells. PLoS Biol, 2005. 4(2): p. e31.

76. Baur, J.A., et al., Resveratrol improves health and survival of mice on a high-calorie diet. Nature, 2006. 444(7117): p. 337-342.

77. Someya, S., et al., Sirt3 mediates reduction of oxidative damage and prevention of agerelated hearing loss under caloric restriction. Cell, 2010. 143(5): p. 802-812.

78. Hirschey, M.D., et al., SIRT3 deficiency and mitochondrial protein hyperacetylation accelerate the development of the metabolic syndrome. Mol Cell, 2011. 44(2): p. 177-190.

79. Du, J., et al., Sirt5 is a NAD-dependent protein lysine demalonylase and desuccinylase. Science, 2011. 334(6057): p. 806-809.

80. Hallows, W.C., S. Lee, and J.M. Denu, Sirtuins deacetylate and activate mammalian acetyl-CoA synthetases. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2006. 103(27): p. 10230-10235.

81. Haigis, M.C., et al., SIRT4 inhibits glutamate dehydrogenase and opposes the effects of calorie restriction in pancreatic  $\beta$  cells. Cell, 2006. 126(5): p. 941-954.

82. Satoh, A., et al., SIRT1 promotes the central adaptive response to diet restriction through activation of the dorsomedial and lateral nuclei of the hypothalamus. The Journal of neuroscience, 2010. 30(30): p. 10220-10232.

83. Villagra, A., E. Sotomayor, and E. Seto, Histone deacetylases and the immunological network: implications in cancer and inflammation. Oncogene, 2009. 29(2): p. 157-173.

84. Zhang, R., et al., SIRT1 suppresses activator protein-1 transcriptional activity and cyclooxygenase-2 expression in macrophages. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2010. 285(10): p. 7097-7110.

85. Vaquero, A., et al., SIRT1 regulates the histone methyl-transferase SUV39H1 during heterochromatin formation. Nature, 2007. 450(7168): p. 440-444.

86. Hallows, W.C., W. Yu, and J.M. Denu, Regulation of glycolytic enzyme phosphoglycerate mutase-1 by Sirt1 protein-mediated deacetylation. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2012. 287(6): p. 3850-3858.

87. Lim, J.-H., et al., Sirtuin 1 modulates cellular responses to hypoxia by deacetylating hypoxia-inducible factor 1α. Mol Cell, 2010. 38(6): p. 864-878.

88. Ferrigni, N.R., et al., Use of potato disc and brine shrimp bioassays to detect activity and isolate piceatannol as the antileukemic principle from the seeds of Euphorbia lagascae. J Nat Prod, 1984. 47(2): p. 347-52.

89. Kim, H.J., K.W. Lee, and H.J. Lee, Protective effects of piceatannol against betaamyloid-induced neuronal cell death. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2007. 1095: p. 473-82.

90. Li, E., C. Beard, and R. Jaenisch, Role for DNA methylation in genomic imprinting. Nature, 1993. 366(6453): p. 362-365.

91. Gore, S.D., Combination therapy with DNA methyltransferase inhibitors in hematologic malignancies. Nature Clinical Practice Oncology, 2005. 2: p. S30-S35.

92. Fang, M.Z., et al., Tea polyphenol (–)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate inhibits DNA methyltransferase and reactivates methylation-silenced genes in cancer cell lines. Cancer Research, 2003. 63(22): p. 7563-7570.

93. Li, Y., M. Daniel, and T.O. Tollefsbol, Epigenetic regulation of caloric restriction in aging. BMC medicine, 2011. 9(1): p. 98.

94. Haigis, M.C. and L.P. Guarente, Mammalian sirtuins—emerging roles in physiology, aging, and calorie restriction. Genes & development, 2006. 20(21): p. 2913-2921.

95. Richon, V.M. and J.P. O'Brien, Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors: A New Class of Potential Therapeutic Agents for Cancer Treatment Commentary re: V. Sandor et al., Phase I Trial of the Histone Deacetylase Inhibitor, Depsipeptide (FR901228, NSC 630176), in Patients with Refractory Neoplasms. Clin. Cancer Res., 8: 718–728, 2002. Clinical Cancer Research, 2002. 8(3): p. 662-664.

96. Marcu, M.G., et al., Curcumin is an inhibitor of p300 histone acetylatransferase. Medicinal Chemistry, 2006. 2(2): p. 169-174.

97. Bisht, S., et al., Polymeric nanoparticle-encapsulated curcumin ("nanocurcumin"): a novel strategy for human cancer therapy. J Nanobiotechnology, 2007. 5(3): p. 1-18.

98. Chenfei Gao, T.C., Roy Martin, Michael Keenan, Frank Greenway, John Finley, Jeff Burton, William Johnson, Frederick Enright and Jolene Zheng, Butyrate increases lifespan of C. elegans. FASEB J, 2014. 28(10).

99. Vaĭserman, A., et al., [Effect of the histone deacetylase inhibitor sodium butyrate on the viability and life span in Drosophila melanogaster]. Advances in gerontology= Uspekhi gerontologii/Rossiiskaia akademiia nauk, Gerontologicheskoe obshchestvo, 2011. 25(1): p. 126-131.

100. Shimazu, T., et al., Suppression of oxidative stress by  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, an endogenous histone deacetylase inhibitor. Science, 2013. 339(6116): p. 211-214.

101. Vaiserman, A.M., Hormesis and epigenetics: is there a link? Ageing Res Rev, 2011. 10(4): p. 413-421.

102. Calabrese, E.J. and L.A. Baldwin, Defining hormesis. Hum Exp Toxicol, 2002. 21(2): p. 91-7.

103. Smith-Sonneborn, J., DNA repair and longevity assurance in Paramecium tetraurelia. Science, 1979. 203(4385): p. 1115-7.

104. Luna-Lopez, A., et al., Bcl-2 sustains hormetic response by inducing Nrf-2 nuclear translocation in L929 mouse fibroblasts. Free Radic Biol Med, 2010. 49(7): p. 1192-204.

105. Radak, Z., H.Y. Chung, and S. Goto, Exercise and hormesis: oxidative stress-related adaptation for successful aging. Biogerontology, 2005. 6(1): p. 71-5.

106. Masoro, E.J., Role of hormesis in life extension by caloric restriction. Dose Response, 2007. 5(2): p. 163-73.

107. Feinendegen, L.E., Evidence for beneficial low level radiation effects and radiation hormesis. Br J Radiol, 2005. 78(925): p. 3-7.

108. Son, T.G., S. Camandola, and M.P. Mattson, Hormetic dietary phytochemicals. Neuromolecular Med, 2008. 10(4): p. 236-46.

109. Lindquist, S. and E.A. Craig, The heat-shock proteins. Annu Rev Genet, 1988. 22: p. 631-77.

110. Olsen, A., M.C. Vantipalli, and G.J. Lithgow, Lifespan extension of Caenorhabditis elegans following repeated mild hormetic heat treatments. Biogerontology, 2006. 7(4): p. 221-30.

111. Chen, J., et al., Stress proteins and tolerance to focal cerebral ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab, 1996. 16(4): p. 566-77.

112. Morimoto, R.I., Stress, aging, and neurodegenerative disease. N Engl J Med, 2006. 355(21): p. 2254-5.

113. Garigan, D., et al., Genetic analysis of tissue aging in Caenorhabditis elegans: a role for heat-shock factor and bacterial proliferation. Genetics, 2002. 161(3): p. 1101-12.

114. Merksamer, P.I., et al., The sirtuins, oxidative stress and aging: an emerging link. Aging (Albany NY), 2013. 5(3): p. 144-50.

115. Chirumbolo, S., Possible role of NF-kappaB in hormesis during ageing. Biogerontology, 2012. 13(6): p. 637-46.

116. Narkar, V.A., et al., AMPK and PPARdelta agonists are exercise mimetics. Cell, 2008. 134(3): p. 405-15.

117. Yazaki, K., et al., Supplemental cellular protection by a carotenoid extends lifespan via Ins/IGF-1 signaling in Caenorhabditis elegans. Oxid Med Cell Longev, 2011. 2011: p. 596240.

118. Robida-Stubbs, S., et al., TOR signaling and rapamycin influence longevity by regulating SKN-1/Nrf and DAF-16/FoxO. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(5): p. 713-24.

119. Buchter, C., et al., Myricetin-Mediated Lifespan Extension in Caenorhabditis elegans Is Modulated by DAF-16. Int J Mol Sci, 2013. 14(6): p. 11895-914.

120. Leiser, S.F., et al., Life-Span Extension From Hypoxia in Caenorhabditis elegans Requires Both HIF-1 and DAF-16 and Is Antagonized by SKN-1. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 2013.

121. Wu, C.C., et al., Upregulation of heme oxygenase-1 by Epigallocatechin-3-gallate via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt and ERK pathways. Life Sci, 2006. 78(25): p. 2889-97.

122. Robb, E.L., et al., Molecular mechanisms of oxidative stress resistance induced by resveratrol: Specific and progressive induction of MnSOD. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2008. 367(2): p. 406-12.

123. Hunt, P.R., et al., Extension of lifespan in C. elegans by naphthoquinones that act through stress hormesis mechanisms. PLoS One, 2011. 6(7): p. e21922.

124. Masoro, E.J., Role of hormesis in life extension by caloric restriction. Dose-Response, 2007. 5(2): p. 163-173.

125. Howitz, K.T., et al., Small molecule activators of sirtuins extend Saccharomyces cerevisiae lifespan. Nature, 2003. 425(6954): p. 191-196.

126. Lamming, D.W., J.G. Wood, and D.A. Sinclair, MicroReview: Small molecules that regulate lifespan: evidence for xenohormesis. Molecular microbiology, 2004. 53(4): p. 1003-1009.

127. Ristow, M. and K. Zarse, How increased oxidative stress promotes longevity and metabolic health: The concept of mitochondrial hormesis (mitohormesis). Exp Gerontol, 2010. 45(6): p. 410-8.

128. Schulz, T.J., et al., Glucose restriction extends Caenorhabditis elegans life span by inducing mitochondrial respiration and increasing oxidative stress. Cell Metab, 2007. 6(4): p. 280-93.

129. Li, N., S. Stojanovski, and P. Maechler, Mitochondrial hormesis in pancreatic beta cells: does uncoupling protein 2 play a role? Oxid Med Cell Longev, 2012. 2012: p. 740849.

130. Liao, J.K., Mitohormesis: another pleiotropic effect of statins? Eur Heart J, 2012. 33(11): p. 1299-301.

131. Bouitbir, J., et al., Opposite effects of statins on mitochondria of cardiac and skeletal muscles: a 'mitohormesis' mechanism involving reactive oxygen species and PGC-1. Eur Heart J, 2012. 33(11): p. 1397-407.

132. Schmeisser, S., et al., Mitochondrial hormesis links low-dose arsenite exposure to lifespan extension. Aging Cell, 2013. 12(3): p. 508-17.

133. Anderson, E.J. and D.A. Taylor, Stressing the heart of the matter: re-thinking the mechanisms underlying therapeutic effects of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids. F1000 Med Rep, 2012. 4: p. 13.

134. Yang, W. and S. Hekimi, A mitochondrial superoxide signal triggers increased longevity in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Biol, 2010. 8(12): p. e1000556.

135. Yanase, S. and N. Ishii, Hyperoxia exposure induced hormesis decreases mitochondrial superoxide radical levels via Ins/IGF-1 signaling pathway in a long-lived age-1 mutant of Caenorhabditis elegans. J Radiat Res, 2008. 49(3): p. 211-8.

136. Edwards, C.B., et al., Malate and fumarate extend lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS One, 2013. 8(3): p. e58345.

137. Gerhart-Hines, Z., et al., Metabolic control of muscle mitochondrial function and fatty acid oxidation through SIRT1/PGC-1alpha. EMBO J, 2007. 26(7): p. 1913-23.

138. Evans, W.J., et al., Frailty and muscle metabolism dysregulation in the elderly. Biogerontology, 2010. 11(5): p. 527-36.

139. Girard, L.R., et al., WormBook: the online review of Caenorhabditis elegans biology. Nucleic Acids Res, 2007. 35(Database issue): p. D472-5.

140. Williams, D.S., et al., Oxaloacetate supplementation increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans through an AMPK/FOXO-dependent pathway. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(6): p. 765-768.

141. Yamamoto, H.-a. and P.V. Mohanan, Effect of  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate and oxaloacetate on brain mitochondrial DNA damage and seizures induced by kainic acid in mice. Toxicology letters, 2003. 143(2): p. 115-122.

142. Whillier, S., et al., Glutamine and alpha-ketoglutarate as glutamate sources for glutathione synthesis in human erythrocytes. FEBS J, 2011. 278(17): p. 3152-63.

143. Ari, C., et al., Metabolic Therapy with Deanna Protocol Supplementation Delays Disease Progression and Extends Survival in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) Mouse Model. PLoS One, 2014. 9(7): p. e103526.

144. Schulz, T.J., et al., Activation of mitochondrial energy metabolism protects against cardiac failure. Aging (Albany NY), 2010. 2(11): p. 843-53.

145. Houthoofd, K., et al., DAF-2 pathway mutations and food restriction in aging Caenorhabditis elegans differentially affect metabolism. Neurobiol Aging, 2005. 26(5): p. 689-96.

146. Jones, E.M., Amino Acid Metabolism. Annual Review of Biochemistry, 1965. 34(1): p. 381-418.

147. Williams, D.S., et al., Oxaloacetate supplementation increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans through an AMPK/FOXO-dependent pathway. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(6): p. 765-8.

148. Mouchiroud, L., et al., Pyruvate imbalance mediates metabolic reprogramming and mimics lifespan extension by dietary restriction in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2011. 10(1): p. 39-54.

149. Chuang, M.-H., et al., The lifespan-promoting effect of acetic acid and Reishi polysaccharide. Bioorganic & amp; Medicinal Chemistry, 2009. 17(22): p. 7831-7840.

150. Valerio, A., G. D'Antona, and E. Nisoli, Branched-chain amino acids, mitochondrial biogenesis, and healthspan: an evolutionary perspective. Aging (Albany NY), 2011. 3(5): p. 464-78.

151. Kraus-Friedmann, N., Hormonal regulation of hepatic gluconeogenesis. Physiol Rev, 1984. 64(1): p. 170-259.

152. Baticci, F. and F. Bozzetti, Anticatabolic properties of branched chain amino-acids in post-operative patients. A prospective study. Clin Nutr, 1990. 9(5): p. 246-52.

153. Chang, T.W. and A.L. Goldberg, The origin of alanine produced in skeletal muscle. J Biol Chem, 1978. 253(10): p. 3677-84.

154. Brennan, L., et al., A nuclear magnetic resonance-based demonstration of substantial oxidative L-alanine metabolism and L-alanine-enhanced glucose metabolism in a clonal pancreatic beta-cell line: metabolism of L-alanine is important to the regulation of insulin secretion. Diabetes, 2002. 51(6): p. 1714-21.

155. Walter, A.A., et al., Six weeks of high-intensity interval training with and without betaalanine supplementation for improving cardiovascular fitness in women. J Strength Cond Res, 2010. 24(5): p. 1199-207.

156. Palmer, R.M., D.S. Ashton, and S. Moncada, Vascular endothelial cells synthesize nitric oxide from L-arginine. Nature, 1988. 333(6174): p. 664-6.

157. Alba-Roth, J., et al., Arginine stimulates growth hormone secretion by suppressing endogenous somatostatin secretion. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1988. 67(6): p. 1186-9.

158. Wright, P.A., Nitrogen excretion: three end products, many physiological roles. J Exp Biol, 1995. 198(Pt 2): p. 273-81.

159. Barbul, A., et al., Arginine enhances wound healing and lymphocyte immune responses in humans. Surgery, 1990. 108(2): p. 331-6; discussion 336-7.

160. Chauhan, A., et al., Aging-associated endothelial dysfunction in humans is reversed by L-arginine. J Am Coll Cardiol, 1996. 28(7): p. 1796-804.

161. Zellweger, R., et al., Metoclopramide: a novel and safe immunomodulating agent for restoring the depressed macrophage immune function after hemorrhage. J Trauma, 1998. 44(1): p. 70-7.

162. Wetzler, M., et al., Effective asparagine depletion with pegylated asparaginase results in improved outcomes in adult acute lymphoblastic leukemia: Cancer and Leukemia Group B Study 9511. Blood, 2007. 109(10): p. 4164-7.

163. Patterson, M.K., Jr. and M.D. Maxwell, Effects of L-asparagine deprivation on the cell cycle of the Jensen sarcoma. Cancer Res, 1970. 30(4): p. 1064-7.

164. Marquezi, M.L., et al., Effect of aspartate and asparagine supplementation on fatigue determinants in intense exercise. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab, 2003. 13(1): p. 65-75.

165. Wiklund, L., G. Toggenburger, and M. Cuenod, Aspartate: possible neurotransmitter in cerebellar climbing fibers. Science, 1982. 216(4541): p. 78-80.

166. Errico, F., et al., Increased levels of d-aspartate in the hippocampus enhance LTP but do not facilitate cognitive flexibility. Mol Cell Neurosci, 2008. 37(2): p. 236-46.

167. Hu, R., et al., Aspartic acid in the hippocampus: a biomarker for postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Neural Regen Res, 2014. 9(2): p. 143-52.

168. Droge, W., Cysteine and glutathione deficiency in AIDS patients: a rationale for the treatment with N-acetyl-cysteine. Pharmacology, 1993. 46(2): p. 61-5.

169. Grimble, R.F., et al., Cysteine and glycine supplementation modulate the metabolic response to tumor necrosis factor alpha in rats fed a low protein diet. J Nutr, 1992. 122(11): p. 2066-73.

170. Sekhar, R.V., et al., Deficient synthesis of glutathione underlies oxidative stress in aging and can be corrected by dietary cysteine and glycine supplementation. Am J Clin Nutr, 2011. 94(3): p. 847-53.

171. Yuneva, M., et al., Deficiency in glutamine but not glucose induces MYC-dependent apoptosis in human cells. J Cell Biol, 2007. 178(1): p. 93-105.

172. Opara, E.C., et al., L-glutamine supplementation of a high fat diet reduces body weight and attenuates hyperglycemia and hyperinsulinemia in C57BL/6J mice. Journal of Nutrition, 1996. 126(1): p. 273-9.

173. Castell, L.M. and E.A. Newsholme, The effects of oral glutamine supplementation on athletes after prolonged, exhaustive exercise. Nutrition, 1997. 13(7-8): p. 738-42.

174. Mignon, M., et al., Does long-term intermittent treatment with glutamine improve the well-being of fed and fasted very old rats? JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr, 2007. 31(6): p. 456-62.

175. Brasse-Lagnel, C., A. Lavoinne, and A. Husson, Control of mammalian gene expression by amino acids, especially glutamine. Febs Journal, 2009. 276(7): p. 1826-44.

176. Albrecht, J., et al., Glutamine in the central nervous system: function and dysfunction. Front Biosci, 2007. 12: p. 332-43.

177. Gorovits, R., et al., Glutamine synthetase protects against neuronal degeneration in injured retinal tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1997. 94(13): p. 7024-9.

178. Tumani, H., et al., Glutamine synthetase in cerebrospinal fluid, serum, and brain: a diagnostic marker for Alzheimer disease? Arch Neurol, 1999. 56(10): p. 1241-6.

179. Chen, J. and K. Herrup, Glutamine acts as a neuroprotectant against DNA damage, betaamyloid and H2O2-induced stress. Plos One, 2012. 7(3): p. e33177.

180. Schubert, D. and D. Piasecki, Oxidative glutamate toxicity can be a component of the excitotoxicity cascade. J Neurosci, 2001. 21(19): p. 7455-62.

181. Bruijn, L.I., T.M. Miller, and D.W. Cleveland, Unraveling the mechanisms involved in motor neuron degeneration in ALS. Annu Rev Neurosci, 2004. 27: p. 723-49.

182. Popoli, M., et al., The stressed synapse: the impact of stress and glucocorticoids on glutamate transmission. Nat Rev Neurosci, 2012. 13(1): p. 22-37.

183. Fu, Y., et al., Glutamate excitotoxicity inflicts paranodal myelin splitting and retraction. Plos One, 2009. 4(8): p. e6705.

184. Zlotnik, A., et al., Brain neuroprotection by scavenging blood glutamate. Exp Neurol, 2007. 203(1): p. 213-20.

185. Campos, F., et al., Neuroprotection by glutamate oxaloacetate transaminase in ischemic stroke: an experimental study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab, 2011. 31(6): p. 1378-86.

186. Vaarmann, A., et al., Dopamine protects neurons against glutamate-induced excitotoxicity. Cell Death Dis, 2013. 4: p. e455.

187. Brind, J., et al., Dietary glycine supplementation mimics lifespan extension by dietary methionine restriction in Fisher 344 rats. Faseb Journal, 2011. 25.

188. Sekhar, R.V., et al., Deficient synthesis of glutathione underlies oxidative stress in aging and can be corrected by dietary cysteine and glycine supplementation. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 2011. 94(3): p. 847-853.

189. Nguyen, D., et al., Effect of increasing glutathione with cysteine and glycine supplementation on mitochondrial fuel oxidation, insulin sensitivity, and body composition in older HIV-infected patients (vol 99, pg 169, 2014). Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2014. 99(9): p. 3468-3468.

190. Picanco, E.D., et al., L-arginine and glycine supplementation in the repair of the irradiated colonic wall of rats. International Journal of Colorectal Disease, 2011. 26(5): p. 561-568.

191. Klaus, Muscle mitohormesis promotes cellular survival via serine/glycine pathway flux. Faseb Journal, 2014. 14.

192. Ukeda, H., et al., Effect of carnosine and related compounds on the inactivation of human Cu,Zn-superoxide dismutase by modification of fructose and glycolaldehyde. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem, 2002. 66(1): p. 36-43.

193. Kramer, U., et al., Free histidine as a metal chelator in plants that accumulate nickel. Nature, 1996. 379(6566): p. 635-638.

194. Freeman, R.M. and P.R. Taylor, Influence of histidine administration on zinc metabolism in the rat. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 1977. 30(4): p. 523-7.

195. Lee, Y.T., et al., Histidine and carnosine delay diabetic deterioration in mice and protect human low density lipoprotein against oxidation and glycation. Eur J Pharmacol, 2005. 513(1-2): p. 145-50.

196. Liu, W.H., T.C. Liu, and M.C. Yin, Beneficial effects of histidine and carnosine on ethanol-induced chronic liver injury. Food Chem Toxicol, 2008. 46(5): p. 1503-9.

197. Hasegawa, S., et al., Cysteine, histidine and glycine exhibit anti-inflammatory effects in human coronary arterial endothelial cells. Clin Exp Immunol, 2012. 167(2): p. 269-74.

198. Pisarenko, O.I., Mechanisms of myocardial protection by amino acids: facts and hypotheses. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol, 1996. 23(8): p. 627-33.

199. Watanabe, M., et al., Consequences of low plasma histidine in chronic kidney disease patients: associations with inflammation, oxidative stress, and mortality. Am J Clin Nutr, 2008. 87(6): p. 1860-6.

200. Yuneva, A.O., et al., Effect of carnosine on Drosophila melanogaster lifespan. Bull Exp Biol Med, 2002. 133(6): p. 559-61.

201. Buse, M.G. and D.A. Weigand, Studies concerning the specificity of the effect of leucine on the turnover of proteins in muscles of control and diabetic rats. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1977. 475(1): p. 81-9.

202. Doi, M., et al., Isoleucine, a potent plasma glucose-lowering amino acid, stimulates glucose uptake in C2C12 myotubes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2003. 312(4): p. 1111-7.

203. Ikehara, O., et al., Acute and chronic treatment of L-isoleucine ameliorates glucose metabolism in glucose-intolerant and diabetic mice. Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin, 2008. 31(3): p. 469-472.

204. Alvers, A.L., et al., Autophagy and amino acid homeostasis are required for chronological longevity in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(4): p. 353-69.

205. Boultwood, J., et al., Activation of the mTOR pathway by the amino acid (L)-leucine in the 5q- syndrome and other ribosomopathies. Adv Biol Regul, 2013. 53(1): p. 8-17.

206. Cunningham, J.T., et al., mTOR controls mitochondrial oxidative function through a YY1-PGC-1alpha transcriptional complex. Nature, 2007. 450(7170): p. 736-40.

207. Fulks, R.M., J.B. Li, and A.L. Goldberg, Effects of insulin, glucose, and amino acids on protein turnover in rat diaphragm. J Biol Chem, 1975. 250(1): p. 290-8.

208. Bennet, W.M., et al., Increase in anterior tibialis muscle protein synthesis in healthy man during mixed amino acid infusion: studies of incorporation of [1-13C]leucine. Clin Sci (Lond), 1989. 76(4): p. 447-54.

209. Smith, K., et al., Flooding with L-[1-13C]leucine stimulates human muscle protein incorporation of continuously infused L-[1-13C]valine. Am J Physiol, 1992. 262(3 Pt 1): p. E372-6.

210. Liang, C., et al., Leucine Modulates Mitochondrial Biogenesis and SIRT1-AMPK Signaling in C2C12 Myotubes. J Nutr Metab, 2014. 2014: p. 239750.

211. Verhoeven, S., et al., Long-term leucine supplementation does not increase muscle mass or strength in healthy elderly men. Am J Clin Nutr, 2009. 89(5): p. 1468-75.

212. Griffith, R.S., et al., Success of L-lysine therapy in frequently recurrent herpes simplex infection. Treatment and prophylaxis. Dermatologica, 1987. 175(4): p. 183-90.

213. Griffith, R.S., D.C. DeLong, and J.D. Nelson, Relation of arginine-lysine antagonism to herpes simplex growth in tissue culture. Chemotherapy, 1981. 27(3): p. 209-13.

214. Tsurugizawa, T., et al., Reversible brain response to an intragastric load of L-lysine under L-lysine depletion in conscious rats. Br J Nutr, 2013. 109(7): p. 1323-9.

215. Wass, C., et al., L-lysine as adjunctive treatment in patients with schizophrenia: a singleblinded, randomized, cross-over pilot study. BMC Med, 2011. 9: p. 40.

216. Pissios, P., et al., Methionine and choline regulate the metabolic phenotype of a ketogenic diet. Mol Metab, 2013. 2(3): p. 306-13.

217. Sanchez-Roman, I., et al., Forty percent methionine restriction lowers DNA methylation, complex I ROS generation, and oxidative damage to mtDNA and mitochondrial proteins in rat heart. J Bioenerg Biomembr, 2011. 43(6): p. 699-708.

218. Miller, R.A., et al., Methionine-deficient diet extends mouse lifespan, slows immune and lens aging, alters glucose, T4, IGF-I and insulin levels, and increases hepatocyte MIF levels and stress resistance. Aging Cell, 2005. 4(3): p. 119-25.

219. Richie, J.P., Jr., et al., Methionine restriction increases blood glutathione and longevity in F344 rats. FASEB J, 1994. 8(15): p. 1302-7.

220. Troen, A.M., et al., Lifespan modification by glucose and methionine in Drosophila melanogaster fed a chemically defined diet. Age (Dordr), 2007. 29(1): p. 29-39.

221. Orentreich, N., et al., Low methionine ingestion by rats extends life span. J Nutr, 1993. 123(2): p. 269-74.

222. Brind, J., et al., Dietary glycine supplementation mimics lifespan extension by dietary methionine restriction in Fisher 344 rats. FASEB Journal, 2011. 25: p. 528.2.

223. Grandison, R.C., M.D. Piper, and L. Partridge, Amino-acid imbalance explains extension of lifespan by dietary restriction in Drosophila. Nature, 2009. 462(7276): p. 1061-4.

224. Tsakiris, S., et al., Protective effect of L-phenylalanine on rat brain acetylcholinesterase inhibition induced by free radicals. Clin Biochem, 2000. 33(2): p. 103-6.

225. Neurauter, G., et al., Chronic immune stimulation correlates with reduced phenylalanine turnover. Curr Drug Metab, 2008. 9(7): p. 622-7.

226. Wissmann, P., et al., Immune activation in patients with Alzheimer's disease is associated with high serum phenylalanine concentrations. J Neurol Sci, 2013. 329(1-2): p. 29-33.

227. Ren, W., et al., Dietary L-proline supplementation confers immunostimulatory effects on inactivated Pasteurella multocida vaccine immunized mice. Amino Acids, 2013. 45(3): p. 555-61.

228. Ponrasu, T., et al., Efficacy of L-proline administration on the early responses during cutaneous wound healing in rats. Amino Acids, 2013. 45(1): p. 179-89.

229. Zarse, K., et al., Impaired insulin/IGF1 signaling extends life span by promoting mitochondrial L-proline catabolism to induce a transient ROS signal. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(4): p. 451-65.

230. Hirabayashi, Y. and S. Furuya, Roles of 1-serine and sphingolipid synthesis in brain development and neuronal survival. Prog Lipid Res, 2008. 47(3): p. 188-203.

231. Snyder, S.H. and P.M. Kim, D-amino acids as putative neurotransmitters: Focus on D-serine. Neurochemical Research, 2000. 25(5): p. 553-560.

232. Hanada, K., T. Hara, and M. Nishijima, D-Serine inhibits serine palmitoyltransferase, the enzyme catalyzing the initial step of sphingolipid biosynthesis. Febs Letters, 2000. 474(1): p. 63-65.

233. Klomp, L.W.J., et al., Molecular characterization of 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency - A neurometabolic disorder associated with reduced L-serine biosynthesis. American Journal of Human Genetics, 2000. 67(6): p. 1389-1399.

234. Ryu, J.M. and H.J. Han, L-threonine regulates G1/S phase transition of mouse embryonic stem cells via PI3K/Akt, MAPKs, and mTORC pathways. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2011. 286(27): p. 23667-78.

235. Chen, G. and J. Wang, Threonine metabolism and embryonic stem cell self-renewal. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 2014. 17(1): p. 80-5.

236. Azzam, M.M.M., et al., The effect of supplemental L-threonine on laying performance, serum free amino acids, and immune function of laying hens under high-temperature and high-humidity environmental climates. Journal of Applied Poultry Research, 2011. 20(3): p. 361-370.

237. Titchenal, C.A., et al., Threonine Imbalance, Deficiency and Neurologic Dysfunction in the Kitten. Journal of Nutrition, 1980. 110(12): p. 2444-2459.

238. Esteban, S., et al., Chronic melatonin treatment and its precursor L-tryptophan improve the monoaminergic neurotransmission and related behavior in the aged rat brain. Journal of Pineal Research, 2010. 48(2): p. 170-177.

239. Bravo, R., et al., Tryptophan-enriched cereal intake improves nocturnal sleep, melatonin, serotonin, and total antioxidant capacity levels and mood in elderly humans. Age, 2013. 35(4): p. 1277-1285.

240. Fernstrom, J.D. and R.J. Wurtman, Brain serotonin content: Physiological regulation by plasma neutral amino acids (Reprinted). Obesity Research, 1997. 5(4): p. 377-380.

241. Hood, S.D., C.J. Bell, and D.J. Nutt, Acute tryptophan depletion. part I: rationale and methodology. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 2005. 39(7): p. 558-564.

242. Martinez-Trejo, G., et al., Aggressiveness and Productive Performance of Piglets Supplemented with Tryptophan. Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances, 2009. 8(4): p. 608-611.

243. Shabbir, F., et al., Effect of diet on serotonergic neurotransmission in depression. Neurochemistry International, 2013. 62(3): p. 324-329.

244. Moskowitz, D.S., et al., The effect of tryptophan on social interaction in every day life: a placebo-controlled study. International Clinical Psychopharmacology, 2002. 17: p. S92-S93.

245. Hartmann, E. and C.L. Spinweber, Sleep Induced by L-Tryptophan - Effect of Dosages within the Normal Dietary-Intake. Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 1979. 167(8): p. 497-499.

246. van der Goot, A.T., et al., Delaying aging and the aging-associated decline in protein homeostasis by inhibition of tryptophan degradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2012. 109(37): p. 14912-7.

247. Deijen, J.B., et al., Tyrosine improves cognitive performance and reduces blood pressure in cadets after one week of a combat training course. Brain Research Bulletin, 1999. 48(2): p. 203-209.

248. Sved, A.F., J.D. Fernstrom, and R.J. Wurtman, Tyrosine administration reduces blood pressure and enhances brain norepinephrine release in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1979. 76(7): p. 3511-4.

249. Ryan, M.M., et al., Dietary L-tyrosine supplementation in nemaline myopathy. J Child Neurol, 2008. 23(6): p. 609-13.

250. Growdon, J.H., et al., Effects of oral L-tyrosine administration on CSF tyrosine and homovanillic acid levels in patients with Parkinson's disease. Life Sci, 1982. 30(10): p. 827-32.

251. Marchesini, G., et al., Nutritional supplementation with branched-chain amino acids in advanced cirrhosis: a double-blind, randomized trial. Gastroenterology, 2003. 124(7): p. 1792-801.

252. Qin, L.Q., et al., Higher Branched-Chain Amino Acid Intake Is Associated with a Lower Prevalence of Being Overweight or Obese in Middle-Aged East Asian and Western Adults. Journal of Nutrition, 2011. 141(2): p. 249-254.

253. D'Antona, G., et al., Branched-Chain Amino Acid Supplementation Promotes Survival and Supports Cardiac and Skeletal Muscle Mitochondrial Biogenesis in Middle-Aged Mice. Cell Metabolism, 2010. 12(4): p. 362-372.

254. Chanyachukul, T., et al., Attenuation of paraquat-induced motor behavior and neurochemical disturbances by L-valine in vivo. Toxicology Letters, 2004. 150(3): p. 259-269.

255. Mattson, M.P., Energy intake, meal frequency, and health: a neurobiological perspective. Annu Rev Nutr, 2005. 25: p. 237-60.

256. Tieu, K., et al., D-beta-hydroxybutyrate rescues mitochondrial respiration and mitigates features of Parkinson disease. J Clin Invest, 2003. 112(6): p. 892-901.

257. Jabre, M.G. and B.P. Bejjani, Treatment of Parkinson disease with diet-induced hyperketonemia: a feasibility study. Neurology, 2006. 66(4): p. 617; author reply 617.

258. Magee, B.A., et al., The inhibition of malignant cell growth by ketone bodies. Aust J Exp Biol Med Sci, 1979. 57(5): p. 529-39.

259. Seyfried, T.N., et al., Cancer as a metabolic disease: implications for novel therapeutics. Carcinogenesis, 2014. 35(3): p. 515-527.

260. Reger, M.A., et al., Effects of beta-hydroxybutyrate on cognition in memory-impaired adults. Neurobiol Aging, 2004. 25(3): p. 311-4.

261. Maalouf, M., et al., Ketones inhibit mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species production following glutamate excitotoxicity by increasing NADH oxidation. Neuroscience, 2007. 145(1): p. 256-64.

262. Nazarewicz, R.R., et al., Effect of short-term ketogenic diet on redox status of human blood. Rejuvenation Res, 2007. 10(4): p. 435-40.

263. Sullivan, P.G., et al., The ketogenic diet increases mitochondrial uncoupling protein levels and activity. Ann Neurol, 2004. 55(4): p. 576-80.

264. Zhao, Z., et al., A ketogenic diet as a potential novel therapeutic intervention in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. BMC Neurosci, 2006. 7: p. 29.

265. Guarente, L. and C. Kenyon, Genetic pathways that regulate ageing in model organisms. Nature, 2000. 408(6809): p. 255-262.

## **CHAPTER 2**

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

## 2.1 C. elegans strains

All strains used in this study were purchased from the University of Minnesota Caenorhabditis Elegans Center unless otherwise noted in Table 1. Strains were cultured at 20°C in either liquid S media or NGM agar media [1] as indicated.

## **2.2 Chemicals**

L-malic acid was purchased from Chem-Impex International. Succinic acid and fumaric acid were obtained from Fisher Scientific. L-Amino acids were purchased from Acros Organics and Research Products International Corp. Glycine was obtained from Fischer Chemical Company. D-amino acids were purchased from P212121, LLC. When no D or L letter is present before the name of the amino acid (except for glycine), the L isomer was used. Sodium DL-3-hydroxybutyric acid ( $\beta$ HB), sodium butyrate, valproic (2-propylpentanoic) acid, ethidium bromide, and potassium cyanide were purchased from Acros Organics. Sodium D-3hydroxybutyric acid and L-3-hydroxybutyric acid were obtained from Sigma. 5-fluoro-2'deoxyuridine (FUdR) was purchased from Research Products International Corp. and Biotang, Inc. Sodium hydroxide (Fischer Scientific) was added to metabolite stock solutions to obtain a pH of 7.0.

Strain	Genotype	Purchased/Gifted from
N2 Bristol	Wild isolate	University of Minnesota CGC
TJ356	daf-16::GFP zIs356 IV	University of Minnesota CGC
GR1307	daf-16(mgDf50)	University of Minnesota CGC
TG38	aak-2(gt33)	University of Minnesota CGC
DA1116	eat-2(ad1116)	University of Minnesota CGC
TK22	mev-1(kn1)	University of Minnesota CGC
CW152	gas-1(fc21)	University of Minnesota CGC
VC199	sir-2.1(ok434)	University of Minnesota CGC
RB1206	rsks-1(ok1255)	University of Minnesota CGC
RB967	gcn-2(ok871)	University of Minnesota CGC
VC983	hda-2(ok1479)	University of Minnesota CGC
RB1618	hda-3(ok1991)	University of Minnesota CGC
RB758	hda-4(ok518)	University of Minnesota CGC
RB2416	hda-10(ok3311)	University of Minnesota CGC
CL2166	pAF15(gst-4p::GFP::NLS)]	University of Minnesota CGC
SJ4100	hsp-6::gfp(zcIs13)	University of Minnesota CGC
SJ4058	hsp-60::gfp(zcIs9)	University of Minnesota CGC
SJ4005	hsp-4::gfp(zcIs4)	University of Minnesota CGC
ZG449	nhr-57p::GFP + unc-119(+)	University of Minnesota CGC
CL2070	hsp-16-2::gfp(dvIs70)	University of Minnesota CGC
LD1008	skn-1(operon)::GFP + pRF4(rol-6(su1006)	University of Minnesota CGC
PS3551	hsf-1(sy441)	University of Minnesota CGC
SM481	pha-4::GFP::CAAX + (pRF4) rol-6(su1006)	University of Minnesota CGC
CF1874	muIs84 [(pAD76) sod-3p::GFP + rol-6]	University of Minnesota CGC
ZG31	hif-1(ia4)	University of Minnesota CGC
AM140	unc-54p::Q35::YFP	Sandra Westerheide
NL5901	pkIs2386 (unc-54p::alphasynuclein::YFP (+))	University of Minnesota CGC
CL4176	smg-1ts [myo-3::Aβ1–42 long 3'-UTR]	Christopher Link
CL6049	dvls62 (snb-1::hTDP-43 + pCL26 (mtl-2::GFP)	Christopher Link

 Table 2.1 Caenorhabditis elegans models.
 C. elegans strains acquired and used for dissertation.

### 2.3 Lifespan measurements

All lifespans were cultured at 20°C unless otherwise specified.

## 2.3.1 Lifespan measurements in 250 mL liquid culture

The worms were bleach-synchronized as follows: 2 mL of 6% NaOCl were mixed with 1 mL of 5 M NaOH per 7.5 mL of concentrated worm suspension, and shaken for 4–7 minutes until the carcasses dissolved as monitored by direct observation. The remaining eggs were then washed 3 times by pelleting at ~1150 g for 2 minutes at room temperature, followed by aspiration of the supernatant and resuspension in 50 mL of 0.1 M NaCl. A final pellet of eggs was obtained by centrifugation at  $\sim 1150$  g for 2 minutes at room temperature, followed by aspiration of the supernatant. Eggs were then added to a 250 mL liquid culture, as described above. For experiments without RNAi treatment, bacteria were heat killed at 80°C for 60 minutes. The worms were cultured at  $20^{\circ}$ C and monitored until they reached adulthood (~72 h), at which time FUdR was added to a final concentration of 400 uM. Worm viability was scored every two days by taking ten 10 µL drops (initially ~20 worms per drop) of the culture and counting the living worms under a microscope. The average number of living worms was then calculated. S medium or deionized water containing 10 mM malate, succinate, or fumarate was added back every three days to compensate for metabolism of the compounds and evaporation, and S medium containing FUdR and bacteria was replaced every 6 days. At least two replicates of each experiment were performed.

When the worm strains were sickly, limiting body movement, and survival in liquid medium, lifespans were performed using standard NGM agar media as described in [2] with 400 uM FUdR under standard conditions [3].

## 2.3.2 Lifespan measurements in cell culture inserts

Gravid *C. elegans* adults were bleached synchronized as previously described in 2.3.1 to yield eggs in S-medium. Most lifespan experiments were performed in liquid media using 0.4  $\mu$ M or 3  $\mu$ M transparent cell culture inserts (BD Falcon #353180 and #353181) in 12-well and 24-well microplates as first described in [4] on an orbital shaker at 135 rotations/min at 20°C. 12-well microplates were found preferable due to the easier visualization of the worms through the suspension of bacteria after swirling the microplate. 3  $\mu$ M inserts were found preferable due to the increased *E. coli* permeability. Initially 1.25 mL of S-medium containing 9×10<sup>9</sup> HT115 (DE3) *E. coli* per mL was placed in each well of a 12-well microplate. Then bleach synchronized worm eggs were suspended at a concentration of 100–200 eggs/mL in S-medium containing 9×10<sup>9</sup> HT115(DE3) *E. coli* per mL. Lastly, a cell culture insert was placed in each well followed by 0.25 mL of the egg/bacterial suspension (25–50 eggs) into each insert (*n* = 3–6 wells per condition).

*E. coli* were grown for 20 hours in 2 L flasks with LB media. The *E. coli* were then spun down, the supernatant poured off, and the pellet frozen until use. The *E. coli* were de-thawed and heat-killed at 80°C for 1 hour with vibration using a Kendal model HB-S-23DHT ultrasonic cleaner. The *E. coli* pellets were then resuspended in an equal volume of S-medium. A 1.3 mL suspension of S-medium containing  $9 \times 10^9$  HT115 (DE3) *E. coli* per mL was placed in each well of a 12-well or 24-well microplate. Bleach synchronized worm eggs were suspended at a concentration of 100-200 eggs/mL in the suspension of *E. coli* in S-medium. Lastly, a cell culture insert was placed in each well followed by 0.25 mL of the egg/bacterial suspension (25-50 eggs) into each insert (n = 3 wells per condition). Synchronized cultures of worms were placed on an orbital shaker at 135 rotations per minute at 20°C and monitored until they reached adulthood (~72 h), at which time FUdR was added to a final concentration of 400 uM. Worm

viability was scored every two days. Worms that did not respond to repeated stimulus were scored as dead and those that contained internally hatched larvae were excluded. The culture media containing *E. coli* in the 12-well plates below each culture insert (>80% of total culture media volume) was changed every 3 days.

## 2.3.3 High glucose lifespan measurements

*C. elegans* lifespan assays as described above with the addition of 40 mM glucose to the culture medium. Worms were scored for viability every day. The media containing bacteria in the wells into which the culture inserts were submerged was changed every two days.

### 2.4 RNAi feeding experiments

The *E. coli skn-, cbp-1, hda-1, hda-2, hda-3*, F55E10.6, *dhs-2,dhs-16, dhs-20, fum-1, gei-7*, men-1, *sdha-2*, F48E8.3, *qns-1*, and W06B3.1RNAi clones from the Ahringer *C. elegans* RNAi library (Source BioScience LifeSciences) was grown 16 hours and then 1mM IPTG was administered to the *E. coli* for the last 4 hours of growth to induce expression of the double strand RNA. Lifespan experiments were performed using live instead of heat-killed bacteria. The culture media containing bacteria in the 12-well plates into which the culture inserts were submerged was changed daily instead of every 3 days to decrease the chance of *E. coli* metabolism depleting the culture level of the supplemented amino acid.

### 2.5 GFP reporter strains

The GFP fluorescence of *C. elegans* populations was assayed using a Biotek Synergy 2 microplate reader. Strains were age synchronized and cultured in 12-well microplates as described above. At the L3 stage of larval development animals were treated with  $\beta$ HB or other compounds. Following 24 hours of treatment, worms were washed 3 times in S-medium and approximately 400 worms per 200  $\mu$ L were added to a clear 96-well microplate and GFP

fluorescence was measured using 485/20 nm excitation and 528/20 nm emission filters (*n*=10 per treatment group).

## 2.6 Microscopy and quantification

Worms used for microscopy were anesthetized using 1 mM levamisole and transferred to agar pads with glass coverslips and analyzed using an EVOS fluorescence microscope. Comparable results were established in the absence of levamisole (data not shown). Approximately 20 worms per condition were used and all experiments were repeated at least three times. ImageJ<sup>TM</sup> software was used to quantify pixel intensities.

## 2.7 Thermotolerance assays

Thermoterance assays were performed on both liquid and solid media as described below.

### 2.7.1 Thermotolerance assays performed in liquid media

A synchronized population of N2 *C. elegans* eggs was obtained as described in 2.3.1 for the lifespan measurements. Eggs were placed in an aerated longneck glass bottle filled to 250 mL with liquid S medium and 4 g of HT115(DE3) *E. coli* with and without treatment. On day 5 of the lifespan, the worms were removed and diluted to approximately 10 worms per well in a 96 well microplate. The 96 well microplate containing treated and untreated worms was placed in an incubator at 38°C. Worms were scored for movement as a marker of survival every 20–30 minutes for 430 minutes.

## 2.7.2 Thermotolerance assays performed on NGM agar

A synchronized population of N2 *C. elegans* eggs were placed on treated or non-treated NGM plates and allowed to hatch at 20°C. At the L4 stage of development animals were

transferred to a 35°C incubator. Survival was scored as the number of worms responsive to gentle prodding with a worm pick.

## 2.8 Alpha-synuclein aggregation assays

Eggs were collected from the NL5901 strain of *C. elegans* following treatment with alkaline bleach and placed in 12 well cell culture inserts as described above, with or without amino acid treatment. Following 2 days of treatment, 400  $\mu$ M FUdR was added to the inserts to prevent progeny. On day 8 worms were washed 3 times with M9 media and either placed on 1% agarose pads to slow movement or immobilized with 10 mM levamisole. Quantification of the number of inclusions expressing alpha-synuclein-YFP was measured using an EVOS fluorescence microscope. Foci larger than 2  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> were counted for each group (n=30). Image analysis was performed using ImageJ<sup>TM</sup> software and the assay was completed at least 3 times [5]. Statistical analysis was completed using GraphPad software and calculation of statistical significance between groups was carried out using Student's t-test.

## 2.9 Aβ-mediated paralysis assays

Paralysis assays were carried out as outlined in [6].Briefly, second generation synchronized gravid *C. elegans* strain CL4176 were placed on treated or untreated 6 cm NGM plates and allowed to lay eggs for 2 hours. After two hours, adults were removed and plates were placed in a 16°C incubator for 48 hours. Following 48 hours, plates were upshifted to a 25°C incubator. Scoring for paralyzed worms began 20 hours after upshift. Animals were scored for movement every two hours. Worms were considered paralyzed if they could not complete a full body movement after stimulation with a worm pick.

### 2.10 Polyglutamine aggregation assays

AM140 [*unc-54p::Q35::YFP*] worms were synchronized and placed onto NGM plates supplemented with either 1 mM tryptophan, 10 mM serine, or 5 mM proline. Plates were seeded with 90% heat-killed OP50 and 10% live OP50. Images were taken at Day 3 of adulthood. Progeny were avoided by picking daily after day 1. Aggregates were scored for 50 worms per condition in independent biological duplicates.

## 2.11 Lifespan assays using transgenic TDP-43 nematodes

CL6049 [*snb-1*::hTDP-43 + *mtl-2*::GFP] second generation synchronized gravid animals were placed on treated or untreated 6 cm NGM plates and allowed to lay eggs for 2 hours. After two hours, adults were removed and plates were placed in a 16°C incubator. At the L4 larval stage worms were transferred onto treated or untreated NGM plates with added 5-fluoro-2'deoxyuridine (FUdR, 0.05 mg/mL) to inhibit growth of progeny. Worms were scored everyday by gentle touching with a platinum wire. Failure to respond to touch or move forward or backwards was scored as dead.

### 2.12 Protein assay

Protein was assayed essentially as in [7]. Briefly, one mL of worms suspended in S medium or M9 medium was snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at  $-10^{\circ}$ C until analysis. For analysis 500 µL of a worm suspension was sonicated on ice, using a W-380 sonicator (Heat Systems-Ultrasonics, Inc.) (5-second pulses, 50% duty cycle, max power, 12 pulses). 1.5 mL of 1:1 ethanol/acetone was added and the suspension was vortexed, and incubated for 30 minutes at 4°C. The tube was then centrifuged at 15,000×g for 10 minutes at room temperature. The supernatant was decanted, and the tube was inverted on a paper towel while the pellet dried. The pellet was then resuspended in 180 µL of 1 N NaOH, and incubated at 70°C for 25 minutes to
degrade lipids that could have interfered with analysis. The NaOH was then diluted with 1.26 mL of deionized water and 360  $\mu$ L of 10% SDS. The sample was then mixed by inversion and centrifuged at 1,500×g for 2 minutes at room temperature. The protein content of the supernatant was then analyzed by the BCA assay (Pierce) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

### 2.13 NAD, NADH, NAD, and NADPH measurements

The *C.elegans* MH1317strain having genotype kuIs29[unc-119(+) egl-13::GFP(pWH17)] V was used. Worms were synchronized and cultured with heat-killed OP50 *E. coli* as food in the presence of no treatment, 10 mM malate or 10 mM succinate. On day 4 of the lifespan a 2 mL aliquot of each culture was snap frozen in liquid nitrogen. The samples were thawed and 50 µL was added in duplicate to the wells of a 96-well plate. NAD, NADH, NAD, and NADPH measurements were performed using the Elite Fluorimetric NAD/NADH Ratio Assay and Elite NADP/NADPH Ratio Assay Kits (eENZYME, LLC), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Fluorescence was normalized by the GFP expression of each sample.

### 2.14 GST-4::GFP fluorescence analysis

*C. elegans* of strain CL2166 having genotype dvIs19[pAF15(gst-4::GFP::NLS)] as described in [8] were used. Approximately 300 age-synchronized worms were grown in cell culture inserts in liquid culture medium containing HT115(DE3) *E. coli* as food as described above. Cultures were supplemented with 10 mM succinate, 10 mM malate, or 10 mM fumarate on day 1 of the lifespan. 10 mM paraquat was added on day 4. 24 hours later on day 5 approximately 20 adult worms from each treatment group were removed and assayed by fluorescence microscopy. Worms in the images were analyzed for fluorescence intensity following background subtraction using NIH ImageJ software version 1.44p.

### 2.15 DAF-16::GFP and SKN-1::GFP nuclear translocation assays

*C. elegans* strains N2, TJ356 (DAF-16::GFP), and LD1008 (SKN-1::GFP) were bleach synchronized and eggs were placed in 3  $\mu$ M cell culture inserts with heat-killed HT115(DE3) *E. coli* in shaken 12-well plates untreated or treated (3 wells per treatment). On day 4 of the lifespan, worms were chilled on ice to slow movement and 40–50 worms per treatment group were photographed and analyzed for nuclear translocation.

### 2.16 Thrashing measurements

For the thrashing assays N2 worms were grown on NGM agar with live HT115(DE3) control *E. coli* or HT115(DE3) *E. coli* expressing RNAi to malic enzyme (*men-1*) essentially as in [9]. Some worms were grown in the presence of heat-killed HT115(DE3) *E. coli* with 10 mM malate, 10 mM fumarate, or 10 mM succinate, or no addition. Worms were transferred to 50  $\mu$ L of S medium. After a one minute recovery period thrashes, defined as changes in the direction of bending at the mid body, were counted for 30 seconds (*n* = 8 for the control N2 worms and the N2 worms feeding on malic enzyme (*men-1*) RNAi-expressing bacteria and *n* = 16 for malate, fumarate, succinate, and control treated N2 worms).

### 2.17 Pharyngeal pumping measurements

Pharyngeal pumping assays were performed essentially as in [10]. Briefly, agesynchronized eggs from N2 worms were placed on 6 cm agar plates seeded with OP50 *E*. *coli* suspended in S medium with or without treatment. Video of 3 day old worms (n = 16 for each group) was recorded with a Scopetek 3.2 megapixel microscope eyepiece camera at a resolution of  $1028 \times 764$  pixels and quality setting of 50 out of 100 in black and white. Full pumps were manually counted for 20 seconds during reduced speed video playback using the VLC media player.

### 2.18 Oxygen consumption measurements

Oxygen measurements were performed with live worms using two different methods.

### 2.18.1 Oxygen measurements using the Clark Oxygen Electrode

N2 worms were grown in 12-well cell culture plates and fed HT115 (DE3) control or F55E10.6 RNAi knockdown-expressing *E. coli* as food for 4 days in the absence or presence of 20 mM  $\beta$ HB. Worms were washed 4 times using M9 buffer to free them of the bacteria and then resuspended in the culture media in which they were grown except without the bacteria. The average concentration of worms was obtained by taking ten 10  $\mu$ L drops and counting the number of living worms in each drop. The volume of the culture was then adjusted to obtain a final concentration of 2 worms per  $\mu$ L. 300  $\mu$ L of the worm suspension was then added to the chamber of a Clark oxygen electrode (MT200A chamber, Strathkelvin Instruments) and the respiration was monitored for 5 minutes. The respiratory rate was normalized to protein content by performing a protein assay on the worm suspension.

### 2.18.2 Oxygen consumption using PreSens OxoPlates

All measurements were acquired using the PreSens OxoPlate protocol supplied with the OxoPlates. Worms were synchronized with and the eggs were placed in 12-well cell culture plates in 1mL of S-medium or appropriate amino acid with live HT115 (DE3) bacteria. The pH and volume of the media were monitored daily. At the L4 stage, worms were washed 3 times with S-medium or appropriate amino acid. Following rinsing, the worms were concentrated to approximately 10 worms per microliter and 200uL of each treatment group was placed in the OxoPlate in replicates of 3-4. Oxygen consumption was measured using 540/650 and 540/590 filters on a Biotek Synergy 2 microplate reader.

### 2.19 ATP assays

One mL samples of the N2 *C. elegans* cultures grown with either heat-killed *E. coli* or live RNAi-expressing *E. coli* were snap frozen on day 4 of the lifespan in liquid nitrogen. The samples were thawed and then 50  $\mu$ L was added to a well of a 96-well microplate in a 1:1 ratio with 50  $\mu$ L of CellTiter Glo solution (Promega, Madison, WI). The plate was shaken for 2 minutes and then incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes. Luminescence of the samples was measured in a Biotek Synergy 2 microplate reader. ATP levels were obtained through the use of a standard curve.

### 2.20 Mitochondrial membrane potential determination

N2 *C. elegans* were bleach synchronized and 500 eggs were placed in each well of a 12well shaken microplate along with heat-killed HT115(DE3) *E. coli.* 24 hours later each well was treated with 100 nM tetramethylrhodamine ethylester (TMRE). In addition specific wells were treated with 10 mM malate, 10 mM fumarate, 10 mM succinate, or 10  $\mu$ M FCCP (trifluorocarbonylcyanide phenylhydrazone) (3 wells per treatment). 24 hours following treatment the worms for each treatment group were washed with 10 mL of S-medium and resuspended in 5 mL of S-medium. 100  $\mu$ L of worms were added to each well of a 96-well microplate (*n* = 6) and fluorescence was measured using a 540/30 nm excitation filter and a 590/35 nm emission filter.

### 2.21 BHB dehydrogenase assays

D- $\beta$ HB or L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity was assayed as in [11], slightly modified from the original method published in [12]. The reaction mix contained 100 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 10 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 5 mm K<sup>+</sup> EDTA, 400 mM hydrazine hydrate, 1  $\mu$ M rotenone, 10 mM NAD, 20 mm D- $\beta$ HB or L- $\beta$ HB, and 10  $\mu$ L of Halt protease inhibitor cocktail (Thermo Scientific).Worms were grown with or without D- $\beta$ HB or L- $\beta$ HB as indicated. On day 4 of development, worms were washed 3 times with M9 buffer to free them of bacteria and condensed to 50 worms per microliter. 1 mL of concentrated worms was subjected to 3 freeze-thaws cycles in liquid nitrogen. 50  $\mu$ L of each sample (~ 2,500 worms) was added to a clear bottomed 96-well microplate, followed by addition of 100  $\mu$ L of the reaction mix above. NADH fluorescence was measured kinetically for 20 minutes using 360/40 nm excitation and 460/40 nm emission filters

(n=5) on a Biotek Synergy 2 microplate reader.

### 2.22 Statistical analysis

Kaplan-Meier survival analysis and log-rank tests were performed using Sigmaplot

version 11.0. Student's t-tests and ANOVA were used in other analyses.

### 2.23 References

1. Klass, M.R., Aging in the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans: major biological and environmental factors influencing life span. Mech Ageing Dev, 1977. 6(6): p. 413-29.

2. T, S., Maintenance of C. elegans. WormBook, 2006: p. 1-11.

3. Sutphin, G.L. and M. Kaeberlein, Measuring Caenorhabditis elegans life span on solid media. J Vis Exp, 2009(27).

4. Fitzgerald, V., et al., A transfer-less, multi-well liquid culture feeding system for screening small molecules that affect the longevity of Caenorhabditis elegans. Biotechniques, 2009. 47(6 Suppl): p. ix-xv.

5. Shukla, V., et al., Iridoid Compound 10-O-trans-p-Coumaroylcatalpol Extends Longevity and Reduces Alpha Synuclein Aggregation in Caenorhabditis elegans. CNS & Neurological Disorders-Drug Targets (Formerly Current Drug Targets, 2012. 11(8): p. 984-992.

6. Dostal, V. and C.D. Link, Assaying beta-amyloid toxicity using a transgenic C. elegans model. J Vis Exp, 2010(44).

7. Braeckman, B.P., et al., Assaying metabolic activity in ageing Caenorhabditis elegans. Mech Ageing Dev, 2002. 123(2-3): p. 105-19.

8. Link, C.D. and C.J. Johnson, Reporter transgenes for study of oxidant stress in Caenorhabditis elegans. Methods Enzymol, 2002. 353: p. 497-505.

9. Miller, K.G., et al., A genetic selection for Caenorhabditis elegans synaptic transmission mutants. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1996. 93(22): p. 12593-8.

10. Chow, D.K., et al., Sarcopenia in the Caenorhabditis elegans pharynx correlates with muscle contraction rate over lifespan. Exp Gerontol, 2006. 41(3): p. 252-60.

11. Leong, S.F. and J.B. Clark, Regional enzyme development in rat brain. Enzymes of energy metabolism. Biochem J, 1984. 218(1): p. 139-45.

12. Williamson, J.R. and B.E. Corkey, Assay of citric acid cycle intermediates and related compounds--update with tissue metabolite levels and intracellular distribution. Methods Enzymol, 1979. 55: p. 200-22.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

### MALATE AND FUMARATE EXTEND LIFESPAN IN *CAENORHABDITIS ELEGANS*<sup>1</sup> 3.1 Abstract

Malate, the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle metabolite, increased lifespan and thermotolerance in the nematode C. elegans. Malate can be synthesized from fumarate by the enzyme fumarase and further oxidized to oxaloacetate by malate dehydrogenase with the accompanying reduction of NAD. Addition of fumarate also extended lifespan, but succinate addition did not, although all three intermediates activated nuclear translocation of the cytoprotective DAF-16/FOXO transcription factor and protected from paraquat-induced oxidative stress. The glyoxylate shunt, an anabolic pathway linked to lifespan extension in C. *elegans*, reversibly converts isocitrate and acetyl-CoA to succinate, malate, and CoA. The increased longevity provided by malate addition did not occur in fumarase (fum-1), glyoxylate shunt (gei-7), succinate dehydrogenase flavoprotein (sdha-2), or soluble fumarate reductase F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms. Therefore, to increase lifespan, malate must be first converted to fumarate, and then fumarate must be reduced to succinate by soluble fumarate reductase and the mitochondrial electron transport chain complex II. Reduction of fumarate to succinate is coupled with the oxidation of FADH<sub>2</sub> to FAD. Lifespan extension induced by malate depended upon the longevity regulators DAF-16 and SIR-2.1. Malate supplementation did not extend the lifespan of long-lived eat-2 mutant worms, a model of dietary restriction. Malate and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This chapter have been previously published in *PLOS ONE*, 2013, 8(3): e58345., and have been reproduced with permission from *PLOS ONE* 

fumarate addition increased oxygen consumption, but decreased ATP levels and mitochondrial membrane potential suggesting a mild uncoupling of oxidative phosphorylation. Malate also increased NADPH, NAD, and the NAD/NADH ratio. Fumarate reduction, glyoxylate shunt activity, and mild mitochondrial uncoupling likely contribute to the lifespan extension induced by malate and fumarate by increasing the amount of oxidized NAD and FAD cofactors.

### **3.2 Introduction**

Metabolic control of the aging process is widely accepted, yet little progress has been made in this field due to the complexity of organismal metabolism. Studies of lifespan in model organisms have yielded important roles for organelles [1, 2], especially mitochondria, in regulating the aging process. The mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC) is the main producer of damaging reactive oxygen species in the cell and therefore has the potential to regulate lifespan as postulated by the free radical theory of aging [3]. However, recently data has accumulated that questions the theory that free radicals are the main regulators of lifespan [4, 5]. Although mitochondrial-derived oxygen radicals have been questioned as the main driving force for the aging process, changes in mitochondrial metabolism almost certainly play a role. Dietary restriction (DR), which extends lifespan [6], also delays the aging-induced ETC dysfunction in rodents [7]. DR increases the NAD/NADH ratio in many tissues [8], which stimulates mitochondrial tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle dehydrogenases that utilize NAD as a cofactor. The increased TCA cycle function likely necessitates increased anaplerosis, important for longevity [9].

Alteration of mitochondrial TCA cycle (Fig. 1.1) function influences lifespan in *C. elegans*. For example, RNAi knockdown of aconitase or two of the subunits of mitochondrial NAD<sup>+</sup>-dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase have been shown to increase lifespan [10, 11].

59

Mutations in the thiamine pyrophosphokinase gene, *tpk-1*, which converts thiamine to the essential co-factor thiamine pyrophosphate, essential for pyruvate and  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate dehydrogenases as well as several other enzymes, also extended lifespan [12]. Furthermore, addition of the TCA cycle intermediate oxaloacetate has been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans* through an *aak-2/AMP* kinase and *daf-16/FOXO-dependent* mechanism [13]. Supplementation with other metabolites that increase flux through the TCA cycle has also shown beneficial effects on lifespan. Addition of acetate [14] or pyruvate [15] or activation of pyruvate dehydrogenase with dichloroacetate [16] increased lifespan, while the addition of metabolites that feed more upstream into glycolysis, such as glucose or glycerol, decreased lifespan [17], perhaps due to increased methylglyoxal formation [18].

As a soil-dwelling nematode, *C. elegans* has evolved to be more metabolically flexible than many other multicellular organisms. *C. elegans* can survive anaerobically for short periods of time by utilizing a metabolic process known as malate dismutation (Fig. 1.1) or the phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase (PEPCK)-succinate pathway [19, 20]. Here, a portion of the intracellular malate is converted to fumarate and then to succinate, which can be excreted from the cell. This process leads to the oxidation of reducing equivalents providing NAD and FAD essential for cellular metabolism. *C. elegans* also has a glyoxylate shunt, not present in mammals, that converts isocitrate and acetyl-CoA to succinate, malate, and CoA using glyoxylate as an intermediate (Fig. 1) [21]. This shunt bypasses two NADH and CO<sub>2</sub> generating steps in the TCA cycle, conserving NAD levels and preventing carbon loss, which is advantageous for biosynthetic reactions in the cell. The glyoxylate shunt is upregulated in many long-lived *C. elegans* mutants [22].



**Figure 3.1.** The mitochondrial TCA cycle with the glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation. Numbered reactions are catalyzed by 1.fumarase, 2a. isocitrate lyase, 2b. malate synthase, 3. mitochondrial succinate dehydrogenase/fumarate reductase (complex II), 4. soluble fumarate reductase, 5. cytoplasmic malate dehydrogenase, 6. mitochondrial malate dehydrogenase, and 7. malic enzyme. It is unknown if the glyoxylate shuntis present in mitochondria, peroxisomes, or glyoxysomes in *C. elegans*.

In this report, we tested the effect of added succinate, fumarate, and malate on C. elegans

lifespan, and determined the effects on mitochondrial function, redox status, and determined

which metabolic enzymes and longevity pathways were necessary for lifespan extension.

### **3.3 Results**

### 3.3.1 Malate extends lifespan in WT but not eat-2, daf-16, sir-2.1, or hsf-1 mutant worms

In Fig. 3.2A we show that the addition of 10 mM L-malate and 10 mM fumarate, but not

10 mM succinate, to the growth medium of C. elegans increased lifespan. A summary of all

lifespan experiments is shown in Table 3.1.

Strain			Treatment	% of untreated mean lifespan	% of N2 mean lifespan	Worms counted <sup>a</sup>	Log-rank p-value
N2			malate	114	114	1,425	< 0.001
N2			fumarate	116	116	469	< 0.001
N2			succinate	96	96	163	0.72
N2 <sup>c</sup>			α-ketoglu <sup>b</sup>	97	97	65	0.21
N2 <sup>c</sup>			aspartate	102	102	188	0.57
N2 <sup>c</sup>			glyoxylate	96	96	45	0.35
N2 (agar	r)		malate	110		51	0.04
sir-2.1(ok	(434)				65	45	<0.001
ir-2.1(ok	(434)		malate	102		36	0.97
sir-2.1(ok434) succinate		succinate	102		25	0.88	
eat-2(ad	1116)				120	212	< 0.001
eat-2(ad	1116)		malate	110		348	0.22
eat-2(ad	1116)		succinate	82		193	< 0.001
laf-16(m	ngDf50)				59	54	< 0.001
daf-16(m	ngDf50)		malate	97		56	0.83
daf-16(m	ngDf50)		succinate	103		43	0.22
aak-2(ok	(524) (agar)				74	20	< 0.001
ak-2(ok	(524) (agar)		malate	108		17	0.18
ak-2(ok	(524) (agar)		succinate	111		19	0.10
nsf-1(sv4	(41) <sup>c</sup>				91	181	0.46
hsf-1(sv4	141) <sup>c</sup>		malate	121		191	0.08
hif-1(ia4)	)¢				72	242	< 0.001
hif-1(ia4)	)¢		malate	125		299	< 0.001
hif-1(ia4)	)¢		fumarate	110		313	0.02
N7	skn-1	RNAi	Tumurute	110	70	126	< 0.02
12	skn-1	RNAi	malate	109	,.	95	0.03
12	men-1	RNAi	malace	105	53	224	< 0.001
12	men-1	RNAi	malate	130	,,,	346	<0.001
12	mdh-1	RNAI	malate	150	66	642	<0.001
12	mdh-1	RNAI	malate	126	00	800	< 0.001
12	E46E10 10	PNA	malate	120	85	230	<0.001
12	E46E10.10	DNA	malato	109	05	190	0.006
12	fum_1	RNAL	malate	100	66	120	< 0.000
12	fum-1	RNA	malate	101	00	125	0.49
12	fum-1 <sup>c</sup>	RNA	fumarate	118		545	< 0.001
12	noi-7	RNA	Turnardle	110	62	183	0.02
12	gei-7	RNAL	malate	112	V2	188	0.02
N2	gei-7	RNA	fumarato	91		115	0.024
N2	flad 1		rumarate	71	71	280	<0.02
N2	flad 1	RINAI DNA:	malata	160	71	200	<0.001
N2	ridu-i	RINAL	malate	100	70	280	< 0.001
N2	sana-1	RNAI	malate	100	/0	400	< 0.001
12	sana-1	KNAI	maiate	120	00	207	< 0.001
N2	saha-2°	RNAI		05	92	393	0.12
N2	sdha-2°	RNAi	malate	95		290	0.95
N2	F48E8.3 <sup>c</sup>	RNAi	-		79	300	< 0.001
N2	F48E8.3 <sup>c</sup>	RNAi	malate	90		270	0.002
12	qns-1 <sup>c</sup>	RNAi			76	177	< 0.001
N2	qns-1 <sup>c</sup>	RNAi	malate	113		185	0.07
and the second sec	W06B3.1 <sup>c</sup>	RNAi			94	188	0.46

Table 3.1. Summary of lifespan experiments

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0058345.t001

Malate increased mean lifespan by 14% and the increase was consistently observed (p<0.001) in nine total replicates using either live *E. coli* (*n*=6) or heat killed *E. coli* (*n*=3) as the food source. The increased lifespan was not due to reduced food intake from diminished pharyngeal pumping as malate treated (164 pumps per minute  $\pm$  4 SEM) showed similar rates as control (168  $\pm$  3 SEM) worms (*p*=0.37). Fumarate increased mean lifespan by 16% (p<0.001 *n*=4). Interestingly, a mass spectrometry-based metabolomics analysis identified 188 total worm metabolites and indicated that there was a 2-fold reduction in fumarate levels with aging in *C. elegans* (data not shown). Therefore, added fumarate or malate may compensate for altered TCA cycle function in aged worms. Like succinate, the TCA cycle intermediate  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate failed to extend lifespan. Aspartate, a metabolite of the mitochondrial malate-aspartate NADH shuttle also failed to induce lifespan extension.

Malate addition was unable to extend the lifespan of *sir-2.1(ok434)* mutant worms (Fig. 3.2B). SIR-2.1 is a sirtuin family member and is the closest worm homolog of the mammalian SirT1 NAD-dependent protein deacetylase [23]. In Fig. 3.2C, it is shown that malate did not extend the lifespan of long-lived *eat-2(ad1116)* worms that have reduced pharyngeal pumping rates and are a model of dietary restriction. Treatment with succinate blocked the lifespan extending effects of dietary restriction (DR) in *eat-2* worms, as the maximal lifespan was similar as the N2 control strain and much shorter than untreated or malate treated *eat-2* worms. Fig.3.2D shows that malate did not extend the lifespan extension. DAF-16 is the worm homolog of mammalian FOXO transcription factors and is required for lifespan extension in several mutant strains, most notably in reduced insulin receptor signaling *daf-2* mutant worms. Malate also failed to significantly extend the lifespan of heat shock factor-1 mutant, *hsf-1(sy441)* worms (log-rank

p=0.08) (Figure 2E), although a protective effect occurred early in life. HSF-1 is required for lifespan extension that occurs in *daf-2* mutants [24] and in some dietary restriction regiments [25, 26].

# 3.3.2 Malate increased lifespan robustly in *hif-1* mutant worms and slightly in *aak-2* and *skn-1* RNAi worms

Malate and fumarate treatments resulted in increases in the lifespan of hypoxia inducible factor-1 mutant, *hif-1(ia4)* worms. HIF-1 functions downstream of Tor kinase and is necessary for the lifespan extension that occurs in mitochondrial mutants [27, 28]. Malate and succinate treatments did not significantly increase the mean lifespan of *aak-2(ok524)* AMP kinase (AMPK) mutant worms (Fig. 3.2F). But caution should be used when making conclusions from this data, due to the low number of worms used in these experiments. AMPK has been shown to be necessary for lifespan extension in worms following oxaloacetate treatment [13], resveratrol treatment, and under certain DR conditions [25]. SKN-1 is the *C. elegans* homolog of mammalian Nrf transcription factors involved in cellular detoxification, stress defense, and longevity. Malate extended the lifespan of *skn-1* RNAi nematodes by 9% (Fig. 3.3A). Consistent with this, malate, fumarate, and succinate all failed to induce nuclear localization of SKN-1::GFP (data not shown).

### 3.3.3 Malic enzyme or malate dehydrogenase knockdown did not block malateinduced lifespan extension

Malic enzyme catalyzes the conversion of malate to pyruvate and carbon dioxide with the concurrent reduction of NADP to NADPH.To determine if this reaction is essential for the lifespan extension elicited by malate, we knocked down the sole malic enzyme gene in *C*. *elegans, men-1* by RNAi and determined the effects of malate addition on lifespan.



**Figure 3.2.** Lifespan analysis of *C. elegans* strains in the presence of TCA cycle intermediates. 10 mM concentrations of malate, succinate, or fumarate were present where indicated. (**A**) Malate (log-rank p < 0.001) or fumarate (log-rank p < 0.001), but not succinate (log-rank p = 0.72) extended lifespan of N2 worms. (**B**) Neither malate (log-rank p = 0.97) nor succinate (log-rank p = 0.88) extended lifespan of *sir*-2.1(*ok434*) worms. (**C**) No effect of malate treatment (log-rank p = 0.22) on lifespan and decreased lifespan with succinate treatment (log-rank p < 0.001) in *eat-2(ad1116)* worms. (**D**) Neither malate (log-rank p = 0.22) extended lifespan of *daf-16(mgDf50)* worms. (**E**) 10 mM malate (log-rank p = 0.18) nor 10 mM succinate (log-rank p = 0.10) extended lifespan of AMPK mutant *aak-2(ok524)* worms.

As shown in Fig. 3.3B, the mean lifespan of *men-1* RNAi knockdown worms was only 53% of controls, but malate addition still extended mean lifespan by 30%, suggesting that high malic enzyme activity is not important for malate-induced lifespan extension. Interestingly, malic enzyme RNAi knockdown caused an increased rate of body wall muscle contractility (210 body

bends per minute  $\pm$  12 SEM) when compared to control (147 body bends per minute  $\pm$  7 SEM) as measured by a thrashing assay (p < 0.001).

Malate dehydrogenase catalyzes the reversible conversion of malate to oxaloacetate with the concurrent reduction of NAD to NADH. There are two confirmed malate dehydrogenase genes in *C. elegans*. The *mdh-1* gene codes for a mitochondrial isoform, while the other gene, F46E10.10, encodes a cytoplasmic isoform. F46E10.10 is upregulated in long-lived dauer and *daf-2* worms [19] as well as long-lived mitochondrial mutants [29]. Oxaloacetate, the product of the malate dehydrogenase reaction has been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans*. We first knocked down the mitochondrial malate dehydrogenase, *mdh-1*, and determined the effects on lifespan in the absence and presence of malate (Fig. 3.3C).The mean lifespan of *mdh-1* knockdown worms was 66% of controls, but malate addition extended mean lifespan of the RNAi treatment by 26%, nearly back to that observed in the control worms. We then knocked down F46E10.10 and performed lifespan analysis with and without malate (Fig.3.3D). Knockdown worms showed a mean lifespan 85% of controls and malate addition extended mean lifespan lifespan of the F46E10.10 knockdown worms by 8%.

### 3.3.4 The glyoxylate shunt is required for lifespan extension induced by malate or fumarate

The glyoxylate shunt is composed of two enzymes, isocitrate lyase and malate synthase. In *C. elegans* these enzymes are fused into one bifunctional protein named GEI-7 or ICL-1. Isocitrate lyase reversibly converts isocitrate into succinate and glyoxylate. Malate synthase catalyzes the reversible synthesis of malate and CoA from glyoxylate and acetyl-CoA (Fig. 3.1). Since malate can be metabolized by the glyoxylate shunt we determined the lifespan of *gei-7* RNAi worms in the absence and presence of malate. As shown in Fig. 3.4A, the mean lifespan of *gei-7* RNAi knockdown worms was 62% of controls and the lifespan was not statistically different in the presence of malate (log-rank p=0.24).



**Figure 3.3.** Adding malate to the media increased lifespan of C. elegans RNAi knockdown strains. (A) 10 mM malate increased lifespan of skn-1 RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p = 0.03). (B) 10 mM malate increased the lifespan of malic enzyme (men-1) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p < 0.001). (C) 10 mM malate increased the lifespan of mitochondrial malate dehydrogenase (mdh-1) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p < 0.001). (D) 10 mM malate increased the lifespan of cytoplasmic malate dehydrogenase F46E10.10 RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p = 0.006).

Fumarate addition also did not increase lifespan and even decreased the lifespan of the *gei-7* RNAi knockdown worms by 9% (Fig. 3.4B). Therefore, the glyoxylate shunt appears to be essential for the lifespan extension mediated by malate or fumarate treatment.



**Figure 3.4.** Malate-induced lifespan extension requires fumarase and the glyoxylate cycle. (**A**) 10 mM malate treatment did not alter the lifespan of glyoxylate cycle *gei-7* RNAi knockdown N2 worms (logrank p = 0.24). (**B**) 10 mM fumarate treatment decreased the lifespan of glyoxylate cycle *gei-7* RNAi knockdown N2 worms (logrank p = 0.02). (**C**) 10 mM malate treatment did not alter the lifespan of fumarase (*fum-1*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (logrank p = 0.49). (**D**) 10 mM fumarate treatment increased the lifespan of fumarase (*fum-1*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (logrank p = 0.49). (**D**) 10 mM fumarate treatment increased the lifespan of fumarase (*fum-1*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (logrank p = 0.49).

Interestingly, 10 mM glyoxylate failed to extend lifespan, suggesting a limited conversion of glyoxylate to malate in the worms under these culture conditions or alternatively, that the acetyl-CoA consumed during conversion of glyoxylate to malate may prevent lifespan extension.

### 3.3.5 Fumarase is required for lifespan extension induced by malate but not by

#### fumarate

Fumarase catalyzes the reversible conversion of fumarate to malate and is dually targeted to both the cytoplasm and mitochondria [30]. We performed a lifespan assay using fumarase (*fum-1*) RNAi knockdown worms in the presence and absence of malate (Fig. 3.4C). The mean lifespan of *fum-1* knockdown worms was 66% of controls. Strikingly, *fum-1* knockdown prevented malate from increasing lifespan (log-rank, p=0.49). But in contrast to malate addition, fumarate addition, which is still able to be converted to succinate, did extend lifespan by 18% in *fum-1* RNAi knockdown worms (Fig. 3.4D). Therefore, added malate must be metabolized by fumarase to form fumarate, running a portion of the TCA cycle backwards, to extend lifespan.

### 3.3.6 Malate increased lifespan in *sdha-1* RNAi knockdown worms, but not in *sdha-2* and F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms

There are three separate fumarate reductase isoforms in *C. elegans*. Two of them, *sdha-1* and *sdha-2*, are exchangeable subunits of the mitochondrial fumarate reductase/succinate dehydrogenase complex II of the respiratory chain and the other is a soluble cytoplasmic fumarate reductase F48E8.3. There has been a report of a large decrease in *sdha-2* expression in long-lived dauer larvae [20], but another group found no change [19]. SDHA-2 protein levels were downregulated in long-lived *eat-2* worms [31]. *Sdha-1* expression levels were unchanged [20] or slightly decreased [19] in dauers, while F48E8.3 was strongly upregulated [19, 20]. F48E8.3 protein levels were not changed in *eat-2* worms [31]. Proteomics analysis showed an

increase in *sdha-1* levels with aging (data not shown). It was hypothesized that the *sdha-1/sdha-*2 ratio may influence lifespan by regulating the relative fumarate reductase to succinate dehydrogenase activity of complex II [19]. However, others hypothesized that complex II flavoprotein phosphorylation may play a role in controlling the relative fumarate reductase to succinate dehydrogenase activities [32].

To determine if *sdha-1* plays a role in lifespan extension mediated by malate, we knocked it down by RNAi treatment and determined the lifespan in the absence and presence of malate. As shown in Fig. 5A, *sdha-1* knockdown worms had a mean lifespan 78% of controls and malate treatment increased mean lifespan by 20%. The data indicate that *sdha-1* does not likely play a role in lifespan extension by malate. We next knocked down *sdha-2* by RNAi and determined the effect of malate treatment. Malate addition did not significantly alter the lifespan (log-rank p=0.95) (Fig.3. 5B). We also knocked down the soluble fumarate reductase F48E8.3 by RNAi. These worms only lived 79% as long as controls. Once again, malate addition did not extend lifespan and even caused a 10% decrease in lifespan (Fig. 3.5C). These experiments further confirm the role of fumarate reduction and the malate dismutation pathway in the lifespan extending effects of malate.

# **3.3.7** The effect of malate on lifespan in flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) synthase RNAi knockdown worms

One possible difference between succinate and malate metabolism and their different effects on lifespan is that following malate conversion to fumarate, fumarate is metabolized to succinate by fumarate reductase to increase the FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> ratio in the cell, while succinate conversion to fumarate has the opposite effect on the ratio. To gain insight into a possible role for FAD levels on lifespan extension by malate, we determined if malate could extend lifespan when the *flad-1* gene encoding FAD synthase, the terminal step in FAD synthesis, was knocked down by RNAi. As shown in Fig. 5D, *flad-1* RNAi knockdown had a mean lifespan of 71% of the control, and malate treatment completely restored the lifespan back to that of the control. Therefore, FAD levels do not appear to be the limiting factor for malate-mediated lifespan extension. It is possible; however, that a low FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> ratio limits normal *C. elegans* lifespan under these growth conditions and malate treatment increases this ratio to increase lifespan.

### 3.3.8 Malate, fumarate, and succinate treatment increased stress resistance

Since many treatments and mutations that extend lifespan also increase stress resistance, we determined if malate, fumarate, or succinate could also increase the thermotolerance of the worms or decrease oxidative stress. As shown in Fig. 3.6A, malate increased the thermotolerance, the survival time of the worms at 38°C, by 32%, while succinate (log-rank p=0.03) and fumarate (log-rank p=0.12) were less protective, only increasing thermotolerance by 13% and 10% respectively. The transcription factor SKN-1/Nrf is upregulated in *C. elegans* in response to oxidative stress and activates transcription of antioxidant genes such as glutathione-S-transferase-4 (*gst-4*). By monitoring the fluorescence of a *gst-4::gfp* oxidative stress reporter worm strain [33], we found that malate, fumarate, and succinate all decreased endogenous oxidative stress and the oxidative stress following treatment with paraquat, a stimulator of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species production (Fig. 6B). Consistent with this protection, malate, fumarate, and succinate treatment all induced the nuclear translocation of DAF-16::GFP (Fig. 3.6C).



**Figure 3.5.** Malate treatment did not increase the lifespan of *sdha-2* and F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown worms. (A) 10 mM malate increased the lifespan of complex II flavoprotein (*sdha-1*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p < 0.001). (B) 10 mM malate did not increase the lifespan of complex II flavoprotein (*sdha-2*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p = 0.95). (C) 10 mM malate decreased the lifespan of soluble fumarate reductase F48E8.3 RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p = 0.002). (D) 10 mM malate increased the lifespan of FAD synthase (*flad-1*) RNAi knockdown N2 worms (log-rank p < 0.001).



**Figure 3.6.** Effects of malate, fumarate, and succinate on thermotolerance, oxidative stress, and DAF-16::GFP nuclear translocation. (**A**) 10 mM malate increased thermotolerance (log-rank p < 0.001), while 10 mM succinate (log-rank p = 0.03) and 10 mM fumarate (log-rank p = 0.12) had smaller protective effects. *C. elegans* were grown at 20°C and then upshifted to 38°C. (**B**) 10 mM malate, fumarate, or succinate treatment decreased GST-4::GFP fluorescence in the absence (\* p < 0.05 compared to untreated N2) and in the presence of 10 mM paraquat (# p < 0.05 compared to paraquat treated N2). (**C**) 10 mM malate, fumarate, or succinate treatment increased the nuclear translocation of DAF-16::GFP.

## 3.3.9 Malate treatment increased the NAD/NADH ratio and decreased the NADP/NADPH ratio

An enhanced NAD/NADH ratio occurs in certain tissues during DR in rodents [8], and this ratio may be important for lifespan extension by activating sirtuins [34]. Therefore we cultured the worms for 4 days with malate or succinate and then measured NAD and NADH levels. As shown in Fig. 3.7A, malate addition greatly increased the NAD/NADH ratio.

This result was surprising given that malate metabolism through the enzyme malate dehydrogenase converts NAD to NADH, which would yield opposite results. Malate addition also strongly increased total NAD+NADH levels, which also occurs in certain tissues during DR in mice [8]. Succinate, which did not extend lifespan, showed a smaller increase in NAD levels.

To determine if normal NAD(H) levels are required for malate-induced lifespan extension we individually knocked down two enzymes in the NAD synthesis pathway by RNAi and monitored lifespan (Table 3.1). We knocked down the NAD synthetase gene *qns-1* and the *nmnat-2* gene (W06B3.1) by RNAi. Knocking down W06B3.1 decreased lifespan by 6% and fully prevented lifespan extension by malate addition, suggesting normal NAD(H) levels may be necessary for malate-mediated lifespan extension. However, *qns-1* knockdown decreased lifespan by 24%, but malate addition increased lifespan by 13% (p=0.07). This somewhat inconclusive data indicates further research is necessary to determine the exact role that NAD(H) levels play in malate-mediated lifespan extension.

We also measured NADP and NADPH levels following growth of *C. elegans* for 4 days with malate or succinate (Fig 3.7B). Malate treatment greatly increased NADPH levels to decrease the NADP/NADPH ratio, while succinate treatment also increased NADPH levels, but to a lesser extent than malate. Both treatments also increased total NADP+NADPH levels.

## **3.3.10** The effects of malate, fumarate, and succinate on oxygen consumption, ATP levels, and mitochondrial membrane potential

To determine if malate, fumarate, or succinate treatment had an effect on mitochondrial function, we measured worm oxygen consumption (Fig. 3.8A), ATP levels (Fig.3.8B), and mitochondrial membrane potential (Fig 3.8C). Growth in the presence of malate for 4 days led to an increase in the rate of oxygen consumption. Growth in the presence of fumarate also increased respiration, while growth in the presence of succinate decreased respiration. Culture of the worms with malate or succinate greatly decreased ATP levels, while the decrease of ATP following culture with fumarate was small. To determine if TCA cycle metabolite-treated worms increased muscle contraction to burn more ATP, we conducted thrashing experiments. Malate treated worms showed a slightly decreased rate of thrashing ( $84.8 \pm 2.2$  SEM body bends



**Figure 3.7.** Malate treatment increased *C. elegans* NAD and NADPH levels more than succinate. (A) Relative NAD and NADH levels in day 4 worms cultured with 10 mM malate, 10 mM succinate, or no addition (\* p < 0.05 compared to control). (B) Relative NADP and NADPH levels in day 4 worms cultured with 10 mM malate, 10 mM succinate, or no addition (\* p < 0.05 compared to control).

per minute) compared to controls (94.4  $\pm$  4.0 SEM body bends per minute) (*p*=0.04) while fumarate and succinate treatment resulted in no significant difference in the rate of thrashing (87.6  $\pm$  3.3 and 92.8  $\pm$  3.4 SEM body bends per minute, respectively) compared to controls. Therefore, decreased ATP levels are not a result of increased thrashing.

One possible interpretation of the respiratory and ATP results is that malate and fumarate are inducing a mild uncoupling of oxidative phosphorylation. Therefore, we monitored the mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta\Psi$ ) with the cationic fluorescent dye TMRE (Fig. 3.8C). Worms grown in the presence of malate, fumarate, or the uncoupler FCCP showed decreased  $\Delta\Psi$ compared to control, with malate showing a robust decline, almost to the extent of FCCP. A nontoxic 10 µM concentration of uncoupler, a concentration that was previously shown to extend lifespan [35] was chosen. Succinate treatment showed a non-significant decrease in  $\Delta\Psi$ . Therefore, mitochondrial uncoupling is likely the cause for the decreased  $\Delta\Psi$  and ATP levels occurring following treatment with malate and fumarate, while decreased respiratory activity is likely responsible for the decreased ATP levels in succinate treated worms.

## 3.3.11 Prevention of the malate-induced drop in ATP levels in *aak-2*, *sir-2.1*, and *hif-1* mutants and in *gei-7* RNAi knockdown worms

To discern more about the malate-induced drop in ATP levels and to gain insight into possible important upstream players of malate-induced signaling pathways, we measured ATP levels of different mutant and RNAi knockdown worms grown in the presence or absence of malate (Table 3.2). We discovered that malate addition caused a large increase in the ATP levels in *aak-2(ok524)* and *sir-2.1(ok434)* mutants, while a small increase in ATP levels was observed in the *hif-1(ia4)* mutant and *gei-7* RNAi knockdown worms. Malate treatment decreased ATP to varying extents in the *daf-16(mgDf50)* and *hsf-1(sy441)* mutant strains and the *skn-1, sdha-2*, and



*fum-1* RNAi knockdown worms. This data suggests that SIR-2.1 and AAK-2 may be important upstream transducers of malate signaling.

**Figure 3.8.** The effect of malate, fumarate, and succinate on respiration, ATP, and  $\Delta \Psi$  in *C. elegans.* (A) The effect of 10 mM malate, fumarate, or succinate treatment on oxygen consumption in day 4 N2 worms (p < 0.001). (B) The effect of 10 mM malate, fumarate, or succinate treatment on ATP levels in day 4 N2 worms (p < 0.001). (C) The effect of 10 mM malate, fumarate, or succinate or 10  $\mu$ M FCCP treatment on  $\Delta \Psi$  in day 2 N2 worms.

Strain	RNAi knockdown	ATP following 10 mM malate (% of same strain untreated)	Standard error
N2 control		60.4%	3.3%
daf-16(mgDf50)		38.7%	1.8%
N2	skn-1	62.4%	1.9%
N2	sdha-2	64.4%	4.1%
hsf-1(sy441)		84.5%	3.0%
N2	fum-1	88.4%	2.7%
N2	gei-7	114.6%	2.4%
hif-1(ia4)		118.2%	2.5%
sir-2.1(ok434)		149.9%	2.8%
aak-2(ok524)		166.0%	5.1%

### Table 3.2 Effect of 10 mM malate on C. elegans ATP levels

<sup>a</sup>Worms counted refers to the sum of the numbers counted on the first count day.

<sup>b</sup> $\alpha$ -ketoglu =  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate. <sup>c</sup>Performed in cell culture inserts.

ATP levels were measured as indicated in the Methods.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0058345.t002

### **3.4 Discussion**

Mitochondrial electron transport chain function, which oxidizes NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>, decreases with age across species [36]. This leads to a decreased cellular NAD/NADH ratio in specific tissues in aged organisms. Anti-aging therapies such as DR increase the NAD/NADH ratio in many tissues as a possible mechanism to delay aging. We show for the first time that malate and fumarate addition extend lifespan in *C. elegans*, while succinate addition did not. Addition of the TCA cycle intermediates increased the NAD/NADH ratio, which may be important for the mechanism of lifespan extension. Malate and fumarate treatment also increased oxygen consumption and decreased  $\Delta\Psi$ , suggesting a mild mitochondrial uncoupling, while succinate treatment did not. The glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation/fumarate reduction metabolic pathways were also necessary for lifespan extension. Activation of these pathways together with induction of mitochondrial uncoupling likely result in increased cellular NAD levels. Increased NAD levels have been described to activate the histone deacetylase SIR-2.1 [23] and AMP kinase [37] to increase lifespan.

#### 3.4.1 Flavin and pyridine nucleotide levels in aging and lifespan extension

Since fumarate conversion to succinate by fumarate reductase also oxidizes FADH<sub>2</sub> to FAD, an increased FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> ratio may play a role in lifespan extension. Malate and fumarate likely induce large increases in the FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> and NAD/NADH ratios to extend lifespan, while succinate has a smaller effect on the NAD/NADH ratio and likely an opposite effect on the FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> levels. In this regard, administration of 5  $\mu$ M FAD to a short-lived *C. elegans* frataxin RNAi knockdown strain extended lifespan to an extent that surpassed the untreated control worms [38]. We also have obtained data that FAD addition to the medium extends lifespan (manuscript in preparation). FAD levels have been shown to decrease in many different tissues with age in rats [39], and levels were restored by exercise [40], which extends mean lifespan [41, 42].

Fumarate reductase has been shown to be essential for the growth of *Sacchromyces cerevisiae* under anaerobic conditions for the re-oxidation of FADH<sub>2</sub> [43]. During the dauer state and other conditions that extend lifespan, *C. elegans* transitions to a metabolic state very similar to the one it enters during anaerobic conditions [44]. In dauer larvae, fumarate reductase activity and the glyoxylate cycle protein GEI-7 are upregulated [20], which decreases the amount of NAD reduced to NADH in the TCA cycle. However, oxygen is present under these conditions and electron transport chain complex I function continues to oxidize NADH. This metabolic transition increases the NAD/NADH ratio and may result in lifespan extension.

### 3.4.2 Malate and fumarate may increase lifespan through increasing the NAD/NADH ratio

Malate likely increases NADPH levels through the action of malic enzyme, converting malate to pyruvate with reduction of NADP to NADPH. Malate, as a TCA cycle intermediate, increases TCA cycle flux and electron transport chain activity to increase oxygen consumption.

However, the results that malate increased the NAD/NADH ratio and decreased ATP levels were quite unexpected and may be key to the mechanism of lifespan extension induced by malate. Since oxygen consumption was increased and  $\Delta\Psi$  was decreased by malate and fumarate, they likely induce mitochondrial uncoupling. Uncoupling decreases  $\Delta\Psi$ , which often leads to reduced reactive oxygen species production. Mitochondrial uncouplers have been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans* [35, 45], consistent with the "uncoupling to survive" hypothesis of longevity [46].

Malate and fumarate may also increase lifespan by increasing mitochondrial respiration. Increased electron transport chain function relative to TCA cycle function will increase the NAD/NADH ratio, which may extend lifespan. In this regard, one research group has found a positive correlation between C. elegans oxygen consumption and lifespan. By examining lifespan following RNAi knockdown of the frataxin gene, the authors proposed that 73% of the lifespan decline following frataxin knockdown was due to decreases in the oxygen consumption rate [47]. This research group suggests that high rates of respiration are necessary to produce the normal reactive oxygen species-mediated cell signaling required for a normal lifespan. They further went on to show that glucose restriction increases lifespan by stimulating mitochondrial respiration [48] and that daf-2 mutants show reduced glucose uptake, which stimulates mitochondrial oxidation of L-proline to increase oxygen consumption and increase lifespan [49]. Malate and fumarate could also extend lifespan by decreasing the rate of decline of oxygen consumption over the lifespan. In this regard, a research group using eight different long and short-lived mutant strains, found a strong correlation between the inverse of the rate of decline of oxygen consumption with age and the lifespan [50]. For example, long-lived daf-2 worms showed a very slow rate of loss of oxygen consumption over their lifespan.

Another mechanism through which malate may increase the NAD/NADH ratio is through increasing the activity of the ETC, so more NADH is oxidized by complex I. This may be possible by activating the NADH-fumarate reductase (malate dismutation) system. Using this system, following oxidation of NADH by complex I, electrons can be passed to rhodoquinone instead of ubiquinone. Rhodoquinone passes electrons to membrane bound fumarate reductase (complex II), which terminally reduces fumarate to succinate. In order for this activity to lead to oxidation of NADH at a faster rate, complex I activity must be limited by the amount of oxidized coenzyme Q (ubiquinone). If this is true, increasing the amount of oxidized rhodoquinone by increasing fumarate levels could increase complex I activity to increase the NAD/NADH ratio. Using fumarate as a terminal electron acceptor would also result in decreased ATP levels as only one proton is pumped per NADH oxidized instead of 3 protons being pumped when oxygen is used as the terminal electron acceptor. Decreased electron flow through complex III of the ETC could decrease ROS production and be a mechanism of lifespan extension, as complex III is an important generator of ROS [51]. However, since malate addition increased oxygen consumption in the worms, fumarate reduction likely only plays a minor role in total ETC function under these conditions.

Glyoxylate shunt activity also increases the NAD/NADH ratio as the shunt bypasses two of the three NADH generating reactions of the TCA cycle. We have also shown that glyoxylate shunt activity is required for the malate or fumarate-mediated increase in lifespan. The glyoxylate shunt gene *gei-7* has been shown to be required for lifespan extension mediated by *daf-16* in *daf-2* insulin receptor mutants [52]. So it is not surprising that the glyoxylate shunt is also required for the lifespan extension mediated by TCA cycle metabolites, which is also *daf-16* dependent.

### 3.4.3 Does malate increase acetyl-CoA levels to increase lifespan?

The glyoxylate shunt conversion of malate and CoA to glyoxylate and acetyl-CoA may be important for malate-mediated lifespan extension. Other metabolites that potentially increase acetyl-CoA levels, such as pyruvate [15] and acetate [14], have also been shown to increase lifespan. Further support of an important role of increased acetyl-CoA levels in lifespan extension is that glyoxylate addition did not extend lifespan. Glyoxylate can be converted to malate, but at the expense of decreasing acetyl-CoA levels. DR induces a metabolic shift from glucose oxidation to fatty acid oxidation that would also increase acetyl-CoA levels. Histone acetyltransferases (HATs) utilize acetyl-CoA as a cofactor for acetylation of histone tails. In this regard the HAT *cpb-1*/p300 is induced in *daf-2* worms and by DR and is essential for full lifespan extension by these interventions in *C. elegans* [53]. The histone deacetylase inhibitors sodium butyrate and trichostatin A also increased lifespan in *C. elegans*. In yeast it has been demonstrated that acetyl-CoA levels regulate protein acetylation [54] and that prevention of the acetylation of the gluconeogenic enzyme PEPCK blocks chronological lifespan extension induced by water starvation [55].

### 3.4.4 A proposed mechanism of how malate metabolism results in increased lifespan

We hypothesize that addition of malate or fumarate to *C. elegans* somehow leads to activation of the glyoxylate shunt. Regulation of the glyoxylate shunt has not been well studied in eukaryotes. In Gram-negative bacteria, a dual function kinase/phosphatase AceK responds to changes in carbon source to control phosphorylation-induced inactivation of isocitrate dehydrogenase, which induces flux into the glyoxylate shunt [56]. Lysine acetylation of isocitrate lyase and AceK also regulate shunt activity [57]. Upregulation of shunt activity would increase NAD levels, which are known to activate AMP kinase [37] and sirtuins [58]. AMP

kinase activation can further increase NAD levels and sirtuin activity [59]. However, metabolism under these conditions likely becomes limited by FAD levels, so malate dismutation is activated to oxidize FADH<sub>2</sub> to FAD. SIR-2.1 is known to activate DAF-16 activity [60], which can lead to lifespan extension [61] and further upregulation of *gei-7* expression [52] to amplify the lifespan extending signaling pathway.

### 3.4.5 Does mitochondrial uncoupling play a role in malate-mediated lifespan extension?

Malate-mediated mitochondrial uncoupling may be essential for lifespan extension. But 3 experimental results are inconsistent with this suggestion. First, malate addition resulted in lifespan extension in *hif-1* mutant worms, where ATP levels remain high, suggesting uncoupling is not occurring to a great extent in this strain, yet lifespan was still extended. Second, malate addition to daf-16 mutants resulted in a large decrease in ATP levels, which may indicate mitochondrial uncoupling was occurring, when no lifespan extension was induced. However, one must be careful in ascribing decreases in ATP levels to decreases in oxidative phosphorylation. Changes in glycolysis and buffering ATP into phosphocreatine can also cause relatively quick changes in ATP levels without altering oxidative phosphorylation. And third, lifespan extension mediated by the uncoupler CCCP was described to be *daf-16* independent [35], whereas the lifespan extension mediated by malate requires daf-16. Further research needs to be performed to determine if activation of mitochondrial uncoupling, or, minimally, a decreased  $\Delta \Psi$ , is a common pathway of lifespan extension for compounds that extend C. elegans lifespan. In this regard we have found that a blueberry/green tea extract mixture that extended C. elegans lifespan also increased oxygen consumption and decreased ATP levels (data not shown).

# 3.4.6 Malate-induced lifespan extension compared to oxaloacetate-induced lifespan extension

Unsurprisingly, the lifespan extension observed following malate addition was similar to that observed with oxaloacetate treatment [13]. For example, both required *daf-16*. However, there were slight differences. Oxaloacetate was reported to extend median lifespan by 25%, while we report malate only increased mean lifespan by 14%. Under our liquid culture conditions we found that 10 mM oxaloacetate extended mean lifespan by 49% (data not shown). This larger effect than malate or fumarate may be due to a higher NAD/NADH ratio in oxaloacetate fed worms. Also, we found that malate-induced lifespan extension was completely dependent upon the presence of *sir-2.1*, while oxaloacetate-induced lifespan was still increased in the absence of *sir-2.1* [13]. This may be due to different growth conditions, either in liquid or on agar medium.

The worms in most of our experiments were cultured in liquid S medium, which differs slightly in nutrient composition from nematode growth media (NGM) commonly used for culturing worms on agar. The liquid S medium contains 10 mM citrate (a TCA cycle metabolite), in addition to phosphate as a buffer, while the NGM agar lacks citrate, but contains peptone powder (2.5 g/l) absent in S medium. The added citrate may not be required for malate-mediated lifespan extension as we found that malate extended the lifespan of worms grown on NGM agar plates by 10% (see Table 1), but this should be further verified due to the small number of worms used in the experiment. Also, it has been reported that adding citrate to the culture medium did not extend lifespan [14]. The worms grown in liquid medium are not dietarily restricted as *eat-2* worms showed a robust increase in lifespan in liquid medium, as they do on agar plates.

### 3.4.7 TCA Cycle function is a key determinant of longevity

Much data implicate TCA cycle function in the control of longevity. Many TCA cycle genes are upregulated in long-lived Ames dwarf and Little mice [62]. Brown Norway rats, a long-lived strain, do not shown declines in brain TCA cycle function with age in contrast to short-lived strains [63]. In yeast, glucose limitation increases chronological lifespan and upregulates TCA cycle gene expression [64]. Yeast mitochondrial ETC gene knockouts do not show extended chronological lifespan under DR conditions, but most TCA cycle gene knockouts showed even greater extension of lifespan than the wild-type yeast undergoing DR [65]. Yeast mutants with increased lifespan had increased levels of TCA cycle metabolites [66]. A downregulation of TCA cycle and ETC gene expression occurs in long-lived C. elegans dauer larvae [19] while long-lived daf-2 insulin receptor mutants show either unchanged [19] or decreased [67] TCA cycle gene expression with either unchanged [19] or increased [67] ETC gene expression. Mutations in the Drosophila Indy gene [68], a sodium coupled TCA cycle dicarboxylate and tricarboxylate carrier in the plasma membrane extend lifespan. Similar results were found when two of the three C. elegans homologs of Indy were knocked down [69, 70]. But others failed to replicate these findings [71]. Knockdown of the mouse homolog of Indy resulted in DR-like phenotypes as well [72]. As a whole, there appears to be little consistency in these observations in different experimental models. However, proper coordination between ETC function and TCA function is likely necessary to maintain a normal to slightly high NAD/NADH ratio conducive to long life. High TCA cycle function with low ETC function is not favorable for extended lifespan because this would drive down mitochondrial and cellular NAD/NADH slowing important NAD-driven reactions likely necessary for extended lifespan. As another example, dietary restriction in mammals likely decreases flux through the TCA cycle while ETC

function is maintained throughout lifespan, resulting in an increased NAD/NADH ratio in several important tissues and lifespan extension.

### 3.4.8 Succinate as a blocker of DR-induced longevity

Since succinate, but not malate addition blocked lifespan extension in *eat-2* worms, it is possible that reduction of fumarate to succinate or maintaining a high FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> ratio is essential for DR-induced longevity in *C. elegans*. Increased succinate levels likely decrease fumarate reductase activity through product inhibition. However, since long-lived *eat-2* worms were shown to have a 21-fold increase in the rate of [2-<sup>14</sup>C] acetate oxidation as measured by <sup>14</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> release [73], perhaps *eat-2* worms increase both TCA cycle activity (at least the CO<sub>2</sub> generating portion of the cycle) and fumarate reduction to extend lifespan. Interestingly, proteomic experiments revealed that the glyoxylate cycle protein GEI-7 was down-regulated slightly in *eat-2* worms [73], while GEI-7 is upregulated in long-lived dauer and *daf-2* worms [19]. Therefore distinct metabolic programs may be activated to extend lifespan under these different conditions.

### 3.4.9 Malate treatment has beneficial effects in mammals

Although we showed an important role for the glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation, metabolic pathways absent in mammals, in malate-mediated lifespan extension in *C. elegans*, malate treatment has been shown to be very beneficial in mammals as well. Malate is found at high concentrations in unripened fruit, most notably in apples, and may contribute to some of the beneficial effects when these fruit are consumed. In addition, livers excised from aged rats that had been administered malate for 30 days displayed increased activities of complexes I, III, and IV of the electron transport chain (ETC) [74]. Malate also improved antioxidant function, leading to increased superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase, reduced glutathione, and

decreased lipid peroxidation [75]. Malate supplementation also increased the activity of malateaspartate shuttle components [76]. However, malate had no effect on the decreased mitochondrial membrane potential measured in aged rat liver [74]. Therefore, many of the protective effects of malate treatment seem to be conserved from nematodes to mammals.

### 3.4.10 Conclusion

Malate and fumarate increased the lifespan of *C. elegans*, while succinate did not. The glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation/fumarate reduction pathways and SIR-2.1 were required for malate-mediated lifespan extension. DAF-16 translocation to the nucleus and transcription of DAF-16 target genes also plays an essential role in malate-mediated lifespan extension. However, since succinate addition can also induce DAF-16 nuclear translocation without lifespan extension, other factors are also involved. In this regard, further research should aim to elucidate the mechanisms through which addition of malate and fumarate to the culture medium lead to an uncoupling of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation and also determine if the FAD/FADH<sub>2</sub> ratio plays a role in lifespan determination. Since fumarate, malate, and oxaloacetate extend lifespan in *C. elegans* through a mechanism similar to dietary restriction, an anaplerotic cocktail of these compounds may be useful for the treatment of human aging-associated disorders.

### 3.5 Supporting information



**Figure 3.9.**  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate addition did not alter the lifespan of *C. elegans*. *C. elegans* N2 worms were grown in cell culture inserts in 12-well microplates fed heat-killed *E. coli* with media change every 3 days in the absence or presence of 10 mM  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate (log-rank *p* =0.21 vs. untreated control).



**Figure 3.10**. Aspartate addition did not alter the lifespan of *C. elegans*. *C. elegans* N2 worms were grown in cell culture inserts in 12-well microplates fed heat-killed *E. coli* with media change every 3 days in the absence or presence of 10 mM aspartate (log-rank p = 0.57 vs. untreated control).


**Figure 3.11.** Malate and fumarate increased the lifespan of *hif-1* mutant worms. *C. elegans hif-1(ia4)* worms were grown in cell culture inserts in 12-well microplates fed heat-killed *E. coli* with media change every 3 days in the absence or presence of 10 mM malate (log-rank p < 0.001 vs. untreated control) or 10 mM fumarate (log-rank p = 0.02 vs. untreated control).



**Figure 3.12.** Glyoxylate addition did not alter the lifespan of *C. elegans*. *C. elegans* N2 worms were grown in cell culture inserts in 12-well microplates fed heat-killed *E. coli* with media change every 3 days in the absence or presence of 10 mM glyoxylate (log-rank p = 0.35 vs. untreated control).

### **3.6 Acknowledgements**

We would like to thank Dr. Meera Nanjundan for helpful advice. We would also like to thank Gabriel Pizzano and Lindsay Cash for help in the preparation of the lifespan assays and Joseph Lofti for help with the respiration experiments. The *sir-2.1(ok434) C. elegans* strain was obtained from Dr. Sandy Westerheide. All other nematode strains were provided by the Caenorhabditis Genetics Center (University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA), which is funded by NIH Office of Research Infrastructure Programs (P40 OD010440).

### **3.7 Author contributions**

Conceived and designed the experiments: PB CE NC. Performed the experiments: CE

NC AB JC. Analyzed the data: CE NC. Contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools: CE NC

PB. Wrote the paper: PB.

### **3.8 References**

1. Lee, H.C. and Y.H. Wei, Mitochondria and aging. Adv Exp Med Biol, 2012. 942: p. 311-27.

2. Salminen, A. and K. Kaarniranta, ER stress and hormetic regulation of the aging process. Ageing Res Rev, 2010. 9(3): p. 211-7.

3. Harman, D., Origin and evolution of the free radical theory of aging: a brief personal history, 1954-2009. Biogerontology, 2009. 10(6): p. 773-81.

4. Gems, D. and R. Doonan, Antioxidant defense and aging in C. elegans: is the oxidative damage theory of aging wrong? Cell Cycle, 2009. 8(11): p. 1681-7.

5. Kirkwood, T.B. and A. Kowald, The free-radical theory of ageing - older, wiser and still alive: Modelling positional effects of the primary targets of ROS reveals new support. Bioessays, 2012. 34(8): p. 692-700.

6. Sohal, R.S. and R. Weindruch, Oxidative stress, caloric restriction, and aging. Science, 1996. 273(5271): p. 59-63.

7. Hempenstall, S., et al., Dietary restriction increases skeletal muscle mitochondrial respiration but not mitochondrial content in C57BL/6 mice. Mech Ageing Dev, 2012. 133(1): p. 37-45.

8. Chen, D., et al., Tissue-specific regulation of SIRT1 by calorie restriction. Genes Dev, 2008. 22(13): p. 1753-7.

9. Braeckman, B.P., K. Houthoofd, and J.R. Vanfleteren, Intermediary metabolism. WormBook, 2009: p. 1-24.

10. Hamilton, B., et al., A systematic RNAi screen for longevity genes in C. elegans. Genes Dev, 2005. 19(13): p. 1544-55.

11. Rea, S.L., N. Ventura, and T.E. Johnson, Relationship between mitochondrial electron transport chain dysfunction, development, and life extension in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Biol, 2007. 5(10): p. e259.

12. de Jong, L., et al., Thiamine pyrophosphate biosynthesis and transport in the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics, 2004. 168(2): p. 845-54.

13. Williams, D.S., et al., Oxaloacetate supplementation increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans through an AMPK/FOXO-dependent pathway. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(6): p. 765-8.

14. Chuang, M.-H., et al., The lifespan-promoting effect of acetic acid and Reishi polysaccharide. Bioorganic & amp; Medicinal Chemistry, 2009. 17(22): p. 7831-7840.

15. Mouchiroud, L., et al., Pyruvate imbalance mediates metabolic reprogramming and mimics lifespan extension by dietary restriction in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2011. 10(1): p. 39-54.

16. Schaffer, S., et al., The effect of dichloroacetate on health- and lifespan in C. elegans. Biogerontology, 2011. 12(3): p. 195-209.

17. Lee, S.-J., C.T. Murphy, and C. Kenyon, Glucose Shortens the Life Span of C. elegans by Downregulating DAF-16/FOXO Activity and Aquaporin Gene Expression. Cell Metabolism, 2009. 10(5): p. 379-391.

18. Hipkiss, A.R., NAD(+) and metabolic regulation of age-related proteoxicity: A possible role for methylglyoxal? Exp Gerontol, 2010. 45(6): p. 395-9.

19. McElwee, J.J., et al., Diapause-associated metabolic traits reiterated in long-lived daf-2 mutants in the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Mech Ageing Dev, 2006. 127(5): p. 458-72.

20. Rea, S. and T.E. Johnson, A metabolic model for life span determination in Caenorhabditis elegans. Dev Cell, 2003. 5(2): p. 197-203.

21. Liu, F., et al., Bifunctional glyoxylate cycle protein of Caenorhabditis elegans: a developmentally regulated protein of intestine and muscle. Dev Biol, 1995. 169(2): p. 399-414.

22. Gallo, M., D. Park, and D.L. Riddle, Increased longevity of some C. elegans mitochondrial mutants explained by activation of an alternative energy-producing pathway. Mech Ageing Dev, 2011. 132(10): p. 515-8.

23. Tissenbaum, H.A. and L. Guarente, Increased dosage of a sir-2 gene extends lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature, 2001. 410(6825): p. 227-30.

24. Hsu, A.L., C.T. Murphy, and C. Kenyon, Regulation of aging and age-related disease by DAF-16 and heat-shock factor. Science, 2003. 300(5622): p. 1142-5.

25. Greer, E.L. and A. Brunet, Different dietary restriction regimens extend lifespan by both independent and overlapping genetic pathways in C. elegans. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(2): p. 113-27.

26. Steinkraus, K.A., et al., Dietary restriction suppresses proteotoxicity and enhances longevity by an hsf-1-dependent mechanism in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2008. 7(3): p. 394-404.

27. Chen, D., E.L. Thomas, and P. Kapahi, HIF-1 modulates dietary restriction-mediated lifespan extension via IRE-1 in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Genet, 2009. 5(5): p. e1000486.

28. Leiser, S.F., A. Begun, and M. Kaeberlein, HIF-1 modulates longevity and healthspan in a temperature-dependent manner. Aging Cell, 2011. 10(2): p. 318-26.

29. Cristina, D., et al., A regulated response to impaired respiration slows behavioral rates and increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Genet, 2009. 5(4): p. e1000450.

30. Regev-Rudzki, N., et al., Dual localization of fumarase is dependent on the integrity of the glyoxylate shunt. Mol Microbiol, 2009. 72(2): p. 297-306.

31. Yuan, Y., et al., Enhanced energy metabolism contributes to the extended life span of calorie-restricted Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem, 2012. 287(37): p. 31414-26.

32. Tomitsuka, E., K. Kita, and H. Esumi, The NADH-fumarate reductase system, a novel mitochondrial energy metabolism, is a new target for anticancer therapy in tumor microenvironments. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2010. 1201: p. 44-9.

33. Link, C.D. and C.J. Johnson, Reporter transgenes for study of oxidant stress in Caenorhabditis elegans. Methods Enzymol, 2002. 353: p. 497-505.

34. Hashimoto, T., et al., Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide extends the lifespan of Caenorhabditis elegans mediated by sir-2.1 and daf-16. Biogerontology, 2010. 11(1): p. 31-43.

35. Lemire, B.D., et al., C. elegans longevity pathways converge to decrease mitochondrial membrane potential. Mech Ageing Dev, 2009. 130(7): p. 461-5.

36. Kim, S.K., Common aging pathways in worms, flies, mice and humans. J Exp Biol, 2007. 210(Pt 9): p. 1607-12.

37. Rafaeloff-Phail, R., et al., Biochemical regulation of mammalian AMP-activated protein kinase activity by NAD and NADH. J Biol Chem, 2004. 279(51): p. 52934-9.

38. Gonzalez-Cabo, P., S. Ros, and F. Palau, Flavin adenine dinucleotide rescues the phenotype of frataxin deficiency. PLoS One, 2010. 5(1): p. e8872.

39. Leclerc, J. and M.L. Miller, [Changes in the content of riboflavin and its coenzyme in tissues during the aging of rats]. Ann Nutr Metab, 1981. 25(1): p. 20-6.

40. Beyer, R.E., et al., Exercise-induced reversal of age-related declines of oxidative reactions, mitochondrial yield, and flavins in skeletal muscle of the rat. Mech Ageing Dev, 1984. 24(3): p. 309-23.

41. Goodrick, C.L., Effects of long-term voluntary wheel exercise on male and female Wistar rats. I. Longevity, body weight, and metabolic rate. Gerontology, 1980. 26(1): p. 22-33.

42. Holloszy, J.O., et al., Effect of voluntary exercise on longevity of rats. J Appl Physiol, 1985. 59(3): p. 826-31.

43. Camarasa, C., V. Faucet, and S. Dequin, Role in anaerobiosis of the isoenzymes for Saccharomyces cerevisiae fumarate reductase encoded by OSM1 and FRDS1. Yeast, 2007. 24(5): p. 391-401.

44. Holt, S.J. and D.L. Riddle, SAGE surveys C. elegans carbohydrate metabolism: evidence for an anaerobic shift in the long-lived dauer larva. Mech Ageing Dev, 2003. 124(7): p. 779-800.

45. Morcos, M., et al., Glyoxalase-1 prevents mitochondrial protein modification and enhances lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2008. 7(2): p. 260-9.

46. Brand, M.D., Uncoupling to survive? The role of mitochondrial inefficiency in ageing. Exp Gerontol, 2000. 35(6-7): p. 811-20.

47. Zarse, K., et al., Impaired respiration is positively correlated with decreased life span in Caenorhabditis elegans models of Friedreich Ataxia. The FASEB Journal, 2007. 21(4): p. 1271-1275.

48. Schulz, T.J., et al., Glucose restriction extends Caenorhabditis elegans life span by inducing mitochondrial respiration and increasing oxidative stress. Cell Metab, 2007. 6(4): p. 280-93.

49. Zarse, K., et al., Impaired insulin/IGF1 signaling extends life span by promoting mitochondrial L-proline catabolism to induce a transient ROS signal. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(4): p. 451-65.

50. Shoyama, T., Y. Shimizu, and H. Suda, Decline in oxygen consumption correlates with lifespan in long-lived and short-lived mutants of Caenorhabditis elegans. Exp Gerontol, 2009. 44(12): p. 784-91.

51. Brand, M.D., The sites and topology of mitochondrial superoxide production. Exp Gerontol, 2010. 45(7-8): p. 466-72.

52. Murphy, C.T., et al., Genes that act downstream of DAF-16 to influence the lifespan of Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature, 2003. 424(6946): p. 277-83.

53. Zhang, M., et al., Role of CBP and SATB-1 in aging, dietary restriction, and insulin-like signaling. PLoS Biol, 2009. 7(11): p. e1000245.

54. Takahashi, H., et al., Nucleocytosolic acetyl-coenzyme a synthetase is required for histone acetylation and global transcription. Mol Cell, 2006. 23(2): p. 207-17.

55. Lin, Y.-y., et al., Protein Acetylation Microarray Reveals that NuA4 Controls Key Metabolic Target Regulating Gluconeogenesis. Cell, 2009. 136(6): p. 1073-1084.

56. Cozzone, A.J. and M. El-Mansi, Control of isocitrate dehydrogenase catalytic activity by protein phosphorylation in Escherichia coli. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol, 2005. 9(3-4): p. 132-46.

57. Wang, Q., et al., Acetylation of metabolic enzymes coordinates carbon source utilization and metabolic flux. Science, 2010. 327(5968): p. 1004-7.

58. Imai, S., et al., Transcriptional silencing and longevity protein Sir2 is an NAD-dependent histone deacetylase. Nature, 2000. 403(6771): p. 795-800.

59. Canto, C., et al., AMPK regulates energy expenditure by modulating NAD+ metabolism and SIRT1 activity. Nature, 2009. 458(7241): p. 1056-60.

60. Berdichevsky, A., et al., C. elegans SIR-2.1 interacts with 14-3-3 proteins to activate DAF-16 and extend life span. Cell, 2006. 125(6): p. 1165-77.

61. Kenyon, C., et al., A C. elegans mutant that lives twice as long as wild type. Nature, 1993. 366(6454): p. 461-4.

62. Amador-Noguez, D., et al., Gene expression profile of long-lived Ames dwarf mice and Little mice. Aging Cell, 2004. 3(6): p. 423-41.

63. Perron, J.T., R.L. Tyson, and G.R. Sutherland, Maintenance of tricarboxylic acid cycle kinetics in Brown-Norway Fischer 344 rats may translate to longevity. Neurosci Lett, 2000. 281(2-3): p. 91-4.

64. Wang, J., J.C. Jiang, and S.M. Jazwinski, Gene regulatory changes in yeast during life extension by nutrient limitation. Exp Gerontol, 2010. 45(7-8): p. 621-31.

65. Tahara, E.B., et al., Respiratory and TCA cycle activities affect S. cerevisiae lifespan, response to caloric restriction and mtDNA stability. J Bioenerg Biomembr, 2011. 43(5): p. 483-91.

66. Kamei, Y., et al., GABA metabolism pathway genes, UGA1 and GAD1, regulate replicative lifespan in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2011. 407(1): p. 185-90.

67. Ruzanov, P., et al., Genes that may modulate longevity in C. elegans in both dauer larvae and long-lived daf-2 adults. Exp Gerontol, 2007. 42(8): p. 825-39.

68. Knauf, F., et al., The life-extending gene Indy encodes an exchanger for Krebs-cycle intermediates. Biochem J, 2006. 397(1): p. 25-9.

69. Fei, Y.J., K. Inoue, and V. Ganapathy, Structural and functional characteristics of two sodium-coupled dicarboxylate transporters (ceNaDC1 and ceNaDC2) from Caenorhabditis elegans and their relevance to life span. J Biol Chem, 2003. 278(8): p. 6136-44.

70. Fei, Y.J., et al., Relevance of NAC-2, an Na+-coupled citrate transporter, to life span, body size and fat content in Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem J, 2004. 379(Pt 1): p. 191-8.

71. Toivonen, J.M., et al., No influence of Indy on lifespan in Drosophila after correction for genetic and cytoplasmic background effects. PLoS Genet, 2007. 3(6): p. e95.

72. Birkenfeld, A.L., et al., Deletion of the mammalian INDY homolog mimics aspects of dietary restriction and protects against adiposity and insulin resistance in mice. Cell Metab, 2011. 14(2): p. 184-95.

73. Yuan, Y., et al., Enhanced energy metabolism contributes to the extended lifespan of caloric restricted Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem, 2012.

74. Wu, J.L., et al., Effects of L-malate on mitochondrial oxidoreductases in liver of aged rats. Physiol Res, 2011. 60(2): p. 329-36.

75. Wu, J., et al., L-malate reverses oxidative stress and antioxidative defenses in liver and heart of aged rats. Physiological Research, 2008. 57(2): p. 261.

76. Wu, J.L., et al., Effects of L-malate on physical stamina and activities of enzymes related to the malate-aspartate shuttle in liver of mice. Physiol Res, 2007. 56(2): p. 213-20.

### **CHAPTER 4**

### MECHANISMS OF AMINO ACID-MEDIATED LIFESPAN EXTENSION IN CAENORHABDITIS ELEGANS<sup>2</sup>

### 4.1 Abstract

Little is known about the role of amino acids in cellular signaling pathways, especially as it pertains to pathways that regulate the rate of aging. However, it has been shown that methionine or tryptophan restriction extends lifespan in higher eukaryotes and increased proline or tryptophan levels increase longevity in *C. elegans*. In addition, leucine strongly activates the TOR signaling pathway, which when inhibited increases lifespan.

Therefore each of the 20 proteogenic amino acids was individually supplemented to *C. elegans* and the effects on lifespan were determined. All amino acids except phenylalanine and aspartate extended lifespan at least to a small extent at one or more of the 3 concentrations tested with serine and proline showing the largest effects. 11 of the amino acids were less potent at higher doses, while 5 even decreased lifespan. Serine, proline, or histidine-mediated lifespan extension was greatly inhibited in *eat-2* worms, a model of dietary restriction, *daf-16/*FOXO, *sir-2.1, rsks-1* (ribosomal S6 kinase), *gcn-2*, and *aak-2* (AMPK) longevity pathway mutants and in *bec-1* autophagy-defective knockdown worms. 8 of 10 longevity-promoting amino acids tested activated a SKN-1/Nrf2 reporter strain, while serine and histidine were the only amino acids from those to activate a hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF-1) reporter strain. Thermotolerance was increased by proline or tryptophan supplementation, while tryptophan-mediated lifespan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This chapter have been previously published in BMC Genetics, 2015, 16:8 doi:10.1186 and have been reproduced with permission from BMC Genetics

extension was independent of DAF-16/FOXO and SKN-1/Nrf2 signaling, but tryptophan and several related pyridine-containing compounds induced the mitochondrial unfolded protein response and an ER stress response. High glucose levels or mutations affecting electron transport chain (ETC) function inhibited amino acid-mediated lifespan extension suggesting that metabolism plays an important role. Providing many other cellular metabolites to *C. elegans* also increased longevity suggesting that anaplerosis of tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle substrates likely plays a role in lifespan extension.

Supplementation of *C. elegans* with 18 of the 20 individual amino acids extended lifespan, but lifespan often decreased with increasing concentration suggesting hormesis. Lifespan extension appears to be caused by altered mitochondrial TCA cycle metabolism and respiratory substrate utilization resulting in the activation of the DAF-16/FOXO and SKN-1/Nrf2 stress response pathways.

### 4.2 Background

In *C. elegans* nematodes free amino acid concentrations change with age [1] and are altered in long-lived worms [2]. In humans, altered plasma amino acid concentrations are biomarkers of several diseases [3] such as type 2 diabetes [4]. Calorie restriction has long been known to delay aging [5] and protein restriction may be responsible for around half of this effect [6]. Methionine [7, 8] or tryptophan [9, 10] restriction partially mimics protein restriction to extend lifespan and delay aging-related disease in rodents. But the role that other amino acids play in longevity and disease has been harder to elucidate. In this regard, experiments with yeast, worms, and fruit flies are increasingly being used to address this issue.

Using the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, it was first discovered that supplementation with the branched chain amino acids (leucine, isoleucine, or valine) or threonine extended

chronological lifespan by downregulating the general amino acid control (GAAC) pathway [11]. Others found that glutamate supplementation extended chronological lifespan [12]. Consistent with the ability of glutamate to extend lifespan, deletion of genes involved in converting glutamate to gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) increased replicative lifespan [13] and led to increased conversion of glutamate to alpha-ketoglutarate and other TCA cycle intermediates, which may be involved in lifespan extension by maintaining mitochondrial respiratory function. Others using different conditions found that supplementation with serine, threonine, or valine decreased chronological lifespan [14] while limitation of asparagine [15], methionine, aspartate, or glutamate [12] extended lifespan. Further research using yeast deletion strains of differing lifespans found that intracellular levels of many amino acids positively correlated with lifespan [16].

In *Drosophila*, dietary restriction (DR) or protein restriction [17] extends lifespan and supplementing methionine in combination with one or more of the essential amino acids decreased the lifespan back to the fully fed level [18]. Interestingly, adding methionine by itself to DR flies increased protein translation [19] and fecundity [18] without decreasing lifespan, uncoupling these events. Increased levels of amino acids, especially leucine [20, 21], activate the TOR kinase, which leads to an increased rate of translation. Inhibition of the TOR kinase with rapamycin [22] or expressing a dominant negative p70-S6 kinase, a kinase downstream of TOR, extended organismal longevity [23]. Metabolism of sulfur containing amino acids was shown to be essential for DR-mediated longevity in *Drosophila* [19], but supplementation of cysteine or methionine failed to extend lifespan in fully fed *Drosophila* [24, 25]. However, supplementing casein and methionine together led to lifespan extension [24].

In *C. elegans*, proline supplementation extended lifespan that relied upon its catabolism and a transient increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS) production from the mitochondrial electron transport chain [26]. Increased tryptophan levels also increased longevity in *C. elegans* as knockdown of an enzyme that catabolizes tryptophan increased lifespan [27]. Unexpectedly, knockdown of an aromatic amino acid transporter also extended lifespan [28], suggesting that decreased tryptophan or other aromatic amino acid levels may also boost longevity. Others found that decreased tyrosine degradation led to increased longevity, but surprisingly supplementation of tyrosine to the culture medium did not extend lifespan [29]. The majority of amino acid pool sizes are upregulated in long-lived worms [2]. In *daf-2* insulin-receptor deficient worms, for example, the levels of 8 of the 12 measured amino acids were increased, including the 3 branched chain amino acids. The branched chain amino acids are of special interest for longevity research, since their levels decreased to wild-type levels in the normal-lived *daf-2/daf-16* double mutants [2].

Feeding mice a diet high in branched chain amino acids led to increased mitochondrial biogenesis in muscle, decreased ROS production, and increased average lifespan of males [30]. However, branched chain amino acid levels declined in long-lived metformin-treated worms [31], and increased plasma levels of branched chain amino acids are correlated with the development of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes in humans [32]. Furthermore, studies correlating high levels of free amino acids with longevity must be interpreted with caution as a decreased rate of translation is frequently associated with or even required for longevity and the increased amino acid pools may just be a result of that decreased rate of protein synthesis [33, 34].

Due to the incomplete knowledge of the effects of amino acids on longevity as well as the widespread use of amino acid and protein supplementation in the human diet we determined the effects of individual amino acid supplementation on *C. elegans* lifespan. We found that the vast majority of amino acids extended lifespan and further determined many of the signaling pathways required. We then tested the ability of several amino acids or tryptophan catabolites to induce a heat shock response, the ER stress response, or the mitochondrial unfolded protein response, which frequently accompany lifespan extension. The amino acids that extended lifespan to the greatest extent were then tested for effects on stress resistance and proteotoxicity.

### 4.3 Results

### 4.3.1 The effects of individual L-amino acids on the lifespan of C. elegans

We determined the effects of individually supplementing the 19 L-amino acids or glycine on the lifespan of *C. elegans* at 1 mM (Figure 4.1A), 5 mM (Figure 4.1B), and 10 mM (Figure 4.1 C) concentrations. The percent change of mean lifespan compared to that of untreated controls performed at the same time is also shown as a table. *C. elegans* worms were grown in liquid S medium with heat-killed *E. coli* as food. Heat killing prevented or at least greatly reduced bacterial catabolism of the added amino acid. Unlike nematode growth medium (NGM) which is standardly used, the S medium contains no peptone, so the bacterial food source and the supplemented amino acid are the only sources of dietary amino acids. The worms feeding on heat-killed bacteria had a mean lifespan of 17.2 +/- 0.3 days. At a 1 mM concentration, the amino acids that extended lifespan to the greatest extent (14-17%) were proline, leucine, glutamine, glutamate, and tryptophan. At a 5 mM concentration, the greatest lifespan extension was observed with proline, serine, cysteine, and glutamine (16-19%). At this concentration phenylalanine decreased lifespan (8%). Lastly, at a 10 mM concentration, the greatest increases in longevity were observed with serine, proline, arginine, and methionine addition (14-22%). Asparagine, aspartate, phenylalanine, glutamine, and glutamate decreased lifespan at this concentration (6-25%). 5 of the amino acids increased lifespan with increasing concentration from 1 to 10 mM (arginine, histidine, methionine, threonine, and serine), while 7 of the amino acids decreased lifespan with increasing concentration in this range (aspartate, glutamate, glycine, phenylalanine, tryptophan, tyrosine, and valine). 3 of the amino acids had the greatest lifespan extension at the 5 mM concentration (asparagine, cysteine, and glutamine), while the 5 mM concentration yielded the least lifespan extension for alanine. Example lifespan curves for serine, proline, histidine, and tryptophan at concentrations that yielded the greatest effects on mean lifespan are shown.

### 4.3.2 The rate of amino acid uptake may limit the effect on lifespan

To determine if the rate of transport of amino acids into the worms may have limited their effects on lifespan, we administered the cell-permeable histidine analogs N-acetyl-histidine or histidine methylester, which get cleaved by intracellular enzymes to form histidine and monitored lifespan (Table 4.1). These compounds yielded greater lifespan extension than histidine at the 1 mM dose, suggesting that the rate of transport of the amino acids into the worms is likely limiting their effect on lifespan. The highest concentration of histidine methyl ester (10 mM) did not extend lifespan as expected for a hormetic dose response. If the same observation made for histidine holds for other amino acids, then the rate of amino acid absorption by the intestine may be an important factor controlling their ability to extend lifespan. The rate of transport of hydrophilic antioxidant compounds into *C. elegans* has also been shown to limit their effect on lifespan [35].

### 4.3.3 The effects of D-amino acids on the lifespan of C. elegans

To determine if the effects on lifespan were specific for L-amino acids, we also determined if there were effects on longevity when supplementing the 4 D-amino acids found endogenously in C. elegans [36], D-alanine, D-serine, D-aspartate, or D-glutamate (Table 4.1) as well as D-proline (Table 4.1), which is found naturally at low concentrations in mammals [37]. D-alanine and D-asparatate showed greater lifespan extension then their corresponding Lisomers. D-glutamate addition yielded effects on lifespan somewhat similar to its corresponding L-isomer. In contrast to the strong pro-longevity effects observed with L-serine, D-serine supplementation did not lead to lifespan extension at any of the concentrations added and even slightly decreased lifespan at the higher concentrations. And lastly, D-proline supplementation did not extend lifespan as well. These lifespan results are consistent with metabolism of the Damino acids being required for lifespan extension as D-alanine, D-aspartate, and D-glutamate are present in the E. coli food source and have been shown to be catabolized by the products of the C. elegans genes daao-1, ddo-1, and ddo-3, respectively. D-serine was not found to be present in the E. coli diet, but was instead found to be synthesized endogenously by C. elegans. However, no C. elegans enzyme has yet been found to mediate D-serine [36] or D-proline degradation.

### 4.3.4 Amino acid-mediated lifespan extension, except for tryptophan, is DAF-16 dependent

To determine if lifespan extension induced by amino acids requires specific longevity pathways, individual amino acids were administered to mutants of known longevity pathways at the concentration that maximally extended lifespan. First, the amino acids alanine, cysteine, glutamine, histidine, lysine, proline, serine, tryptophan, and tyrosine were individually supplemented to short-lived *daf-16(mgDf50)* mutants (Table 4.2). DAF-16/FOXO is a central transcription factor that translocates to the nucleus to activate a stress response program in

insulin-receptor signaling-deficient worms [38]. Tryptophan was the only supplemented amino acid that extended lifespan in the *daf-16* mutant strain indicating tryptophan activates a longevity pathway independent of *daf-16*, while the other 8 amino acids require DAF-16 mediated gene expression for the increased longevity. Cysteine and histidine even decreased lifespan when supplemented to this strain.

To confirm that amino acids activate DAF-16 transcriptional activity, we measured the fluorescence of a *sod-3p::gfp* DAF-16 reporter strain of worms following culture in the presence of individual amino acids (Figure 4.2A). As expected from the lifespan data, serine and proline increased fluorescence of these worms. The presence of tryptophan also increased fluorescence, so tryptophan likely activates both DAF-16-dependent and DAF-16-independent pathways for lifespan extension. There was also a strong trend for leucine to increase fluorescence. Unexpectedly, histidine did not increase expression of *sod-3p::gfp*. The reasons for this finding are unclear as we found that DAF-16 was required for histidine-mediated lifespan extension.

### 4.3.5 Most amino acids activate SKN-1 transcriptional activity

The SKN-1/Nrf2 signaling pathway increases cellular antioxidant and detoxification gene expression to extend lifespan. We determined the effect of serine, tryptophan, histidine, or proline addition on lifespan of *skn-1* knockdown worms. As shown in Table 4, tryptophan or serine supplementation extended lifespan, but not to the extent as in control worms, while there were only insignificant trends toward increased lifespan following histidine or proline addition.



**Figure 4.1.** Individual supplementation of most amino acids extends mean lifespan in *C. elegans*. Mean lifespan of *C. elegans* supplemented with a (**A**) 1 mM, (**B**) 5 mM, or (**C**) 10 mM concentration of each of the 20 amino acids (\* log rank p < 0.05 vs. control).

Treatment	Concentration	% of untreated mean lifespan	p-value	# of worms	Replicates
D-alanine	1 mM	114	< 0.001	219	2
	5 mM	116	< 0.001	273	2
	10 mM	116	< 0.001	240	2
D-aspartate	1 mM	107	0.024	233	2
	5 mM	118	< 0.001	269	2
	10 mM	108	< 0.001	228	2
D-glutamate	1 mM	114	< 0.001	207	2
	5 mM	118	< 0.001	249	2
	10 mM	97	0.165	232	2
D-serine	1 mM	100	0.600	209	2
	5 mM	91	< 0.001	198	2
	10 mM	93	< 0.001	220	2
D-proline	5 mM	101	0.734	113	2
N-acetyl-L-histidine	0.1 mM	103	0.383	142	2
	1 mM	112	0.002	188	2
	10 mM	110	0.008	196	2
L-histidine methyl ester	0.1 mM	108	< 0.001	215	2
	1 mM	109	< 0.001	246	2
	10 mM	104	0.11	193	2

Table 4.1 The effects of D-amino acids and membrane-permeable L-histidine analogs on C.elegans N2 lifespan.

Table 4.2. The effects of amino acids on lifespan in *daf-16* mutant and *skn-1* knockdown *C*. *elegans* 

Strain	Treatment	% of N2 mean lifespan	% of untreated mean lifespan	p-value	# of worms	Replicates
daf-16(mgDf50)	control	73		< 0.001	608	7
	5 mM histidine		92	< 0.001	286	2
	5 mM proline		106	0.0871	133	2
	1 mM alanine		102	0.111	107	2
	1 mM tryptophan		118	0.008	183	2
	10 mM serine		105	0.104	161	2
	10 mM glutamine		95	0.107	125	2
	5 mM cysteine		95	0.107	115	2
	10 mM cysteine		81	< 0.001	105	2
	5 mM tyrosine		96	0.578	140	2
	5 mM lysine		99	0.907	130	2
N2 (skn-1	control	59		< 0.001	156	3
RNAi) with live	1 mM tryptophan		107	0.042	125	3
bacteria	10 mM serine		107	0.01	175	3
	5 mM histidine		103	0.296	139	3
	5 mM proline		105	0.088	111	2
N2 with live	control	-			298	5
bacteria	1 mM tryptophan		109	< 0.001	317	5
	10 mM serine		109	< 0.001	375	5
	5 mM histidine		110	< 0.001	277	5
	5 mM proline		108	<0.001	268	4



**Figure 4.2.** The effects of amino acid addition on DAF-16, SKN-1, and HIF-1-mediated gene expression. (A) The effects of amino acid addition on *sod-3p::GFP* fluorescence as a measure of DAF-16 transcriptional activity. (B) and (C) The effects of amino acid addition on *gst-4p::GFP* fluorescence as a measure of SKN-1 transcriptional activity. (D) and (E) The effects of amino acid addition on *nhr*-*57p::GFP* fluorescence as a measure of HIF-1 transcriptional activity. 20  $\mu$ M potassium cyanide was used as a positive control (\* *p* < 0.05).

To further check the ability of amino acids to activate SKN-1, we used a *gst-4p::GFP* SKN-1 reporter strain of worms (Figure 4.2B and Figure 4.2C). We found that 8 of the 10 amino acids tested that increased lifespan increased GFP expression of the reporter strain. Amino acids that activated *gst-4p::GFP* expression included serine, proline, glutamine, alanine, leucine, lysine, and tyrosine, while tryptophan and cysteine did not. We also tested the effects of 2 amino acids,

phenylalanine and asparagine, which decreased lifespan on the fluorescence of this reporter strain and observed no induction of expression. Overall, there was a small correlation between the amount of SKN-1 activity and the extent of lifespan extension as serine and proline extended lifespan to the greatest extent and also increased fluorescence of the SKN-1 reporter strain to the greatest extent. It has previously been hypothesized that proline catabolism transiently increases ROS production that leads to SKN-1 activation [26]. Our results are consistent with this hypothesis. Cysteine is a strong antioxidant and likely quenched ROS required for SKN-1 activation likely explaining the lack of activation by this amino acid.

The RNAi feeding experiments require live bacteria, while heat-killed bacteria were used in all other lifespan experiments. It is possible that the live bacteria used in the SKN-1 RNAi lifespan experiments metabolized the added amino acids dampening the degree of lifespan extension. Therefore, we performed control experiments supplementing amino acids to *C. elegans* feeding on live control HT115(DE3) *E. coli. C. elegans* fed live control bacteria had a mean lifespan of 16.1 +/- 0.2 days, slightly less than worms fed heat-killed bacteria (mean lifespan of 17.2 +/- 0.3 days). Histidine extended lifespan to a similar extent in the presence of live or heat-killed bacteria as shown (Table 4.2). However, tryptophan-induced lifespan extension was slightly blunted by the use of live bacteria, and serine or proline-induced lifespan extension was blunted by roughly 50% by the use of live bacteria. A faster rate of *E. coli* catabolism of serine and proline than tryptophan and histidine likely explain these observations.

### 4.3.6 Histidine and serine increase HIF-1 target gene expression

The hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) protein is degraded quickly during standard conditions, but is stabilized during hypoxia or by other specific stresses to increase lifespan in *C. elegans* [39]. Therefore, we tested the HIF-1 reporter strain *nhr-57p::GFP* [39] for amino acid-

induced changes in GFP fluorescence (Figure 4.2D and Figure 4.2E). Cyanide was used as a positive control as it inhibits cytochrome c oxidase, the protein complex which binds molecular oxygen, the terminal electron acceptor in the electron transport chain, to mimic the effects of hypoxia on mitochondria. We found that histidine or serine increased fluorescence, while tryptophan, proline, tyrosine, alanine, cysteine, glutamine, lysine, or leucine did not. These data indicate that stabilization of HIF-1 may be one of the mechanisms through which histidine and serine extend lifespan, although lifespan experiments with HIF-1 mutant worms are needed to confirm this hypothesis.

### 4.3.7 Amino acid-mediated lifespan extension is AAK-2 (AMPK) dependent

Next we individually administered *C. elegans* our test set of 10 amino acids except leucine to *aak-2(gt33)* worms, which are depleted of one of the two catalytic subunit of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and performed lifespan analysis (Table 4.3). AMPK signaling inhibits target of rapamycin (TOR) kinase signaling to stimulate autophagy to recycle cellular components. AMPK also stimulates the sirtuin deacetylase SIR-2.1, SKN-1/Nrf2, and DAF-16/FOXO pro-longevity pathways [40]. None of the amino acids extended lifespan in this mutant strain. Tyrosine decreased lifespan while the other 8 amino acids tested had no significant effect. Therefore, AAK-2 is required for the longevity benefits provided by the amino acids.

### 4.3.8 Many amino acids require SIR-2.1 for lifespan extension

Next the effects of individual supplementation of these same 9 amino acids as well as phenylalanine on lifespan of the *sir-2.1(ok434)* NAD-dependent sirtuin deacetylase mutant were determined (Table 4.3). Small to moderate lifespan increases occurred with cysteine, glutamine, lysine, and low dose phenylalanine supplementation, but there were no significant effects of 6 other amino acids tested on the lifespan of this strain. Therefore SIR-2.1 was required for

lifespan extension mediated by slightly more than half of the amino acids tested. Surprisingly, high dose (10 mM) phenylalanine supplementation did not lead to a decreased lifespan in this strain as it did in the N2 control worms.

### 4.3.9 Amino acids do not significantly extend lifespan in long-lived DR worms

Restricting a specific amino acid such as methionine from the diet can be utilized to extend lifespan and gain some of the benefits of dietary restriction (DR) [8], but there is not much evidence that specific amino acid supplementation can yield enhanced longevity effects. Therefore, we administered individual amino acids to *eat-2(ad1116)* mutants that are dietarily restricted and long-lived because of reduced pharyngeal pumping. The non-treated control *eat-2* mutants had a mean lifespan 44% longer than N2 controls indicating that our control worms were not dietarily restricted under our growth conditions. None of the 5 amino acids tested yielded statistically significant lifespan extension (Table 4.3). However, 4 of the amino acids yielded strong trends toward lifespan extension (p-values between 0.08 and 0.10). Therefore the individual amino acids are likely utilizing some portion of the DR signaling pathway for lifespan extension.

# **4.3.10** Autophagy is required for the lifespan extension induced by serine, proline, or histidine supplementation, but not by tryptophan

Since autophagy has been shown to be required for DR-mediated lifespan extension [41], we determined if autophagy was also required for amino acid-mediated longevity. To block autophagy we knocked down *bec-1*, the *C. elegans* Beclin-1 homolog and monitored lifespan following supplementation with serine, proline, histidine, or tryptophan.

## Table 4.3. The effects of amino acids on lifespan in aak-2, *sir-2.1* and *eat-2* mutant and *bec-1* knockdown worms

Strain	Treatment	% of N2 control mean lifespan	% of untreated mean lifespan	p-value	# of worms	Replicates
aak-	control	80		<0.001	786	8
2(gt33)	5 mM histidine		100	0.877	189	2
	5 mM proline		100	0.919	187	2
	1 mM alanine		100	0.943	209	2
	1 mM tryptophan		102	0.060	220	2
	10 mM serine		101	0.137	204	2
	5 mM lysine		87	0.373	180	2
	5 mM cysteine		85	0.952	140	2
	10 mM cysteine		90	0.122	145	2
	5 mM tyrosine		80	<0.001	200	2
	5 mM glutamine		94	0.436	180	2
	10 mM glutamine		103	0.126	200	2
sir-	control	86		<0.001	299	4
2.1(ok434)	5 mM histidine		100	<0.830	154	2
	5 mM proline		104	0.211	114	2
	1 mM alanine		98	0.225	165	2
	1 mM tryptophan		102	0.673	121	2
	10 mM serine		101	0.482	136	2
	10 mM glutamine		110	<0.001	180	2
	5 mM cysteine		105	0.244	192	2
	10 mM cysteine		110	<0.001	190	2
	5 mM tyrosine		93	0.231	131	2
	5 mM lysine		107	0.017	146	2
	1 mM phenylalanine		105	0.049	155	2

### Table 4.3 (Continued)

Strain	Treatment	% of N2 control mean lifespan	% of untreated mean lifespan	p-value	# of worms	Replicates
	10 mM phenylalanine		101	0.402	176	2
eat-	control	142		<0.001	135	2
2(ad1116)	10 mM serine		108	0.078	161	2
	1 mM tryptophan		105	0.099	138	2
	5 mM glutamine		100	0.841	134	2
	5 mM histidine		106	0.091	153	2
	5 mM proline		107	0.076	176	2
N2 (bec-1	control	123		<0.001	184	2
RNAi)	1 mM tryptophan		107	<0.001	162	2
with live	10 mM serine		101	0.316	152	2
bacteria	5 mM histidine		99	0.274	117	2
	5 mM proline		98	0.09	102	2

Knockdown of *bec-1* by RNAi feeding increased lifespan as has previously been shown in [42] and prevented lifespan extension induced by supplementation with serine, proline or histidine, but not by tryptophan (Table 4.3).Therefore, the majority of amino acids, but not tryptophan, require autophagy for lifespan extension, once again suggesting that tryptophan extends lifespan through a mechanism distinct from other amino acids.

The PHA-4/FOXA transcription factor is required for induction of autophagy and lifespan extension in response to DR. In addition, expression of the PHA-4 transcription factor has been shown to be upregulated by roughly 50% by DR [43]. Therefore, we determined if individual amino acid administration could increase PHA-4 protein levels by using a strain of

worms engineered to express PHA-4:GFP:3xFLAG using the endogenous *pha-4* promoter [44]. Surprisingly, we found that serine, histidine, or tryptophan addition did not alter the GFP fluorescence of this strain. However, leucine addition resulted in a strong trend toward increased fluorescence (p=0.08). On the whole, individual amino acid supplementation did not appear to have much of an effect on fluorescence in this strain. However, we cannot yet rule out the possibility that changes in PHA-4 localization or post-translational modification play a role in individual amino acid-induced longevity. It is also possible that the added GFP and FLAG tags affect the stability of the protein. Lifespan studies using *pha-4* RNAi are needed to determine a role, if any, for PHA-4 in amino acid-mediated lifespan extension.

### 4.3.11 Inhibition of TOR signaling plays a role in amino acid-mediated lifespan extension

Specific amino acids, most notably leucine, but also to a lesser extent arginine and glutamine can be activators of the TOR signaling pathway that limits lifespan [45]. Administering rapamycin, a TOR inhibitor, or feeding TOR RNAi to *C. elegans* induces autophagy and extends lifespan [46, 47]. More recently it was found that alpha-ketoglutarate supplementation can lead to TOR inhibition to extend lifespan [48]. Knockout or knockdown of the ribosomal S6 kinase, which is downstream of TOR kinase in the signaling pathway, also extends lifespan [49]. Part of this effect may rely on a decreased rate of protein translation as inhibitors of protein translation can also extend lifespan [49]. Therefore, we determined the effects of specific amino acids on lifespan in long-lived *rsks-1(ok1255)* ribosomal S6 kinase mutants, where this arm of the TOR signaling pathway is inhibited (Table 4). Unlike the results with N2 control worms, addition of serine or tryptophan did not alter the lifespan of this strain, while proline or histidine addition slightly decreased lifespan, and tryptophan addition decreased lifespan by 20%. Therefore, these amino acids appear to use inhibition of TOR signaling to mediate lifespan extension, as the amino acids did not extend lifespan in long-lived mutant worms where TOR signaling was already disrupted.

# 4.3.12 A decreased rate of translation is required for the full lifespan extending effects of amino acids

GCN-2 (general control nonderepressible-2) kinase can slow the rate of translation initiation by phosphorylating eukaryotic translation initiation factor-2 alpha (eIF- $2\alpha$ ) when tRNAs become uncharged due to low amino acid levels [34] or in times of mitochondrial metabolic stress [33]. We hypothesized that amino-acid supplementation causing amino acid imbalance could result in inefficient tRNA charging or cause metabolic stress signaling through GCN-2 to extend lifespan. Therefore, we determined the lifespan of gcn-2(ok871) mutants supplemented with individual amino acids (Table 4.4). We found that histidine or tryptophan supplementation did not lead to increased longevity when using this strain, while only a 4% or 7% lifespan extension occurred when serine or proline, respectively, were supplemented. To further determine a role for decreased translation in amino acid imbalance-mediated longevity, we performed lifespan analysis using the *ife-2(ok306)* strain [50], which is deficient in an isoform of the translation initiation factor eIF4E and shown to be long-lived. Surprisingly, under our liquid culture conditions using heat-killed bacteria as food, the lifespan of this strain was not significantly different than the control. However, supplementation of serine, proline, histidine, or tryptophan to this strain did not lead to extended lifespan, while tryptophan addition even slightly decreased lifespan. Therefore signaling to slow the rate of translation is likely a general mechanism involved in individual amino acid-mediated increased longevity.

# 4.3.13 The effect of individual amino acids on the lifespan of mitochondrial ETC complex I and II mutants

To test the hypothesis that mitochondrial ETC activity is important for amino-acid induced lifespan extension we supplemented serine, histidine, or proline to either short-lived mitochondrial ETC complex I defective  $gas \cdot l(fc21)$  mutant worms or to short-lived mitochondrial ETC complex II defective  $mev \cdot l(kn1)$  mutant worms (Table 4.4). We found that proline supplementation extended the lifespan of  $gas \cdot l$  mutants, but that serine or histidine were unable to extend lifespan, although there was a strong trend with histidine (p=0.09). When we supplemented each of these 3 amino acids to  $mev \cdot l$  mutants, we found opposite effects. Proline did not extend lifespan, although a strong trend was observed (p=0.10), while serine and histidine extended lifespan. Therefore normal complex I (NADH dehydrogenase) activity is required for the full serine and histidine-mediated lifespan extension, while normal complex II activity is required for proline-mediated lifespan extension. This data may be explained in that proline dehydrogenase generates FADH<sub>2</sub> which feeds electrons into the ETC at complex II and histidine and serine catabolism generates NADH that feeds electrons into the ETC at complex I.

### 4.3.14 Most supplemented metabolites extended lifespan at an optimal concentration

Since supplementation with an optimal concentration of most amino acids extended the lifespan of the worms, it is possible that their breakdown to TCA cycle intermediates may play a role in lifespan extension. It has previously been shown that supplementation with pyruvate [51], acetate (that can be readily metabolized to the TCA cycle substrate acetyl-CoA) [52], or the TCA cycle intermediates malate, fumarate [53], oxaloacetate [54], and alpha-ketoglutarate [48] extended lifespan in *C. elegans*. We therefore determined the lifespan of the worms individually

supplemented with 1, 5, or 10 mM concentrations of the TCA cycle intermediates citrate, isocitrate, alpha-ketoglutarate, or succinate (Table 4.1).

We previously found that 10 mM succinate did not extend lifespan, but did induce translocation of the pro-longevity factor DAF-16 to the nucleus [53]. But here we find that lowering the concentration of succinate to 5 mM or 1 mM resulted in lifespan extension (Figure 4.3A), consistent with a recent report of a longevity benefit [48]. Citrate is present at 10 mM in all of our experiments as a standard buffer component of the S-medium. We found that removing it did not affect the lifespan (Figure 4.3B). Previous findings also failed to find an extension of lifespan with citrate supplementation [48, 52]. We found that alpha-ketoglutarate at any of the 4 concentrations tested from 0.1 to 10 mM extended lifespan (Figure 3C), as recently reported for an 8 mM dose [48]. Adding DL-isocitrate to the medium led to an increase in lifespan at the 5 mM concentration, but a decrease in lifespan at the 10 mM concentration (Figure 4.3D). It is unknown if the non-naturally occurring L-isomer contributed to this effect, but since we found the non-naturally occurring isomer D-malate to decrease lifespan at all 3 concentrations tested (Table 4.1), it is a strong possibility. Another group observed no effect of 8 mM isocitrate on lifespan [48]. Therefore, of the 7 TCA cycle intermediates that we have tested, 6 were able to extend lifespan at an optimal dose.

We hypothesized that catabolism of the amino acids for anaplerosis or energy production was likely playing a role in the lifespan extension. If this is true supplementing other common cellular metabolites should also extend lifespan. Therefore, we performed lifespan analysis of worms supplemented with sugars or other metabolites lacking nitrogen atoms.

strain	treatment	% of N2 control	% of untreated mean	p-value	# of worms	replicates
		mean lifespan	lifespan			
rsks- 1(ok1255)	control	109		< 0.001	362	4
	1 mM tryptophan		71	< 0.001	130	2
	5 mM histidine		93	0.031	135	2
	5 mM proline		94	0.042	140	2
	10 mM serine		101	0.236	162	2
gcn-2(ok871)	control	90		< 0.001	479	4
	1 mM tryptophan		99	0.489	160	2
	5 mM histidine		100	0.335	163	2
	5 mM proline		107	0.001	205	2
	10 mM serine		104	0.006	183	2
Ife-2(ok306)	control	97		0.245	112	2
	1 mM tryptophan		94	0.029	138	2
	5 mM histidine		98	0.597	110	2
	5 mM proline		102	0.352	117	2
	10 mM serine		99	0.791	96	2
gas-1(fc21)	control	69		< 0.001	119	2
	5 mM histidine		104	0.092	110	2
	10 mM serine		98	0.327	106	2
	5 mM proline		109	0.003	115	2
mev-1(kn1)	control	69				
	1 able 4.0 (Continued)			< 0.001	273	2
	5 mM histidine		104	0.021	215	2
	10 mM serine		109	< 0.001	258	2
	5 m		102	0.102	256	2

### Table 4.4 The effects of amino acids on lifespan of rsks-1, gcn-2, ife-2, gas-1, and mev-1

treatment	concentration	% of untreated	p-value	# of worms	replicates
succinate	1 mM	mean intespan	-0.001	500	4
	5 mM	111	<0.001	590	4
	5 11111	110	< 0.001	570	4
	10 mM	104	0.098	607	4
citrate <sup>1</sup>	10 mM	98	0.414	229	2
α-ketoglutarate	0.1 mM	110	< 0.001	261	3
	1 mM	115	< 0.001	345	3
	5 mM	111	< 0.001	337	3
	10 mM	107	0.042	333	3
DL-isocitrate	1 mM	103	0.202	452	4
	5 mM	113	< 0.001	523	4
	10 mM	72	< 0.001	217	4
D-malate	1 mM	85	< 0.001	106	1
	5 mM	76	< 0.001	77	1
	10 mM	79	< 0.001	142	1

Table 4.5 The effects of TCA cycle intermediates on C. elegans lifespan

<sup>1</sup>compared to a medium lacking citrate. All other experiments contain 10 mM citrate as part of the standard culture media.

Glucuronolactone, glyceraldehyde, fructose, propionate, or dihydroxyacetone did not extend lifespan and the last 4 of these compounds even decreased lifespan by 13-25% at the 10 mM dose. Glyceraldehyde, fructose, and dihydroxyacetone are readily converted into glycolytic intermediates leading to the formation of toxic methylglyoxyl from glyceraldehyde phosphate or dihydroxyacetone phosphate, which could contribute to their toxicity, while propionic acid is known to be neurotoxic at high levels [28]. Since many amino acids activated SKN-1, while TCA cycle intermediates did not, we hypothesized that nitrogen-containing metabolites might be slightly more potent inducers of lifespan extension. The effects of many nitrogen-containing metabolites on lifespan are shown in 4.13. At an optimal dose carnosine, beta-alanine, betaine, homocysteine, ornithine, agmatine, putrescine, taurine, and theanine extended lifespan.



**Figure 4.3.** Individual supplementation of many TCA cycle metabolites extends mean lifespan in *C. elegans.* (A) Succinate extends lifespan, (B) citrate does not extend lifespan, (C) alpha-ketoglutarate extends lifespan, and (D) isocitrate extends lifespan at one or more of the concentrations tested. 10 mM citrate is a standard component of the S-medium. It was removed to determine the effect of citrate on lifespan.

For the majority of these compounds, the lowest concentration, such as 1 mM, yielded greater lifespan extension than the highest 10 mM concentration suggesting a hormetic dose response. Supplementation with creatine, or the histidine catabolites histamine or urocanic acid did not extend lifespan at any of the 3 concentrations tested. Although most of the nitrogen-containing compounds extended lifespan at an optimal dose, the extent of lifespan extension was not noticeably different than when supplementing with compounds lacking nitrogen.

### 4.3.15 C. elegans lifespan was not limited by nitrogen availability

We used heat-killed *E. coli* as a food source to prevent the bacteria from metabolizing the added metabolites, but we have found that heat-killing *E. coli* causes the loss of one or more essential growth-limiting nutrients during heating. So lowering the concentration of heat-killed bacteria in the growth media by just a factor of 2 did not allow completion of larval growth into adulthood, but instead led to dauer formation. The concentration of live bacteria could be reduced by 30-40 fold before dauer formation during larval development. To test if the worms may have been nitrogen limited under our culture conditions, we supplemented the worms with peptone or other nitrogen containing compounds and measured the lifespan. Interestingly, peptone at 1.25 g/L, half the concentration present in nematode growth media (NGM) decreased lifespan by 22% (Additional file 6: Table S3). This concentration contains roughly 10 mM total amino acids. These results support published findings where 5 g/L (2x NGM) and 10 g/L (4x NGM) peptone also decreased *C. elegans* lifespan in liquid S medium [55]. Lowering the peptone concentration to 0.125 g/L (0.1x NGM) yielded a similar lifespan as untreated controls.

We next added ammonium chloride as a nitrogen source. Concentrations of ammonium chloride from 1 to 10 mM did not extend lifespan. So amino acids do not increase lifespan solely by providing nitrogen to the worms.

### 4.3.16 Phenylalanine and alpha-ketoglutarate activate a HSF-1 reporter strain

Since supplementation of many of the amino acids and other metabolites showed less lifespan extension at higher concentrations, we hypothesized that *C. elegans* mounted a stress response that resulted in lifespan extension at lower amino acid levels, but at higher levels the stress response was overwhelmed leading to decreased lifespan. Therefore, we determined if amino acid supplementation activates a *Phsp-16.2::GFP* heat shock reporter strain of worms. HSP-16.2 is a small cytoplasmic heat shock protein and target of the HSF-1 transcription factor [56]. We first tested the effects of glutamine, histidine, methionine, serine, tryptophan, or tyrosine, amino acids that extended lifespan, or phenylalanine, an amino acid that decreased lifespan on GFP fluorescence in the *Phsp-16.2::GFP* reporter strain using heat shock as a positive control (Figure 4.4 A). Of these amino acids, only phenylalanine activated GFP reporter gene expression.

We next tested the effects of TCA cycle intermediate or pyruvate supplementation on the *Phsp-16.2::GFP* reporter strain, as amino acids are broken down into TCA cycle intermediates when they are present in excess. When administered to the *Phsp-16.2::GFP* reporter strain alpha-ketoglutarate, but none of the other TCA cycle intermediates supplemented increased GFP fluorescence (Figure 4.5A). Many of the amino acids showing the largest stimulatory effects on lifespan (proline, arginine, histidine, glutamine, and glutamate) are catabolized through glutamate into alpha-ketoglutarate in the TCA cycle.

### 4.3.17 Histidine, tryptophan, and citrate induce an ER stress response

We next determined if amino acids activated the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress response by using a reporter strain of worms engineered to contain a heat shock protein-4 (*hsp-4*) promoter driving expression of green fluorescent protein (GFP) [57]. We tested the effect of

glutamine, histidine, methionine, serine, tryptophan, or tyrosine supplementation on expression of GFP in the *Phsp-4::GFP* reporter strain of worms using heat shock as a positive control (Figure 4.4B). Histidine and tryptophan induced GFP expression, methionine and glutamine reduced GFP expression, while the other amino acids had no effect.

Subsequently we determined the effects of supplemented TCA cycle intermediates and pyruvate on the *Phsp-4::GFP* ER stress response reporter strains of worms (Figure 4.5B). Citrate activated *Phsp-4::GFP* reporter gene expression, and there was also a strong trend (p=0.08) for increased expression with alpha-ketoglutarate, while the other TCA cycle intermediates had no effect. Chelation of calcium or other metal ions is a possible mechanism as to how some of these compounds or their metabolites activate ER stress.

### 4.3.18 Tryptophan induces the mitochondrial unfolded protein response

We further tested for activation of the mitochondrial unfolded protein response using *Phsp-6* and *Phsp-60* reporter strains and ethidium bromide treatment as the positive control. HSP-6 is the worm homolog of mammalian mitochondrial hsp-70, while HSP-60 is also localized to the mitochondrion. Both mitochondrial heat shock proteins play a role in the mitochondrial unfolded protein response, but this response is not always associated with longevity [58]. For the *Phsp-6::GFP* reporter strain we tested glutamine, histidine, serine, phenylalanine, and tryptophan (Figure 4.4C). We found phenylalanine and tryptophan to robustly increase expression, while the other amino acids did not increase expression. We further tested the effects of glutamine, histidine, phenylalanine, proline, serine, tryptophan, and tryptophan to on GFP expression in the *Phsp-60::GFP* reporter strain (Figure 4.4D). We found only tryptophan to increase expression. There was also a strong trend for proline to increase expression (p=0.06),

while serine slightly decreased expression. Overall, most amino acids do not rely upon the mitochondrial unfolded protein response pathway for lifespan extension.

Next, we determined the effects of the TCA cycle intermediates and pyruvate on the mitochondrial unfolded protein response reporter strains. None of the metabolites affected expression of the *Phsp-6::GFP* reporter (Figure 4.5C), while pyruvate, succinate, and malate slightly decreased expression of the *Phsp-60::GFP* reporter strain (Figure 4.5D). Overall, the data suggest that TCA cycle intermediate supplementation does not require the mitochondrial unfolded protein response pathway for lifespan extension.

## 4.3.19 Tryptophan metabolites nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, and picolinic acid induce both ER stress and mitochondrial unfolded protein responses

Since tryptophan activated expression of the ER stress response and 2 mitochondrial unfolded protein response reporter strains, we determined if one or more of its breakdown products or structurally related metabolites could also induce these responses or activate expression in the HSF-1 reporter strain. Therefore we added many of the tryptophan degradation products or tryptophan-related cellular metabolites including serotonin, anthranilic acid, nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, NAD, glutaric acid, kynurenic acid, quinolinic acid, and picolinic acid to the HSF-1 reporter strain, the ER stress reporter strain, and the 2 mitochondrial unfolded protein response reporter strains (Figure 6A-D). Strikingly, nicotinic acid activated expression of the same ER stress response and mitochondrial unfolded protein response reporter strains, although activation of *hsp-60::GFP* by nicotinamide was low (p=0.07). Picolinic acid is an isomer of nicotinic acid and an important endogenous metal chelator [59]. Quinolinic acid induced expression of the 2 non-mitochondrial heat shock protein reporters. Therefore, we performed

lifespan experiments adding 1 mM picolinic acid or 1 mM quinolinic acid to the culture medium (Additional file 6: Table S3). Picolinic acid addition showed a trend (p=0.13) toward increased lifespan. In contrast, quinolinic acid addition decreased worm lifespan by 26%, as might be expected from its known neurotoxicity [60]. NAD precursors have previously been shown to induce the mitochondrial unfolded protein response [61]. Here, we added a 0.1 mM dose of NAD and found it to only activate expression of *hsp-4*, the marker of ER stress. Although tryptophan metabolic byproducts could contribute to the protective effects of supplemental tryptophan, others have shown data suggesting that tryptophan itself may be the protective metabolite in a *C. elegans* model of alpha-synuclein toxicity [27].

### 4.3.20 Proline and tryptophan increase C. elegans thermotolerance

Amino acids could have induced expression of other heat shock or stress-inducible genes to extend lifespan not assayed in our reporter experiments described above. Therefore, we determined the effect of individual amino acid supplementation on the thermotolerance of *C. elegans*. We supplemented the growth medium with glutamine, histidine, proline, serine, or tryptophan and monitored the viability of the worms following transfer from 20°C to 35°C. Proline provided a 30% increase in thermotolerance and tryptophan provided a 10% increase in thermotolerance, while there was no significant effect of the other amino acids. The effect of proline is not too surprising given that proline stabilizes proteins and membranes and is overproduced to protect plants and some microorganisms from osmotic, salinity, and temperature stresses [62]. We next monitored the resistance to oxidative stress by monitoring the viability of worms following administration of paraquat. Paraquat is an inducer of superoxide production through redox cycling. None of the tested amino acids including proline, serine, histidine, tryptophan, or leucine significantly protected the worm viability against this stress, although there was a strong trend for protection with histidine (p=0.08).

### 4.3.21 Little effect of amino acid supplementation on Alzheimer's amyloid-beta toxicity

Since many of the amino acids extended lifespan when they were supplemented to the culture medium, we also determined if individual amino acid supplementation could delay toxicity in *C. elegans* models of human neurodegenerative disorders. We first determined the effects of serine, histidine, proline, tryptophan, or methionine supplementation on the rate of paralysis development when the amyloid-beta peptide, which builds up in Alzheimer's disease brain, is expressed in worm body wall muscle from a temperature-inducible promoter [63]. Overall, amino acid supplementation only had a minimal effect on the rate of paralysis. We found that serine (p=0.07) (Figure 4.7A) or histidine (p=0.05) (Figure 4.7B) supplementation gave strong trends to delay muscle paralysis, while no significant effects were found with proline, methionine, or tryptophan (Additional file 4.8).

### 4.3.22 Tryptophan protects from alpha-synuclein and polyglutamine toxicity

We next determined the effects of supplementation with histidine, proline, serine, or tryptophan on alpha-synuclein aggregation in worms expressing an alpha-synuclein-green fluorescent protein fusion (Figure 4.7C). Tryptophan was highly protective giving a 17% reduction in aggregate fluorescence, while the other amino acids were without effect. We also tested the effects of tryptophan, serine, and proline on aggregates formed from the expression of a polyglutamine (Q35)–GFP fusion protein [64] (Additional file 4.9).


**Figure 4.4.** The effects of amino acids on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response. Amino acids were added at the concentration tested that yielded maximal lifespan extension except phenylalanine, which did not extend lifespan. (A) *Phsp-16.2::GFP* (B) *Phsp-4::GFP* (C) *Phsp-6::GFP* (D) *Phsp-60::GFP*. For panels A and B heat shock at 35°C for 2 hours was used as a positive control. For panels C and D 50 µg/ml ethidium bromide treatment for 2 days was used as a positive control (\* p < 0.05 vs. control).



**Figure 4.5.** The effects of TCA cycle metabolites and pyruvate on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response. (A) *Phsp-16.2::GFP* (B) *Phsp-4::GFP* (C) *Phsp-6::GFP* (D) *Phsp-60::GFP* (\* p < 0.05 vs. control). For panels A and B heat shock at 35°C for 2 hours was used as a positive control. For panels C and D 50 µg/ml ethidium bromide treatment for 2 days was used as a positive control (\* p < 0.05 vs. control).



**Figure 4.6.** The effects of tryptophan metabolites on heat shock, mitochondrial unfolded protein response, and ER stress response. (A) *Phsp-16.2::GFP* (B) *Phsp-4::GFP* (C) *Phsp-6::GFP* (D) *Phsp-60::GFP* (\* p < 0.05 vs. control). For panels A and B heat shock at 35°C for 2 hours was used as a positive control. For panels C and D 50  $\mu$ g/ml ethidium bromide treatment for 2 days was used as a positive control (\* p < 0.05 vs. control).



**Figure 4.7.** Amino acids do not provide much protection in models of proteotoxicity. (**A**) Serine and (**B**) histidine supplementation yield slight protection against muscle amyloid-beta toxicity. (**C**) Tryptophan supplementation decreases alpha-synuclein aggregate fluorescence. (**D**) Amino acid supplementation does not protect against TDP-43 toxicity.

We found a strong trend toward a decreased number of aggregates with the addition of tryptophan (p = 0.07), but no significant effect of the other two amino acids tested. It is not surprising that tryptophan supplementation was protective in these *C. elegans* proteotoxicity models as depletion of the TDO-2 enzyme that degrades tryptophan has been shown to increase worm tryptophan levels and be protective in several worm models of proteotoxicity [27]. It was also shown that tryptophan supplementation was able to increase the motility of Q40 polyglutamine expressing worms.

#### 4.3.23 Alpha-ketoglutarate, but not amino acids, protects C. elegans expressing TDP-43

Tar DNA-binding protein-43 (TDP-43) is mostly a nuclear protein under normal conditions, but cytoplasmic accumulation is associated with ALS and other neurodegenerative diseases. Overexpression of TDP-43 leads to toxicity in *C. elegans* and is used as an ALS model. We therefore tested if several amino acids including histidine, methionine, proline, serine, and tryptophan could alter the reduced lifespan of TDP-43 overexpressing worms (Figure 4.7D and Additional file 4.10). However, none of these amino acids protected against the reduced lifespan, while histidine addition even further reduced the lifespan. But, we did find a protective effect of alpha-ketoglutarate supplementation in this model, supporting data from a study in which alpha-ketoglutarate in combination with other metabolites was protective in the SOD1-G93A mouse model of ALS [65].

# 4.3.24 Serine and tryptophan partially block lifespan reduction in high glucose culture media

High glucose in the bloodstream is a marker of insulin resistance and diabetes and high levels of glucose in *C. elegans* culture medium is known to reduce lifespan [66, 67]. Therefore high glucose supplementation has been used as a model of diabetes in *C. elegans*. Since

alterations of amino acid levels also accompany diabetes, we determined if select amino acids could alter the decreased lifespan resulting from the addition of 50 mM glucose to the culture medium. We found glucose addition decreased lifespan by 30 percent and that serine (Figure 4.8A) or tryptophan (Figure 4.8B) supplementation partially blocked lifespan reduction. Histidine, proline, or tyrosine addition had no significant effect, while glutamine addition decreased lifespan to a greater extent than glucose by itself.

# 4.3.25 Amino acid supplementation does not significantly alter *C. elegans* oxygen consumption and ATP levels

Since amino acid supplementation may transiently increase ROS production for the activation of SKN-1, we hypothesized that the added amino acids may be catabolized to increase mitochondrial ETC function. Therefore we measured worm oxygen consumption and ATP levels. However, we did not find significantly altered oxygen consumption or ATP levels following addition of the individual amino acids serine, proline, histidine, tryptophan, leucine, asparagine, or phenylalanine to the worms. Therefore, the supplemented amino acids are either not being metabolized at a substantial rate or are being metabolized in replacement of respiratory substrates present in the *E. coli* food source preventing an overall increase in metabolic rate.

#### **4.4 Discussion**

Individual supplementation with 18 of the 20 proteogenic amino acids at an optimal concentration increased the lifespan of *C. elegans*. This metabolite-induced lifespan extension was not specific for only amino acids as supplementation with TCA cycle intermediates and many different classes of cellular metabolites also led to significant lifespan extension, suggesting altered cellular metabolism or TCA cycle anaplerosis plays a prominent role.



**Figure4. 8.** Serine or tryptophan partially prevent high glucose from reducing *C. elegans* lifespan. (A) Serine extends *C. elegans* lifespan in the presence of high glucose (p < 0.001). (B) Tryptophan extends *C. elegans* lifespan in the presence of high glucose (p < 0.001).

Of the 20 amino acids, serine and proline extended lifespan to the largest extent. Strikingly, these and other top amino acids did not significantly extend the lifespan of long-lived dietary restricted *eat-2* mutants. If similar effects occurred in humans, imbalanced amino acid diets could be developed as a dietary restriction mimetic to delay aging and aging-related disease. In this regard a methionine restricted diet has been used clinically to treat metabolic syndrome [68]. However, whether or not amino acid supplementation strategies will apply to higher eukaryotes remains to be determined as individual supplementation of methionine failed to extend the lifespan of fruit flies [24], while supplementation of methionine decreased the lifespan of mice [69].

# 4.4.1 Individual amino acid supplementation may decrease the rate of translation to extend lifespan

Most of the well-studied longevity pathways in C. elegans such as DAF-16, SKN-1, AAK-2, SIR-2.1, and HIF-1 appear to be involved in the lifespan extension mediated by histidine, serine, and proline, with the exception of the HIF-1 pathway for proline. However, tryptophan extends lifespan in a SKN-1 and DAF-16 independent manner, although tryptophan did increase fluorescence of a DAF-16 reporter strain of worms. These different longevity pathways may converge to decrease the rate of translation by the ribosome for lifespan extension. A small to moderate amount of amino acid imbalance could hinder correct aminoacyltRNA synthetase charging of tRNAs slowing the rate of translation in a GCN-2 dependent manner to increase lifespan, while a higher amount of amino acid imbalance may lead to a toxic reduction in translation rates decreasing lifespan. Previously, a decreased rate of translation has been shown to be essential for lifespan extension in mitochondrial mutants [33], during TOR inhibition, or during dietary restriction [34]. Furthermore, long-lived daf-2 mutants were also shown to have a reduced rate of translation [70]. Reduced mitochondrial translation causing mitonuclear protein imbalance has also been shown to lead to increased lifespan [71]. High rates of translation during aging may overwhelm protein chaperone systems resulting in proteotoxicity. Slowing translation or increasing heat shock protein activity may delay this proteotoxicity to increase longevity.

The branched chain amino acid leucine most strongly activates TOR kinase, which can increase the rate of translation and lead to decreased lifespan. Therefore, we were surprised to find that supplementation with 1 mM leucine greatly increased lifespan. In fact, leucine was the second most potent amino acid at this concentration for promoting longevity. Under our standard

growth conditions TOR signaling may already be highly activated by amino acids present in the bacterial food source and so may not be able to be further activated. Instead, we hypothesize that leucine metabolism or the amino acid imbalance caused by excess leucine may have activated other signaling pathways leading to TOR inhibition. In this regard, the lack of lifespan extension by amino acids in *rsks-1* mutants suggests that individual amino acid supplementation inhibits TOR signaling to extend lifespan. Of the other two branched chain amino acids, valine supplementation showed similar lifespan trends as leucine, even though it is not a potent inducer of TOR activity, and isoleucine supplementation showed little effect on lifespan. At higher concentrations, branched chain amino acids did not affect lifespan as much as at the lower concentrations. Therefore, high levels of branched chain amino acids do not always directly correlate with lifespan extension. Consistent with this hypothesis, decreased levels of branched chain amino acids were found in long-lived Ames dwarf mice [72]. However, amino acid imbalance cannot explain the increased longevity conferred upon supplementation with many other diverse cellular metabolites. Therefore, TCA cycle anaplerosis leading to a reprogramming of mitochondrial metabolism may be the molecular mechanism responsible for lifespan extension.

# 4.4.2 NAD precursors and tryptophan induce the ER stress response and the mitochondrial unfolded protein response

Another significant finding in this report is that supplementation with tryptophan, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, or its isomer picolinic acid resulted in the activation of both the mitochondrial unfolded protein and the ER stress response pathways, while NAD addition induced only the ER stress response. In mouse muscle and heart, decreased nuclear NAD levels with aging cause a hypoxia inducible factor-1 $\alpha$  (HIF-1 $\alpha$ )-induced decrease in mitochondrial

transcription leading to mitochondrial dysfunction that was reversed by supplementation with an NAD precursor [73]. In addition to reversing this aging-induced mitochondrial dysfunction, supplementing NAD precursors (or tryptophan) can further protect cells by inducing an ER stress response and a mitochondrial unfolded protein response, although it has already been shown that NAD precursors induce a mitochondrial unfolded protein response [61]. Picolinic acid is a strong metal chelator that is frequently taken with chromium as a possible treatment for metabolic syndrome, although the efficacy of this treatment has been questioned [74]. But picolinic acid itself has been shown to be neuroprotective [59]. It will be important to determine if the protective effects of picolinic acid are due to metal chelation and if picolinic acid, nicotinic acid, and nicotinamide also induce the ER stress response or mitochondrial unfolded protein response in mammalian cells.

#### 4.4.3 Is catabolism of amino acids important for their longevity effects?

The catabolism of supplemented amino acids likely mediates their effects on longevity, but there are likely exceptions to this rule. We were surprised to find no increase in oxygen consumption or ATP levels as markers of increased metabolism when amino acids were added to the culture medium. It was previously shown that proline catabolism and the resulting transient increase in ROS production by the electron transport chain were essential for its pro-longevity effects [26]. Most other amino acids may also be metabolized to emit a transient ROS signal leading to SKN-1 dependent lifespan extension. Possible evidence for this includes that enzymes for proline, tryptophan, phenylalanine, glutamine, and D-alanine degradation are upregulated in long-lived *daf-2* insulin receptor mutant worms [26], where SKN-1 is also activated [75]. However, alpha-ketoglutarate-mediated lifespan extension was shown to be independent of ROS production [48]. Therefore more downstream TCA cycle catabolites such as alpha-ketoglutarate,

succinate, malate, and fumarate extend lifespan through SKN-1independent, but DAF-16 dependent mechanisms [53]. In addition, cysteine and tryptophan-induced lifespan extension were independent of SKN-1, so supplementation with these amino acids did not likely alter mitochondrial metabolism to increase ROS production. Consistent with this, knockdown of the tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase (TDO-2) enzyme that degrades tryptophan led to increased lifespan and increased tryptophan levels, but no changes in the levels of many of the downstream metabolites of tryptophan degradation suggesting that increased tryptophan levels and not altered levels of the catabolic byproducts were responsible for the increased lifespan and protection from proteotoxicity [27].

Future studies will aim to determine the metabolic mechanisms through which amino acids activate SKN-1 activity and through which serine and histidine activate HIF-1. For example, enzyme knockdown studies using RNAi may be used to determine whether serine catabolism is required for serine-mediated lifespan extension, as serine can be directly deaminated to pyruvate, which extends lifespan [51]. However, serine can also be used as a onecarbon donor for methylation events such as histone methylation, which can alter gene expression patterns leading to increased longevity as well [76].

#### 4.4.4 TCA cycle metabolism and longevity

Different amino acids are catabolized and enter the TCA cycle through different intermediates of the cycle. We did not find that the amino acids yielding the greatest effects on lifespan were degraded through one common catabolic pathway. Additional file 13: Figure S7, Additional file 14 Figure S8, and Additional file 15: Figure S9 show the specific TCA cycle intermediate into which each of the amino acids is catabolized and how lifespan was affected by 1 mM, 5 mM, and 10 mM amino acid concentrations, respectively. As mentioned previously, the

only trend in the data set is that amino acids broken down into alpha-ketoglutarate yielded larger than average lifespan extensions. However, this cannot explain the large lifespan extension induced by serine addition, which is catabolized to pyruvate. Surprisingly, we previously discovered that malate or fumarate supplementation increased total pyridine (NAD + NADH) nucleotide levels and also induced mild mitochondrial uncoupling increasing the NAD/NADH ratio, both of which may have been involved in the lifespan extension induced by these TCA cycle intermediates [53]. Catabolism of other metabolites may result in similar effects.

Knockdown of mitochondrial aconitase or a subunit of mitochondrial NAD-dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase increased lifespan in *C. elegans* [77]. The increased longevity of these mutants is likely due in part to decreased flux through this portion of the TCA cycle leading to increased NAD levels, which has been shown to extend lifespan [78]. The isocitrate dehydrogenase and alpha-ketoglutarate dehydrogenase enzymes reduce mitochondrial NAD to NADH. Citrate supplementation may not increase lifespan due to the increased flux through this portion of the TCA cycle leading to a decrease in NAD levels, although in the cytoplasm citrate is metabolized to acetyl-CoA that has been shown to inhibit autophagy, which can also prevent lifespan extension [79]. However, isocitrate supplementation would also not be expected to increase longevity as its normal metabolism is predicted to lower NAD levels. However, there is also an NADP-dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase isoform present that may help prevent declines in NAD levels and allow for isocitrate-mediated lifespan extension at least in a narrow range of concentrations.

It is possible that supplementation with amino acids broken down into alphaketoglutarate may extend lifespan by running isocitrate dehydrogenase in the opposite direction of its normal mode to oxidize NADH to NAD while alpha-ketoglutarate and carbon dioxide are metabolized into isocitrate. Some cancer cells have been shown to use this metabolism when oxidizing glutamine as a primary energy substrate [80]. The citrate produced from isocitrate is then exported to the cytoplasm where acetyl-CoA and oxaloacetate are formed by ATP citrate lyase. This metabolic flexibility in TCA cycle metabolism may be required for specific amino acid and TCA cycle metabolite-mediated longevity and is a hypothesis for future testing, as running the TCA cycle in the reverse of its normal direction was shown to be needed for malate and fumarate-mediated lifespan extension [53].

#### 4.4.5 Glycolysis as a lifespan shortening metabolic pathway in C. elegans

Since supplementation with glucose and other glycolytic precursors decrease lifespan in *C. elegans* as shown here and in [66, 67], there are likely specific metabolic pathways such as glycolysis that decrease lifespan. We propose that many of the supplemented metabolites that increased lifespan are catabolized by mitochondria to increase TCA cycle metabolite levels. The DAF-16/FOXO longevity pathway has been shown to be activated by increased TCA cycle metabolite levels [53]. So the TCA cycle appears to be lifespan-extending metabolic pathway in *C. elegans*. In addition increased TCA cycle flux could also transiently increase mitochondrial ETC ROS production to activate the SKN-1 longevity pathway as previously suggested [26]. This metabolite oxidation for energy production would also decrease reliance on lifespan-shortening glycolysis as a source of mitochondrial respiratory substrates.

# 4.4.6 Refinements in *C. elegans* culture media for lifespan experiments by limiting peptone levels and using heat-killed bacteria during adulthood

When performing lifespan experiments, sources of stress should be removed from the environment, so control animal lifespan is not limited. Unfortunately when working with *C. elegans*, this has proven difficult due to the slight toxicity of their live *E. coli* food source. We

and others [55] have also found that the peptone present in nematode growth media (NGM) also induces a type of stress that decreases lifespan. It is unclear which component of peptone decreases lifespan as it contains not only proteolyzed proteins (amino acids and oligopeptides), but also fats, metals, salts, vitamins, and other compounds. Because of the slight toxicity associated with the use of peptone and live *E. coli*, we chose to perform *C. elegans* lifespan experiments using heat-killed *E. coli* in liquid S-medium, which lacks peptone. Due to partial degradation of one or more nutrients in the *E. coli* food source needed for larval development during the heat-killing treatment, it may be advantageous, especially in certain mutant backgrounds, to treat the worms with live *E. coli* during larval development to ensure adequate nutrition, and then switch them to heat-killed *E. coli* during adulthood to prevent the bacteria from metabolizing added nutrients. Further refinements in experimental methods will allow *C. elegans* to become an even more valuable model for investigating the effects of altered metabolism on lifespan.

### 4.5 Conclusions

Individual amino acid supplementation increased the lifespan of *C. elegans* and increased stress resistance with serine, proline, and tryptophan showing the greatest effects. Many longevity pathways including DAF-16, SKN-1, AAK-2, SIR-2.1, GCN-2, heat shock, autophagy, DR, and inhibition of TOR signaling are involved in these protective effects. Anaplerosis and altered mitochondrial metabolism transiently increasing ROS production to activate SKN-1 appear to be involved in the longevity signaling. The exact pathways involved vary slightly from one amino acid to the next. For example, serine and histidine stimulated transcriptional activity of HIF-1, while 6 other amino acids did not. Likewise 8 lifespan-extending amino acids increased the transcriptional activity of SKN-1, but not tryptophan, cysteine, or the lifespan-

decreasing amino acids phenylalanine and asparagine. Uniquely, tryptophan activated the ER stress response and mitochondrial unfolded protein response pathways and lifespan extension was independent of SKN-1 and DAF-16. Future experiments will aim to develop an improved axenic medium that can be used to determine the effects of amino acid restriction on the lifespan of *C. elegans*. Through the use of both amino acid supplementation and restriction, a diet may one day be developed that can substantially increase stress resistance and slow aging and the onset of aging-associated disorders.

### **4.6 Supporting information**

### Table 4.6 The effect of amino acid supplementation on C. elegans lifespan

Strain	Concentration	Amino acid	% of control mean lifespan	n	# of worms	p-value
N2	1 mM		108	3	264	0.015
N2	5 mM	alanine	104	3	277	0.305
N2	10 mM		111	3	274	0.003
N2	1 mM		108	4	428	0.007
N2	5 mM	arginine	111	4	412	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		115	4	438	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		101	3	350	0.331
N2	5 mM	asparagine	105	3	319	0.032
N2	10 mM		75	3	297	< 0.001
N2	1 mM	aspartate	103	3	477	0.15
N2	5 mM		100	3	495	0.052
N2	10 mM		94	3	544	0.001
N2	1 mM		109	2	200	0.029
N2	5 mM	cysteine	116	2	190	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		102	2	195	0.513
N2	1 mM		114	2	156	0.005
N2	5 mM	glutamate	111	2	191	0.034
N2	10 mM		92	2	172	0.005
N2	1 mM	glutamine	115	2	184	0.002

# Table 4.6 (Continued)

Strain	Concentration	Amino acid	% of control mean lifespan	n	# of worms	p-value
N2	5 mM		116	2	196	0.002
N2	10 mM		94	2	214	0.001
N2	1 mM		110	3	321	0.008
N2	5 mM	glycine	103	3	298	0.538
N2	10 mM		96	3	327	0.09
N2	1 mM		104	3	338	0.155
N2	5 mM	histidine	109	3	269	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		112	3	282	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		103	3	344	0.079
N2	5 mM	isoleucine	103	3	290	0.066
N2	10 mM		103	3	360	0.033
N2	1 mM		116	2	265	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	leucine	106	2	238	0.042
N2	10 mM		107	2	240	0.032
N2	1 mM		107	4	562	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	lysine	108	4	583	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		106	4	547	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		104	2	160	0.094
N2	5 mM	methionine	108	2	162	0.002
N2	10 mM		114	2	148	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		97	2	167	0.491
N2	5 mM	phenylalanine	92	2	165	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		88	2	164	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		117	3	369	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	proline	119	3	322	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		118	3	329	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		108	5	495	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	serine	118	5	501	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		122	5	607	< 0.001
N2	1 mM		100	3	317	0.901
N2	5 mM	threonine	103	3	326	0.179
N2	10 mM		108	3	279	< 0.001
N2	1 mM	twintenhen	114	3	289	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	иурюрнан	106	3	234	0.003

# Table 4.6 (Continued)

Strain	Concentration	Amino acid	% of control mean lifespan	n	# of worms	p-value
N2	10 mM		101	3	203	0.643
N2	1 mM		110	2	198	< 0.001
N2	5 mM	tyrosine	105	2	186	0.001
N2	10 mM		102	2	168	0.014
N2	1 mM		113	3	338	0.155
N2	5 mM	valine	108	3	269	< 0.001
N2	10 mM		99	3	282	< 0.001



**Figure 4.9.** Example lifespan curves for several amino acids that strongly extended lifespan in *C. elegans.* (A) serine, (B) proline, (C) tryptophan, and (D) histidine. Concentrations chosen for display were those that stimulated lifespan extension to the greatest extent (log rank p < 0.001).



**Figure 4.10.** Supplementation of several D-amino acids found endogenously in *C. elegans* extends lifespan. (A) D-alanine, B) D-aspartate, or C) D-glutamate extended lifespan at one or more of the concentrations tested (log rank p < 0.05), while (D) D-serine supplementation did not extend lifespan at any of the concentrations tested.



**Figure 4.11.** The effect of amino acids on the fluorescence of a *pha-4p::gfp:pha-4* reporter strain of *C*. *elegans*. (\* p < 0.05)

Table 4.7 The effect of sugars and other metabolites lacking nitrogen on C. elegans lifespan

Treatment	% of N2	p-value	# of worms	Replicates
	control	-		-
	mean			
	lifespan			
1 mM ribose	109	< 0.001	333	3
5 mM ribose	109	< 0.001	345	3
10 mM ribose	101	0.726	377	3
	101	0.001	124	1
10 mM glycerol	121	<0.001	134	1
1 mM dibadaa aadaa a	77	-0.001	075	2
1 mivi dinydroxyacetone	77	<0.001	275	2
	75	<0.001	269	2
1 mM alvooraldobydo	74	<0.001	112	1
10 mM glyceraldebyde	74 97	<0.001	113	1
	07	<0.001	180	1
1 mM inositol	103	0.0397	220	1
10 mM inositol	117	<0.0377	220	1
	117	<0.001	235	1
10 mM xylose	106	0.038	133	1
	100	0.050	155	1
1 mM galactose	101	0.887	296	2
10 mM galactose	106	0.0349	250	2
	100	0.0547	250	2
1 mM gluconate	108	0.0263	127	1
5 mM gluconate	117	< 0.001	124	1
10 mM gluconate	116	< 0.001	120	1
1 mM glucuronolactone	102	0.717	290	1
5 mM glucuronolactone	103	0.829	300	1
10 mM glucuronolactone	103	0.831	310	1
1 mM propionate	85	< 0.001	104	1
5 mM propionate	87	< 0.001	106	1
10 mM propionate	82	< 0.001	110	1
1 mM fructose	96	0.010	251	2
10 mM fructose	86	< 0.001	233	2
1 mM phosphoenolpyruvate	112	< 0.001	180	1
5 mM phosphoenolpyruvate	112	< 0.001	170	1
10 mM phosphoenolpyruvate	108	0.002	149	1
0.01 mM caprylate	101	0.356	192	2
0.1 mM caprylate	107	0.019	165	2
1 mM caprylate	95	0.001	186	2
5 mM caprylate	82	0.001	165	2
	102	0.25	212	
1 mivi DL-lactate	103	0.35	213	1
5 mM DL-lactate	106	0.03	220	
10 mM DL-lactate	102	0.62	189	1

treatment	% of control mean lifespan	p-value	# of worms	replicates
0.125 g/L peptone	101	0.176	231	2
0.625 g/L peptone	90	<0.001	232	2
1.25 g/L peptone	77	<0.001	226	2
1 mM ammonium chloride	99	0.78	185	2
5 mM ammonium chloride	98	0.727	205	2
10 mM ammonium chloride	104	0.0789	238	2
1 mM creatine	96	0.001	267	2
5 mM creatine	80	<0.001	170	2
10 mm creatine	82	<0.001	118	2
0.01 mM carnosine	101	0.833	149	2
0.1 mM carnosine	114	<0.001	187	2
1 mM carnosine	111	0.0163	186	2
1 mM beta-alanine	113	<0.001	130	1
5 mM beta-alanine	105	0.871	228	1
0.1 mM ornithine	103	0.261	226	2
1 mM ornithine	108	<0.001	218	2
10 mM ornithine	90	<0.001	206	2
0.1 mM agmatine	101	0.627	223	2
1 mM agmatine	116	<0.001	212	2
10 mM agmatine	80	<0.001	220	2
0.1 mM putrescine	101	0.754	205	2
1 mm putrescine	110	<0.001	250	2
10 mM putrescine	87	<0.001	239	2
1 mM taurine	111	<0.001	261	2
5 mM taurine	106	0.0113	273	2
10 mM taurine	96	0.0237	231	2
0.1 mM theanine	114	0.007	130	1
1mM theanine	108	<0.001	225	1
5mM theanine	110	<0.001	172	1
10mM theanine	85	<0.001	183	1

Table 4.8 The effects of nitrogen containing metabolites on C. elegans lifespan



**Figure 4.12.** Thermotolerance and paraquat-induced toxicity. (A) Proline or tryptophan supplementation increases thermotolerance in *C. elegans.* (log rank p < 0.001) Serine, histidine, or glutamine supplementation did not significantly affect thermotolerance. (B) Amino acid supplementation did not significantly delay paraquat-induced toxicity. However, there was a strong trend toward protection with histidine (p=0.08), but no effect with serine, proline, tryptophan, or leucine.

treatment	% of mean control time to paralysis	p-value	# of worms	replicates
10 mM serine	108.05	0.073	172	3
1 mM tryptophan	104.24	0.207	185	3
5 mM histidine	106.20	0.05	97	2
5 mM proline	99.14	0.896	85	1
1 mM methionine	98.99	0.739	163	3
30 mM methionine	81.02	0.001	88	1

Table 4.9 The effects of amino acids on amyloid-beta-induced muscle paralysis



**Figure 4.13.** Tryptophan slightly decreased polyglutamine aggregates in *C. elegans*. The GFP fluorescence of five worms placed side by side are shown in each photo. There were on average 7 less aggregates in tryptophan treated worms than in controls (p = 0.07).

Amino Acids

get

840

0

.

R

treatment	% of mean control lifespan	p-value	# of worms	replicates
10 mM serine	98	0.373	50	2
1 mM tryptophan	98	0.287	50	2
5 mM histidine	86	<0.001	47	2
5 mM proline	97	0.484	50	2
5 mM methionine	93	0.113	46	2
25 mM alpha-ketoglutarate	110	0.008	100	2

Table 4.10 The effects of amino acids on lifespan in human TDP-43 transgenic C. elegans

Table 4.11 The effects of amino acids on *C. elegans* lifespan in the presence of 50 mM glucose.

treatment	% of mean lifespan in the presence of 50 mM glucose	p-value	# of worms	replicates
10 mM serine	114	<0.001	365	2
5 mM histidine	97	0.2910	334	2
5 mM glutamine	92	<0.001	120	2
5 mM proline	101	0.546	205	2
1 mM tyrosine	96	0.0870	172	2
1 mM tryptophan	110	<0.001	143	2
10 mM tryptophan	102	0.7340	112	2



**Figure 4.14.** Amino acid supplementation did not significantly alter *C. elegans* oxygen consumption or ATP levels. A) The amount of oxygen in the medium following a 30 minute incubation in the well of an Oxoplate. B) ATP levels.



**Figure 4.15.** Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 1 mM dose of amino acids. A diagram of the TCA cycle metabolites to which the 20 amino acids are catabolized is shown. It is also shown how supplementation of a 1 mM concentration of the amino acids or some of the TCA cycle metabolites affected *C. elegans* lifespan.



**Figure 4.16.** Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 5 mM dose of amino acids. A diagram of the TCA cycle metabolites to which the 20 amino acids are catabolized is shown. It is also shown how supplementation of a 5 mM concentration of the amino acids or some of the TCA cycle metabolites affected *C. elegans* lifespan.



**Figure 4.17.** Metabolism and effects on lifespan of a 10 mM dose of amino acids. A diagram of the TCA cycle metabolites to which the 20 amino acids are catabolized is shown. It is also shown how supplementation of a 10 mM concentration of the amino acids or some of the TCA cycle metabolites affected *C. elegans* lifespan.

## 4.7 Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

### 4.8 Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Robert Buzzeo for sharing equipment and reagents. *C. elegans* strains were obtained from the *Caenorhabditis* Genetics Center (University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA), which is funded by NIH Office of Research Infrastructure Programs (P40 OD010440). The research was funded by NIH grant # AG046769 awarded to PB.

# 4.9 Authors' contributions

CE performed most of the lifespan, GFP reporter strain, proteotoxicity experiments, and data analysis. JC performed data analysis. NC performed GFP reporter strain experiments and data analysis. AB, MR and DL performed a few lifespan and GFP reporter strain experiments. JB and SW planned the experiments with the polyglutamine-expressing worms, while JB performed these experiments. CE and PB conceived the studies and drafted the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

# 4.10 References

1. Swire J, Fuchs S, Bundy JG, Leroi AM: The cellular geometry of growth drives the amino acid economy of Caenorhabditis elegans. *Proc Biol Sci* 2009, 276(1668):2747-2754.

2. Fuchs S, Bundy JG, Davies SK, Viney JM, Swire JS, Leroi AM: A metabolic signature of long life in Caenorhabditis elegans. *BMC Biol* 2010, 8:14.

3. Roth E, Druml W: Plasma amino acid imbalance: dangerous in chronic diseases? *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 2011, 14(1):67-74.

4. Batch BC, Hyland K, Svetkey LP: Branch chain amino acids: biomarkers of health and disease. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 2014, 17(1):86-89.

5. Sohal RS, Weindruch R: Oxidative stress, caloric restriction, and aging. *Science* 1996, 273(5271):59-63.

6. Pamplona R, Barja G: Mitochondrial oxidative stress, aging and caloric restriction: the protein and methionine connection. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2006, 1757(5-6):496-508.

7. Miller RA, Buehner G, Chang Y, Harper JM, Sigler R, Smith-Wheelock M: Methioninedeficient diet extends mouse lifespan, slows immune and lens aging, alters glucose, T4, IGF-I and insulin levels, and increases hepatocyte MIF levels and stress resistance. *Aging Cell* 2005, 4(3):119-125.

8. Orentreich N, Matias JR, DeFelice A, Zimmerman JA: Low methionine ingestion by rats extends life span. *J Nutr* 1993, 123(2):269-274.

9. Ooka H, Segall PE, Timiras PS: Histology and survival in age-delayed low-tryptophanfed rats. *Mech Ageing Dev* 1988, 43(1):79-98.

10. Segall PE, Timiras PS: Patho-physiologic findings after chronic tryptophan deficiency in rats: a model for delayed growth and aging. *Mech Ageing Dev* 1976, 5(2):109-124.

11. Alvers AL, Fishwick LK, Wood MS, Hu D, Chung HS, Dunn WA, Jr., Aris JP: Autophagy and amino acid homeostasis are required for chronological longevity in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Aging Cell* 2009, 8(4):353-369.

12. Wu Z, Song L, Liu SQ, Huang D: Independent and additive effects of glutamic acid and methionine on yeast longevity. *PLoS One* 2013, 8(11):e79319.

13. Kamei Y, Tamura T, Yoshida R, Ohta S, Fukusaki E, Mukai Y: GABA metabolism pathway genes, UGA1 and GAD1, regulate replicative lifespan in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2011, 407(1):185-190.

14. Mirisola MG, Taormina G, Fabrizio P, Wei M, Hu J, Longo VD: Serine- and Threonine/Valine-Dependent Activation of PDK and Tor Orthologs Converge on Sch9 to Promote Aging. *PLoS Genet* 2014, 10(2):e1004113.

15. Powers RW, 3rd, Kaeberlein M, Caldwell SD, Kennedy BK, Fields S: Extension of chronological life span in yeast by decreased TOR pathway signaling. *Genes Dev* 2006, 20(2):174-184.

16. Yoshida R, Tamura T, Takaoka C, Harada K, Kobayashi A, Mukai Y, Fukusaki E: Metabolomics-based systematic prediction of yeast lifespan and its application for semi-rational screening of ageing-related mutants. *Aging Cell* 2010, 9(4):616-625.

17. Min KJ, Tatar M: Restriction of amino acids extends lifespan in Drosophila melanogaster. *Mech Ageing Dev* 2006, 127(7):643-646.

18. Grandison RC, Piper MD, Partridge L: Amino-acid imbalance explains extension of lifespan by dietary restriction in Drosophila. *Nature* 2009, 462(7276):1061-1064.

19. Kabil H, Kabil O, Banerjee R, Harshman LG, Pletcher SD: Increased transsulfuration mediates longevity and dietary restriction in Drosophila. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2011, 108(40):16831-16836.

20. Ban H, Shigemitsu K, Yamatsuji T, Haisa M, Nakajo T, Takaoka M, Nobuhisa T, Gunduz M, Tanaka N, Naomoto Y: Arginine and Leucine regulate p70 S6 kinase and 4E-BP1 in intestinal epithelial cells. *Int J Mol Med* 2004, 13(4):537-543.

21. Hara K, Yonezawa K, Weng QP, Kozlowski MT, Belham C, Avruch J: Amino acid sufficiency and mTOR regulate p70 S6 kinase and eIF-4E BP1 through a common effector mechanism. *J Biol Chem* 1998, 273(23):14484-14494.

22. Moskalev AA, Shaposhnikov MV: Pharmacological inhibition of phosphoinositide 3 and TOR kinases improves survival of Drosophila melanogaster. *Rejuvenation Res* 2010, 13(2-3):246-247.

23. Kapahi P, Zid BM, Harper T, Koslover D, Sapin V, Benzer S: Regulation of lifespan in Drosophila by modulation of genes in the TOR signaling pathway. *Curr Biol* 2004, 14(10):885-890.

24. Massie H, Williams T: Effect of sulfur-containing compounds on the life span of Drosophila. *AGE* 1985, 8(4):128-135.

25. Zajitschek F, Zajitschek SR, Friberg U, Maklakov AA: Interactive effects of sex, social environment, dietary restriction, and methionine on survival and reproduction in fruit flies. *Age* (*Dordr*) 2013, 35(4):1193-1204.

26. Zarse K, Schmeisser S, Groth M, Priebe S, Beuster G, Kuhlow D, Guthke R, Platzer M, Kahn CR, Ristow M: Impaired insulin/IGF1 signaling extends life span by promoting mitochondrial L-proline catabolism to induce a transient ROS signal. *Cell Metab* 2012, 15(4):451-465.

27. van der Goot AT, Zhu W, Vazquez-Manrique RP, Seinstra RI, Dettmer K, Michels H, Farina F, Krijnen J, Melki R, Buijsman RC *et al*: Delaying aging and the aging-associated decline in protein homeostasis by inhibition of tryptophan degradation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2012, 109(37):14912-14917.

28. He C, Tsuchiyama SK, Nguyen QT, Plyusnina EN, Terrill SR, Sahibzada S, Patel B, Faulkner AR, Shaposhnikov MV, Tian R *et al*: Enhanced Longevity by Ibuprofen, Conserved in Multiple Species, Occurs in Yeast through Inhibition of Tryptophan Import. *PLoS Genet* 2014, 10(12):e1004860.

29. Ferguson AA, Roy S, Kormanik KN, Kim Y, Dumas KJ, Ritov VB, Matern D, Hu PJ, Fisher AL: TATN-1 mutations reveal a novel role for tyrosine as a metabolic signal that influences developmental decisions and longevity in Caenorhabditis elegans. *PLoS Genet* 2013, 9(12):e1004020.

30. D'Antona G, Ragni M, Cardile A, Tedesco L, Dossena M, Bruttini F, Caliaro F, Corsetti G, Bottinelli R, Carruba MO *et al*: Branched-chain amino acid supplementation promotes survival and supports cardiac and skeletal muscle mitochondrial biogenesis in middle-aged mice. *Cell Metab* 2010, 12(4):362-372.

31. De Haes W, Frooninckx L, Van Assche R, Smolders A, Depuydt G, Billen J, Braeckman BP, Schoofs L, Temmerman L: Metformin promotes lifespan through mitohormesis via the peroxiredoxin PRDX-2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2014.

32. Newgard CB: Interplay between lipids and branched-chain amino acids in development of insulin resistance. *Cell Metab* 2012, 15(5):606-614.

33. Baker BM, Nargund AM, Sun T, Haynes CM: Protective coupling of mitochondrial function and protein synthesis via the eIF2alpha kinase GCN-2. *PLoS Genet* 2012, 8(6):e1002760.

34. Rousakis A, Vlassis A, Vlanti A, Patera S, Thireos G, Syntichaki P: The general control nonderepressible-2 kinase mediates stress response and longevity induced by target of rapamycin inactivation in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Aging Cell* 2013, 12(5):742-751.

35. Shibamura A, Ikeda T, Nishikawa Y: A method for oral administration of hydrophilic substances to Caenorhabditis elegans: Effects of oral supplementation with antioxidants on the nematode lifespan. *Mech Ageing Dev* 2009, 130(9):652-655.

36. Saitoh Y, Katane M, Kawata T, Maeda K, Sekine M, Furuchi T, Kobuna H, Sakamoto T, Inoue T, Arai H *et al*: Spatiotemporal localization of D-amino acid oxidase and D-aspartate oxidases during development in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Mol Cell Biol* 2012, 32(10):1967-1983.

37. Hamase K, Konno R, Morikawa A, Zaitsu K: Sensitive determination of D-amino acids in mammals and the effect of D-amino-acid oxidase activity on their amounts. *Biol Pharm Bull* 2005, 28(9):1578-1584.

38. Murphy CT, Hu PJ: Insulin/insulin-like growth factor signaling in C. elegans. *WormBook* 2013:1-43.

39. Zhang Y, Shao Z, Zhai Z, Shen C, Powell-Coffman JA: The HIF-1 hypoxia-inducible factor modulates lifespan in C. elegans. *PLoS One* 2009, 4(7):e6348.

40. Salminen A, Kaarniranta K: AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) controls the aging process via an integrated signaling network. *Ageing Res Rev* 2012, 11(2):230-241.

41. Jia K, Levine B: Autophagy is required for dietary restriction-mediated life span extension in C. elegans. *Autophagy* 2007, 3(6):597-599.

42. Hansen M, Chandra A, Mitic LL, Onken B, Driscoll M, Kenyon C: A role for autophagy in the extension of lifespan by dietary restriction in C. elegans. *PLoS Genet* 2008, 4(2):e24.

43. Panowski SH, Wolff S, Aguilaniu H, Durieux J, Dillin A: PHA-4/Foxa mediates dietrestriction-induced longevity of C. elegans. *Nature* 2007, 447(7144):550-555.

44. Zhong M, Niu W, Lu ZJ, Sarov M, Murray JI, Janette J, Raha D, Sheaffer KL, Lam HY, Preston E *et al*: Genome-wide identification of binding sites defines distinct functions for Caenorhabditis elegans PHA-4/FOXA in development and environmental response. *PLoS Genet* 2010, 6(2):e1000848.

45. Kim SG, Buel GR, Blenis J: Nutrient regulation of the mTOR complex 1 signaling pathway. *Mol Cells* 2013, 35(6):463-473.

46. Robida-Stubbs S, Glover-Cutter K, Lamming DW, Mizunuma M, Narasimhan SD, Neumann-Haefelin E, Sabatini DM, Blackwell TK: TOR signaling and rapamycin influence longevity by regulating SKN-1/Nrf and DAF-16/FoxO. *Cell Metab* 2012, 15(5):713-724.

47. Vellai T, Takacs-Vellai K, Zhang Y, Kovacs AL, Orosz L, Muller F: Genetics: influence of TOR kinase on lifespan in C. elegans. *Nature* 2003, 426(6967):620.

48. Chin RM, Fu X, Pai MY, Vergnes L, Hwang H, Deng G, Diep S, Lomenick B, Meli VS, Monsalve GC *et al*: The metabolite alpha-ketoglutarate extends lifespan by inhibiting ATP synthase and TOR. *Nature* 2014.

49. Hansen M, Taubert S, Crawford D, Libina N, Lee SJ, Kenyon C: Lifespan extension by conditions that inhibit translation in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Aging Cell* 2007, 6(1):95-110.

50. Syntichaki P, Troulinaki K, Tavernarakis N: eIF4E function in somatic cells modulates ageing in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Nature* 2007, 445(7130):922-926.

51. Mouchiroud L, Molin L, Kasturi P, Triba MN, Dumas ME, Wilson MC, Halestrap AP, Roussel D, Masse I, Dallière N *et al*: Pyruvate imbalance mediates metabolic reprogramming and mimics lifespan extension by dietary restriction in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Aging Cell* 2011, 10(1):39-54.

52. Chuang M-H, Chiou S-H, Huang C-H, Yang W-B, Wong C-H: The lifespan-promoting effect of acetic acid and Reishi polysaccharide. *Bioorganic & amp; Medicinal Chemistry* 2009, 17(22):7831-7840.

53. Edwards CB, Copes N, Brito AG, Canfield J, Bradshaw PC: Malate and fumarate extend lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. *PLoS One* 2013, 8(3):e58345.

54. Williams DS, Cash A, Hamadani L, Diemer T: Oxaloacetate supplementation increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans through an AMPK/FOXO-dependent pathway. *Aging Cell* 2009, 8(6):765-768.

55. Yamaguchi T, Onodera A, Yasuda K, Nishio Y, Arai M, Tsuda M, Miyazawa M, Hartman PS: A low cost and quick assay system using the free-living nematode Caenorhabditis elegans to determine the effects of Kampo medicines on life span *AATEX* 2008, 13:1-10.

56. Hajdu-Cronin YM, Chen WJ, Sternberg PW: The L-type cyclin CYL-1 and the heatshock-factor HSF-1 are required for heat-shock-induced protein expression in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Genetics* 2004, 168(4):1937-1949.

57. Kapulkin WJ, Hiester BG, Link CD: Compensatory regulation among ER chaperones in C. elegans. *FEBS Lett* 2005, 579(14):3063-3068.

58. Bennett CF, Kaeberlein M: The mitochondrial unfolded protein response and increased longevity: cause, consequence, or correlation? *Exp Gerontol* 2014, 56:142-146.

59. Grant RS, Coggan SE, Smythe GA: The physiological action of picolinic acid in the human brain. *Int J Tryptophan Res* 2009, 2:71-79.

60. Lugo-Huitron R, Ugalde Muniz P, Pineda B, Pedraza-Chaverri J, Rios C, Perez-de la Cruz V: Quinolinic acid: an endogenous neurotoxin with multiple targets. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* 2013, 2013:104024.

61. Mouchiroud L, Houtkooper RH, Moullan N, Katsyuba E, Ryu D, Canto C, Mottis A, Jo YS, Viswanathan M, Schoonjans K *et al*: The NAD(+)/Sirtuin Pathway Modulates Longevity through Activation of Mitochondrial UPR and FOXO Signaling. *Cell* 2013, 154(2):430-441.

62. Hayat S, Hayat Q, Alyemeni MN, Wani AS, Pichtel J, Ahmad A: Role of proline under changing environments: a review. *Plant Signal Behav* 2012, 7(11):1456-1466.

63. Dostal V, Link CD: Assaying beta-amyloid toxicity using a transgenic C. elegans model. *J Vis Exp* 2010, 44:e2252.

64. Morley JF, Brignull HR, Weyers JJ, Morimoto RI: The threshold for polyglutamineexpansion protein aggregation and cellular toxicity is dynamic and influenced by aging in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2002, 99(16):10417-10422.

65. Ari C, Poff AM, Held HE, Landon CS, Goldhagen CR, Mavromates N, D'Agostino DP: Metabolic therapy with Deanna Protocol supplementation delays disease progression and extends survival in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) mouse model. *PLoS One* 2014, 9(7):e103526.

66. Lee S-J, Murphy CT, Kenyon C: Glucose Shortens the Life Span of C. elegans by Downregulating DAF-16/FOXO Activity and Aquaporin Gene Expression. *Cell Metabolism* 2009, 10(5):379-391.

67. Schulz TJ, Zarse K, Voigt A, Urban N, Birringer M, Ristow M: Glucose restriction extends Caenorhabditis elegans life span by inducing mitochondrial respiration and increasing oxidative stress. *Cell Metab* 2007, 6(4):280-293.

68. Plaisance EP, Greenway FL, Boudreau A, Hill KL, Johnson WD, Krajcik RA, Perrone CE, Orentreich N, Cefalu WT, Gettys TW: Dietary methionine restriction increases fat oxidation in obese adults with metabolic syndrome. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2011, 96(5):E836-840.

69. Massie HR, Aiello VR: The effect of dietary methionine on the copper content of tissues and survival of young and old mice. *Exp Gerontol* 1984, 19(6):393-399.

70. Depuydt G, Xie F, Petyuk VA, Shanmugam N, Smolders A, Dhondt I, Brewer HM, Camp DG, 2nd, Smith RD, Braeckman BP: Reduced insulin/insulin-like growth factor-1 signaling and dietary restriction inhibit translation but preserve muscle mass in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2013, 12(12):3624-3639.

71. Houtkooper RH, Mouchiroud L, Ryu D, Moullan N, Katsyuba E, Knott G, Williams RW, Auwerx J: Mitonuclear protein imbalance as a conserved longevity mechanism. *Nature* 2013, 497(7450):451-457.

72. Wijeyesekera A, Selman C, Barton RH, Holmes E, Nicholson JK, Withers DJ: Metabotyping of long-lived mice using 1H NMR spectroscopy. *J Proteome Res* 2012, 11(4):2224-2235.

73. Gomes AP, Price NL, Ling AJ, Moslehi JJ, Montgomery MK, Rajman L, White JP, Teodoro JS, Wrann CD, Hubbard BP *et al*: Declining NAD(+) induces a pseudohypoxic state disrupting nuclear-mitochondrial communication during aging. *Cell* 2013, 155(7):1624-1638.

74. Golubnitschaja O, Yeghiazaryan K: Opinion controversy to chromium picolinate therapy's safety and efficacy: ignoring 'anecdotes' of case reports or recognising individual risks and new guidelines urgency to introduce innovation by predictive diagnostics? *Epma J* 2012, 3(1):11.

75. Tullet JM, Hertweck M, An JH, Baker J, Hwang JY, Liu S, Oliveira RP, Baumeister R, Blackwell TK: Direct inhibition of the longevity-promoting factor SKN-1 by insulin-like signaling in C. elegans. *Cell* 2008, 132(6):1025-1038.

76. Han S, Brunet A: Histone methylation makes its mark on longevity. *Trends Cell Biol* 2012, 22(1):42-49.

77. Hamilton B, Dong Y, Shindo M, Liu W, Odell I, Ruvkun G, Lee SS: A systematic RNAi screen for longevity genes in C. elegans. *Genes Dev* 2005, 19(13):1544-1555.

78. Hashimoto T, Horikawa M, Nomura T, Sakamoto K: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide extends the lifespan of Caenorhabditis elegans mediated by sir-2.1 and daf-16. *Biogerontology* 2010, 11(1):31-43.

79. Marino G, Pietrocola F, Eisenberg T, Kong Y, Malik SA, Andryushkova A, Schroeder S, Pendl T, Harger A, Niso-Santano M *et al*: Regulation of autophagy by cytosolic acetyl-coenzyme a. *Mol Cell* 2014, 53(5):710-725.

80. Mullen AR, Wheaton WW, Jin ES, Chen PH, Sullivan LB, Cheng T, Yang Y, Linehan WM, Chandel NS, DeBerardinis RJ: Reductive carboxylation supports growth in tumour cells with defective mitochondria. *Nature* 2012, 481(7381):385-388.

81. Stiernagle T: Maintenance of C. elegans. *WormBook* 2006:1-11.

82. Fitzgerald VK, Mensack MM, Wolfe P, Thompson HJ: A transfer-less, multi-well liquid culture feeding system for screening small molecules that affect the longevity of Caenorhabditis elegans. *Biotechniques* 2009, 47(4 Suppl.):ix-xv.

83. Shukla V, Phulara SC, Yadav D, Tiwari S, Kaur S, Gupta MM, Nazir A, Pandey R: Iridoid compound 10-O-trans-p-coumaroylcatalpol extends longevity and reduces alpha synuclein aggregation in Caenorhabditis elegans. *CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets* 2012, 11(8):984-992.

### **CHAPTER 5**

# D-BETA-HYDROXYBUTYRATE EXTENDS LIFESPAN IN C. ELEGANS<sup>3</sup>

#### **5.1 Abstract**

The ketone body beta-hydroxybutyrate ( $\beta$ HB) is a histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor and has been shown to be protective in many disease models, but its effects on aging are not well studied. Therefore we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB supplementation on the lifespan of C. *elegans* nematodes.  $\beta$ HB supplementation extended mean lifespan by approximately 20%. RNAi knockdown of HDACs hda-2 or hda-3 also increased lifespan and further prevented βHBmediated lifespan extension. βHB-mediated lifespan extension required the DAF-16/FOXO and SKN-1/Nrf longevity pathways, the sirtuin SIR-2.1, and the AMP kinase subunit AAK-2. βHB did not extend lifespan in a genetic model of dietary restriction indicating that  $\beta$ HB is likely functioning through a similar mechanism. BHB addition also upregulated BHB dehydrogenase activity and increased oxygen consumption in the worms. RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6, a short chain dehydrogenase and SKN-1 target gene, prevented the increased lifespan and βHB dehydrogenase activity induced by  $\beta$ HB addition, suggesting that F55E10.6 functions as an inducible  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase. Furthermore,  $\beta$ HB supplementation increased worm thermotolerance and partially prevented glucose toxicity. It also delayed Alzheimer's amyloidbeta toxicity and decreased Parkinson's alpha-synuclein aggregation. The results indicate that DβHB extends lifespan through inhibiting HDACs and through the activation of conserved stress response pathways.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This chapter have been previously published in *Aging*, 2014, 6(8): 621–644 and have been reproduced with permission from *Aging* 

### **5.2 Introduction**

Aging leads to a progressive decline of cell and tissue function and is the primary risk factor for many ailments, including the prevalent neurodegenerative disorders Alzheimer's disease (AD) and Parkinson's disease (PD). Mitochondria are the central hub of cellular metabolism and mitochondrial dysfunction, especially in stem cells [1], has been shown to cause the development of premature aging phenotypes in mice [2]. Paradoxically, slight inhibition of mitochondrial respiration can also lead to small increases in reactive oxygen species (ROS) production and extend the lifespan of yeast, *C. elegans, Drosophila*, and mice [3-6]. Even in young animals, roughly 0.15% of electrons passing through the mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC) combine with molecular oxygen to form superoxide [7, 8]. Mitochondrial ROS production increases with age and leads to progressive damage of cellular macromolecules as outlined in the mitochondrial free radical theory of aging [9].

Dietary restriction (DR) increases the lifespan of many organisms including *C. elegans* [10]. As interest in the molecular mechanisms responsible for the effect of DR on lifespan have expanded, so has the discovery of the pathways involved and the search for DR mimetic compounds that promote survival and stress resistance [11, 12]. The ketone body beta-hydroxybutyrate ( $\beta$ HB) has been described as a DR mimetic compound [13], in part because it increases in the plasma during DR and when administered exogenously leads to decreased levels of oxidative stress [14]. In mammals,  $\beta$ HB is produced in the liver, primarily from the catabolic breakdown of fatty acids, and is used as an alternative energy source when blood glucose is low. This is especially important in the brain where only a very limited amount of fatty acid beta-oxidation takes place [15]. In mitochondria  $\beta$ HB is catabolized to acetoacetate by  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase 1 (BDH1). The reaction is linked to the reduction of NAD to NADH, which fuels

mitochondrial ETC complex I. The resulting acetoacetate is catabolized to acetoacetyl-CoA and then to acetyl-CoA, which is metabolized as part of the TCA cycle. The  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase 2 (BDH2) enzyme localizes to the cytoplasm, but no changes in ketone body metabolism were found in BDH2 knockout mice suggesting BDH2 plays a limited role, if any, in ketone body metabolism [16].

Researchers are investigating DR mimetics not only for their possible lifespan extending capabilities, but also for their potential ability to delay the onset and progression of ageassociated diseases such as AD. [17, 18]. Phenotypes of AD brain include extracellular senile plaques containing Aß peptide as well as intracellular neurofibrillary tangles consisting of hyperphosphorylated tau protein [19]. Intracellular Aß can inhibit mitochondrial ETC complex IV and increase ROS production [20]. BHB has shown some efficacy in the protection against AD-mediated neurodegeneration in animal models and human trials. BHB protected cultured hippocampal neurons from AB 1-42 toxicity [21]. BHB or a ketogenic diet has shown mixed effects on disease phenotypes in mouse models of AD. For example in one study, a ketogenic diet lowered Aß levels, but did not affect cognitive impairment [22]. In another study a ketogenic diet improved motor function, but did not affect cognition or tau or Aß pathology [23]. However, a further study found that supplementation of  $\beta$ HB methyl ester to AD mice was able to restore cognitive function and decrease AB levels, likely due to the fact that the methyl ester is transported through the blood-brain barrier more efficiently than the free acid [24]. There is also evidence for the clinical use of ketone bodies to treat neurodegenerative disorders as oral ingestion of medium chain triglycerides, which are catabolized in part to ketone bodies, increased plasma levels of  $\beta$ HB and led to improved cognitive function in human patients with AD [25].

PD, another aging-associated disorder, is characterized by an accumulation of Lewy bodies in the substantia nigra region of the brain. The alpha-synuclein protein is a major component of Lewy bodies and can also localize to mitochondrial membranes [26] causing decreased ETC complex I activity with an accompanying increase in ROS production [27]. This may be partly responsible for the increased mitochondrial oxidative damage that has been observed in brains from autopsied PD patients [28, 29].  $\beta$ HB has also been shown to be efficacious in several animal models of PD. Mice treated with  $\beta$ HB showed partial protection against neurodegeneration and motor deficiency induced by the neurotoxin 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP), which induces PD-like symptoms [30]. Additionally,  $\beta$ HB protected cultured neurons from toxicity induced by the structurally related ETC complex I inhibitor 1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium (MPP(+)) [21]. In human clinical trials, PD patients treated with a ketogenic diet for one month improved their Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale scores by a mean of 43% [31].

Although much is known about the effects of  $\beta$ HB on neurodegenerative and other agingassociated diseases, not much is known about its effects on aging. Moreover, the mechanisms through which  $\beta$ HB are protective are not entirely clear. However, recent evidence suggests that  $\beta$ HB protects against oxidative stress through its action as a class I and class IIa histone deacetylase inhibitor to increase expression of stress response genes such as FoxO3A and MT2 [14]. In this report we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB on lifespan in *C. elegans* and determined the cytoprotective signaling pathways required for this effect. We then determined the effects of  $\beta$ HB on proteotoxicity in nematode models of AD, PD, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS).
# 5.3 Results

#### 5.3.1 D-beta-hydroxybutyrate extends the lifespan of C. elegans

Addition of 2, 10, or 20 mM DL-beta-hydroxybutyrate ( $\beta$ HB) to the culture medium of *C. elegans* feeding on heat-killed E. coli increased lifespan with 20 mM having the greatest effect, increasing mean lifespan by 26%, from 17.2 to 21.7 days (Figure 5.1A). 50 mM and 100 mM concentrations decreased lifespan. Therefore a 20 mM concentration was used in further experiments. When *C. elegans* were fed live *E. coli*, 20 mM  $\beta$ HB only extended mean lifespan by 14%, from 16.0 to 18.3 days. This is likely due to catabolism of a portion of the  $\beta$ HB by the bacteria. To determine if the lifespan extension was due to D- $\beta$ HB or L- $\beta$ HB, we performed lifespan experiments with each isomer separately and found that only D- $\beta$ HB addition resulted in lifespan extension (Figure 5.1B).



**Figure 5.1.** D- $\beta$ HB extends the lifespan of N2 *C. elegans* worms. (A) Concentration dependency of  $\beta$ HB-mediated extension of lifespan. (B) D- $\beta$ HB, but not L- $\beta$ HB addition led to lifespan extension. When no D or L prefix is present,  $\beta$ HB refers to DL- $\beta$ HB.

# 5.3.2 $\beta$ HB or butyrate individually, but not when combined, extend the lifespan of *C*. *elegans*

The histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors sodium butyrate and valproic acid have been shown to extend lifespan in *C. elegans* [32, 33]. Since  $\beta$ HB has a similar chemical structure as butyrate and since  $\beta$ HB has been shown to inhibit class I and IIa histone deacetylases (HDACs 1, 3, and 4) in mammals with a K<sub>i</sub> of 2-5 mM [13], we determined if  $\beta$ HB could further extend the lifespan of sodium butyrate treated worms. As shown in Figure 2A, and as previously found by others [33], sodium butyrate extended lifespan, but strikingly the combination of sodium butyrate and  $\beta$ HB led to a slightly decreased lifespan. This data is consistent with the possibility that  $\beta$ HB is functioning as an HDAC inhibitor as HDAC inhibitors such as valproic acid are known to cause decreased lifespan at higher concentrations in *C. elegans* ([32]. The combination of sodium butyrate and  $\beta$ HB likely has an additive inhibitory effect on HDAC activity, thereby decreasing lifespan.  $\beta$ HB addition also decreased the lifespan of worms treated with valproic acid (Supplementary Table 5.1), likely through a similar mechanism.

#### 5.3.3 Inhibition of HDA-2 and HDA-3 play a role in βHB-mediated lifespan extension

Many general HDAC inhibitors inhibit both class I and class II HDAC enzymes [13, 34]. The *C. elegans* genome has 3 class I HDACs, *hda-1*, *hda-2*, and *hda-3*. In addition there are 5 class II HDACs, *hda-4*, *hda-5*, *hda-6*, *hda-10*, and *hda-11*, with *hda-4* being the only member of class IIa [35]. To determine if HDAC inhibition plays a role in  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension, we knocked down the 3 class I HDACs in *C. elegans* by RNAi in the presence or absence of  $\beta$ HB and determined the effect on lifespan. RNAi knockdown of *hda-1* had no effect on lifespan and  $\beta$ HB addition extended lifespan, but to a lesser extent than in the absence of knockdown (Fig. 5.2B). However, RNAi knockdown of either *hda-2* (Fig. 5.2C) or *hda-3* (Fig. 5.2D) extended *C. elegans* lifespan, by 13% and 16% respectively, and prevented  $\beta$ HB from further extending lifespan. Therefore  $\beta$ HB likely extends lifespan in part through inhibition of *hda-2* and *hda-3*. We also performed lifespan analysis using *hda-2(ok1479)*, *hda-3(ok1991)*, *hda-4(ok518)*, and *hda-10(ok3311)* mutant worms (Supplementary Figure 5.9 A-D). All of the HDAC mutant strains had roughly 30% decreased mean lifespans indicating that a partial knockdown, but not full knockout of HDA-2 or HDA-3 activity promotes lifespan extension. Consistent with the RNAi knockdown results,  $\beta$ HB addition did not extend the lifespan of the *hda-2* or *hda-3* mutant animals. However,  $\beta$ HB addition did lead to lifespan extension in the *hda-4* and *hda-10* mutants, suggesting  $\beta$ HB primarily extends lifespan through inhibiting the class I HDACs in *C. elegans*.

#### 5.3.4 F55E10.6 is likely a D-βHB inducible βHB dehydrogenase gene

There is no strong homolog of human mitochondrial BDH1 in *C. elegans*. However, a BLASTP search identified 4 candidate genes with 38-41% protein sequence identity with BDH1 (*dhs-2*, *dhs-20*, *dhs-16* (a 3-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase [36]), and F55E10.6 (similar to human microsomal retinol dehydrogenase [37] and hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases [38]). DHS-2, DHS-16, and DHS-20 have been predicted to have a mitochondrial localization [39] like BDH1, however DHS-20 has also been predicted to have an ER localization [40] as has F55E10.6 [41]. Therefore, we knocked down each of the 4 candidates individually in the worms grown in the absence or presence of D- $\beta$ HB and measured D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the worm extracts. None of the knockdowns showed decreased basal D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity and knockdown of F55E10.6 largely prevented this increased D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity (Fig. 5.3A), suggesting that F55E10.6 likely encodes the D- $\beta$ HB

inducible D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity. Knockdown of either *dhs-2* or *dhs-16* increased the ability of D- $\beta$ HB to upregulate D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity.



**Figure 5.2.**  $\beta$ HB-mediated HDAC inhibition plays a role in lifespan extension. (A) Survival of N2 worms in the presence of  $\beta$ HB, butyrate, or both compounds together. (B) Effects of *hda-1*, (C) *hda-2*, or (D) *hda-3* RNAi knockdown on *C. elegans* lifespan in the presence or absence of 20 mM  $\beta$ HB.

We also found that adding L- $\beta$ HB to the culture medium resulted in a roughly 3-fold increase in D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the worm extracts that was independent of the expression of F55E10.6, *dhs-2*, *dhs-16*, or *dhs-20* (Figure 5.3B), suggesting L- $\beta$ HB induces a separate D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase enzyme. Consistent with this data, when worms were cultured with a racemic mixture of 20 mM  $\beta$ HB (DL- $\beta$ HB) we found an almost additive 4.5-fold increase in D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity (data not shown).

We also measured L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the worm extracts (Supplementary Figure 2). There was roughly 5-fold lower basal L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity than D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the worm extracts (data not shown). Adding D- $\beta$ HB to the culture medium yielded a roughly 50% increase in L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in control worm extracts that was almost completely blocked by RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6. Therefore, the F55E10.6  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity can likely utilize either D- $\beta$ HB or L- $\beta$ HB as substrates, but the activity with D- $\beta$ HB appears roughly 10-fold higher than with L- $\beta$ HB. Interestingly, knockdown of *dhs-2*, *dhs-16*, or *dhs-20* decreased basal L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the extracts (Supplementary Figure 5.10). Determining whether any of these genes play a direct role in L- $\beta$ HB metabolism, or if a gene encoding an enzyme with L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity is down-regulated by knockdown of these genes awaits further investigation.

#### 5.3.5 F55E10.6 is required for βHB-mediated longevity

To determine if  $\beta$ HB-mediated upregulation of F55E10.6 was essential for the effect of  $\beta$ HB on longevity, lifespan was monitored in worms in which expression of F55E10.6 was knocked down by RNAi feeding. RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6 increased lifespan by 7% and unexpectedly completely prevented lifespan extension induced by  $\beta$ HB supplementation (Figure 5.4A). F55E10.6 is a SKN-1 transcriptional target [42].



**Figure 5.3.** D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in worm extracts following RNAi-mediated gene knockdown. (A) D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity following worm culture in the absence or presence of 10 mM D- $\beta$ HB. Conditions in the legend refer to the culture conditions. The genes F55E10.6, *dhs-2*, *dhs-16*, or *dhs-20* were knocked down by RNAi feeding (\* p < 0.05 compared to Control + 10 mM D- $\beta$ HB; # p < 0.05 compared to Control). (B) D- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity following worm culture in the absence or presence of 10 mM L- $\beta$ HB. The assay conditions were the same as panel A (# p < 0.05 compared to Control). SKN-1 is a homolog of mammalian Nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 (Nrf2) and a transcriptional regulator that induces the expression of genes involved in antioxidant defense and xenobiotic metabolism to promote longevity. Therefore, addition of  $\beta$ HB to the culture media activates SKN-1, which induces expression of F55E10.6. F55E10.6 could either metabolize  $\beta$ HB or metabolize another endogenous substrate leading to lifespan extension.

It is possible that metabolism of  $\beta$ HB, either dependent or independent of F55E10.6, is required for lifespan extension. This increased  $\beta$ HB metabolism may increase TCA cycle and electron transport chain (ETC) activity increasing ROS production, which has been shown to lead to lifespan extension in *C. elegans* [43]. Therefore we determined if administration of the antioxidant and glutathione precursor N-acetylcysteine (NAC) prevented the lifespan extension induced by  $\beta$ HB. As shown in Figure 5.4B, NAC by itself moderately increased lifespan, but NAC supplementation did not prevent lifespan extension mediated by  $\beta$ HB. Therefore,  $\beta$ HB is likely extending lifespan through a mechanism that does not require increased ROS production.

# 5.3.6 Knockdown of F55E10.6 does not prevent the $\beta$ HB-mediated increase in oxygen consumption

Since F55E10.6 expression was essential for  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension, we wished to determine if supplemented  $\beta$ HB was being utilized as a respiratory substrate by the worms and whether knocking down F55E10.6 would decrease  $\beta$ HB-induced respiratory metabolism. Therefore, we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB supplementation on worm oxygen consumption (Figure 5.4C).  $\beta$ HB supplementation increased oxygen consumption by 2.3 fold indicating that  $\beta$ HB is being metabolized by the worms. Unexpectedly, we found that RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6 in the absence of  $\beta$ HB also increased oxygen consumption by around 2.3 fold, suggesting that F55E10.6 represses mitochondrial biogenesis or respiratory function.



**Figure 5.4**. F55E10.6 is required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension, but not for  $\beta$ HB-induced oxygen consumption. (**A**) Treatment with  $\beta$ HB did not increase the lifespan of N2 worms fed RNAi to F55E10.6. (**B**) The addition of N-acetyl-L-cysteine (NAC) did not decrease the lifespan of  $\beta$ HB treated worms. (**C**) The effect of 20 mM  $\beta$ HB and RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6 on oxygen consumption (\* p < 0.05 vs. untreated; # p < 0.05 vs. Control). (**D**) The effect of 20 mM  $\beta$ HB treatment on ATP levels in day 4 N2 worms (p = 0.202). Data are represented as mean +/- SEM.

But RNAi knockdown of F55E10.6 did not decrease the  $\beta$ HB-mediated increase in oxygen consumption. The results suggest that the metabolism of  $\beta$ HB by F55E10.6 does not play a significant role in the use of  $\beta$ HB as an energy substrate for respiration, and so other mechanisms likely explain the requirement of F55E10.6 for lifespan extension.

We also determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB addition on worm ATP levels (Figure 5.4D). ATP levels were not significantly altered by  $\beta$ HB addition, although oxygen consumption rates increased suggesting that  $\beta$ HB either stimulates energy utilization pathways or decreases the coupling efficiency of oxidative phosphorylation. In this regard, we have previously shown that growth of *C. elegans* in the presence of the TCA cycle metabolites malate or fumarate resulted in a partial uncoupling of mitochondria [44].

#### 5.3.7 SKN-1 and DAF-16 are required for βHB-mediated longevity

To determine other molecular pathways through which  $\beta$ HB functions to extend lifespan, we performed lifespan experiments using worms deficient in common longevity pathways. In *C. elegans* the SKN-1 transcriptional activator is normally sequestered in the cytoplasm by WDR-23 and the DDB1/CUL4 ubiquitin ligase complex until the presence of specific xenobiotics or reactive oxygen species leads to a disruption of the interaction. This allows nuclear translocation of SKN-1 leading to the activation of a phase II detoxification transcriptional response and lifespan extension [45, 46]. We next determined if  $\beta$ HB extended the lifespan of worms in which SKN-1 levels were knocked down by RNAi feeding. Consistent with a role for SKN-1 and SKN-1 transcriptional targets such as F55E10.6 in  $\beta$ HB-mediated longevity,  $\beta$ HB did not extend the lifespan in these SKN-1 RNAi worms (Figure 5.5A). Additionally  $\beta$ HB was able to increase GFP fluorescence in the *gst-4::gfp* SKN-1 reporter strain of worms (Figure 5.5B) supporting this assertion.  $\beta$ HB was also able to induce expression of this reporter strain following knockdown of the F55E10.6 gene suggesting that F55E10.6 functions downstream of SKN-1 in the longevity pathway, as is expected for a SKN-1 transcriptional target.

Disruption of the DAF-2 insulin receptor signaling pathway is known to extend lifespan through activation of the DAF-16 transcriptional activator. DAF-16 is homologous to mammalian FOXO genes.  $\beta$ HB supplementation to worms homozygous for the *daf-16(mgDf50)* null allele did not lead to lifespan extension (Figure 5.5C). Furthermore,  $\beta$ HB supplementation slightly increased fluorescence of the *sod-3::gfp* DAF-16 reporter strain of worms (Figure 5.5D), supporting the ability of  $\beta$ HB treatment to activate DAF-16 activity for lifespan extension. Butyrate treatment also led to a similar small increase in GFP fluorescence of the *sod-3::gfp* worms suggesting a similar mechanism through which  $\beta$ HB and butyrate extend lifespan.

Another transcriptional regulator linked to longevity is hypoxia inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) [47]. We hypothesized that  $\beta$ HB catabolism would increase the concentration of TCA cycle metabolites that inhibit the alpha-ketoglutarate-dependent degradation of HIF-1 by the proteasome [48, 49] initiated by the EGL-9 prolyl hydroxylase [50]. However, we found that  $\beta$ HB supplementation did not increase fluorescence in the *nhr-57::gfp* reporter strain [47] for HIF-1 transcriptional activity (Supplementary Figure 3A). In addition supplementation with 10 mM pyruvate, or the TCA cycle metabolites citrate, succinate, fumarate, malate, or oxaloacetate also failed to induce GFP expression (Supplementary Figure 5.12B) suggesting that *C. elegans* HIF-1 may be regulated slightly differently than mammalian HIF-1.

#### **5.3.8** βHB increases thermotolerance

Since lifespan extension, and DAF-16 and SKN-1 activation in particular, has been linked to stress resistance, we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB supplementation on thermotolerance in *C. elegans*.



**Figure 5.5.** SKN-1 and DAF-16 are required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension. (**A**)  $\beta$ HB addition did not increase the lifespan of N2 worms fed RNAi to knockdown expression of *skn-1*. (**B**)  $\beta$ HB addition increased fluorescence of the *gst-4::gfp* SKN-1 reporter strain. Data are represented as mean +/- SEM (\* p < 0.05). (**C**)  $\beta$ HB addition did not increase lifespan in *daf-16(mgDf50)* mutant worms. (**D**)  $\beta$ HB or butyrate increased fluorescence when administered to the *sod-3::gfp* DAF-16 reporter strain. Data are represented as mean +/- SEM (\* p < 0.05).



**Figure 6.** Treatment with  $\beta$ HB increases thermotolerance (log-rank p < 0.001) in N2 worms when upshifted from 20°C to 35°C.  $\beta$ HB mean survival time = 5.7 hours. Control mean survival time = 4.5 hours.

As shown in Figure 5.6,  $\beta$ HB administration extended the mean survival time of the worms after they were shifted to an elevated temperature by 22%. Due to the increased thermotolerance we hypothesized that heat shock proteins were induced by  $\beta$ HB supplementation. Therefore we monitored GFP fluorescence in 4 heat shock reporter strains of worms following  $\beta$ HB treatment.

We used the strains hsp-6::gfp and hsp-60::gfp to monitor the mitochondrial unfolded protein response [51], hsp-4::gfp to monitor ER stress, and hsp-16.2::gfp to monitor heat shock factor-1 (HSF-1)-mediated gene expression [52].  $\beta$ HB supplementation did not induce expression of any of these four reporter strains. Therefore  $\beta$ HB supplementation does not induce a broad heat shock response, even though thermotolerance was increased.

# 5.3.9 Decreased protein synthesis rates likely contribute to $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan

### extension

Recently it has been recognized that several of the common longevity pathways converge to decrease the rate of translation initiation to extend lifespan [53, 54]. This can occur through several mechanisms including preventing phosphorylation of ribosomal protein S6 by S6 kinases of the TOR signaling pathway, blocking phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 4E (eIF4E) binding proteins (4E-BPs) by the TOR kinase, or by activation of general control nonderepressible 2 (GCN2) kinase. GCN2 activation can occur in the presence of uncharged tRNAs due to amino acid restriction [55] or during times when mitochondria produce high levels of reactive oxygen species [56]. C. elegans appears to lack close functional homologs of mammalian 4E-BPs [57] (although one distant homolog has been reported [58]), so they likely control the rate of translation initiation mainly through the p70 S6 kinase homolog RSKS-1 and the worm GCN2 homolog GCN-2. Therefore, we obtained the mutant strains rsks-1(ok1255) and gcn-2(ok871) and performed lifespan analysis in the absence or presence of  $\beta$ HB. The untreated lifespan of the rsks-1 mutant was greater than that of the N2 control (Fig. 5.7A) as expected, while the untreated lifespan of the gcn-2 mutant was less than the N2 control (Fig. 5.7B). With either strain, we found that  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension was greatly blunted compared to the effect on the N2 control strain. There was a 5% mean lifespan extension in the βHB-treated rsks-1 mutant and a 8% mean lifespan extension in the BHB-treated gcn-2 mutant compared to the 26% lifespan extension in the  $\beta$ HB-treated N2 control. Therefore, the ability to decrease translation rates through both the TOR/RSKS-1 and GCN-2 pathways likely allows for full βHBmediated lifespan extension in the wild-type N2 animals.



**Figure 5.7.** A decreased rate of protein synthesis contributes to  $\beta$ HB-mediated longevity. (A)  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension was blunted in *rsks-1(ok1255)* mutant worms. (B)  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension was also blunted in *gcn-2(ok871)* mutant worms.

#### 5.3.10 ETC Complex I function is needed for full βHB-mediated lifespan extension

Following mitochondrial  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase function, acetoacetate is converted to acetoacetyl-CoA with the concurrent conversion of succinyl-CoA to succinate as a byproduct of the succinyl-CoA: 3-ketoacid CoA transferase reaction. Because of this succinate production, it has been suggested that  $\beta$ HB protected a PD cell model by increasing mitochondrial ETC complex II (succinate dehydrogenase) activity, bypassing the ETC complex I deficits present in the disease [30]. To determine if normal mitochondrial ETC complex I or complex II activity is required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension, we determined the effect of  $\beta$ HB supplementation on the lifespan of short-lived complex I-defective *gas-1(fc-21)* mutants [59] (Figure 5.8A) and short-lived complex II defective *mev-1(kn1)* mutants [60] (Figure 5.8B).  $\beta$ HB extended the

lifespan of the *gas-1* mutant by 11%, but not to the full 26% extent observed in wild-type worms. Therefore, normal ETC complex I function is necessary for the full effect of  $\beta$ HB on longevity.  $\beta$ HB supplementation fully extended the lifespan of *mev-1* mutants indicating that  $\beta$ HB does not require normal ETC complex II function to extend lifespan.

# 5.3.11 βHB-mediated longevity requires AAK-2, SIR-2.1, CBP-1, and may occur in a similar manner as in DR

To identify if other important longevity regulators are required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated longevity, βHB was supplemented to AMP kinase (AMPK) aak-2(TG38) mutant worms (Figure 5.9A) and sir-2.1(ok434) NAD-dependent protein deacetylase mutant worms (Figure 5.9B) and lifespan was monitored. BHB addition did not extend the lifespan of either strain suggesting that both proteins play a role in βHB-mediated longevity. Since ketone body levels rise during caloric restriction (CR) in mammals and increased  $\beta$ HB levels may be responsible for some portion of the increased stress and disease resistance conferred by CR, we determined the effect of BHB supplementation on lifespan in the nematode eat-2(ad1116) model of dietary restriction (DR) in which pharyngeal pumping is slowed (Figure 5.9C). We found that treatment with  $\beta$ HB had no significant effect on the longevity of *eat-2* worms suggesting that  $\beta$ HB extended lifespan using some of the same downstream effectors activated in DR. The CREB binding protein-1 (CBP-1) transcriptional co-activator and protein acetyltransferase has been shown to be essential for DRmediated longevity in *C. elegans* [33]. Therefore we determined the effect of βHB on lifespan in worms where *cbp-1* expression was knocked down by RNAi (Fig. 5.9D). Consistent with  $\beta$ HB extending lifespan in a manner similar to DR, knocking down *cbp-1* prevented lifespan extension induced by  $\beta$ HB treatment.

Many of the same compounds that extend lifespan in *C. elegans* in a CBP-1 dependent manner also protect against glucose toxicity [61]. It's been shown that *C. elegans* shows a reduced lifespan when grown in a high glucose containing media [62-64]. When we grew worms in 50 mM glucose, lifespan was decreased by roughly 30% (Figure 5.10A).  $\beta$ HB supplementation to the glucose-containing media partially restored the lifespan, resulting in a lifespan reduction of only 21% compared to the non-glucose treated controls.



**Figure 5.8.**  $\beta$ HB extends the lifespan of short-lived mitochondrial ETC complex I and complex II mutants. (A) *gas-1(fc21)* survival in the absence and presence of  $\beta$ HB. (B) *mev-1(kn1)* survival in the absence and presence of  $\beta$ HB.



**Figure 5.9.**  $\beta$ HB extends lifespan in a similar manner as DR and requires AAK-2, SIR-2.1, and CBP-1. (A)  $\beta$ HB does not extend lifespan of AMPK mutant *aak-2(TG38)* worms, (B) *sir-2.1(ok434)* worms, or (C) *eat-2(ad1116)* worms. (D) Additionally,  $\beta$ HB does not extend the lifespan *cbp-1* RNAi knockdown N2 worms.

#### 5.2.12 βHB delays Aβ-induced paralysis and decreases alpha-synuclein aggregation

We next performed experiments using a strain of worms engineered to express human AD-associated Aß peptide within body wall muscle upon temperature upshift from 16° to 25°C, which leads to paralysis of all worms by 32 hours after upshift [65]. Figure 10B shows the paralysis over time in these worms in the presence and absence of  $\beta$ HB treatment.  $\beta$ HB increased the mean paralysis time following Aß induction by 15%, from approximately 26 to 30 hours. Since  $\beta$ HB supplementation was beneficial in this model of proteotoxicity, we next determined the effects of  $\beta$ HB administration on a PD-model worm strain expressing human  $\alpha$ -synuclein fused to yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) in the body wall muscle [66]. Alpha-synuclein protein is prone to aggregation and is the major protein constituent of Lewy bodies in PD brain [67]. YFP aggregation and fluorescence was decreased by 35% in worms treated with  $\beta$ HB for 8 days, indicating a protective decrease in the levels of alpha-synuclein aggregates (Figure 5.10C).

A ketogenic diet has been shown to delay loss of motor performance and loss of spinal cord motor neurons in the SOD1-G93A mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) [68]. So lastly, we performed experiments using worms overexpressing human TDP-43 [69], which forms insoluble aggregates in the nervous system of patients with ALS and other neurodegenerative disorders [70] and when expressed in the nervous system of worms [69]. TDP-43 expression caused a greatly reduced lifespan in *C. elegans* both when grown at 20°C and when grown at 16°C (Supplementary Table 1). 20 mM  $\beta$ HB supplementation was unable to prevent the reduction in lifespan (Figure 10D). Concentrations of  $\beta$ HB from 2 mM to 200 mM were also tested. Only 30 mM  $\beta$ HB was found to be effective at delaying toxicity and the increase in longevity at this concentration was only 5%.



**Figure 5.10.**  $\beta$ HB protects against glucose toxicity and proteotoxicity. (**A**) Treatment with  $\beta$ HB partially protects against 50 mM glucose-induced reduction of lifespan in N2 worms. (**B**) Survival of the CL4176 strain of *C. elegans* expressing A $\beta$  in muscle following temperature upshift. Treatment with  $\beta$ HB increases the time to paralysis (log-rank p < 0.001).  $\beta$ HB-treated mean lifespan = 29 hours, untreated control mean lifespan = 26 hours. The curves are generated from the results of six assays (n > 500 for both groups). (**C**) Treatment with  $\beta$ HB decreases  $\alpha$ -synuclein-GFP aggregation in the NL5901 strain GFP fluorescence readings were taken on day 8 of worm lifespan. Data are represented as mean +/- SEM. (log-rank p < 0.001) (**D**) 20 mM  $\beta$ HB did not protect against the shortened lifespan induced by human TDP-43 overexpression when the worms were grown at 16°C.

## **5.4 Discussion**

Administering  $\beta$ HB to *C. elegans* extended lifespan and delayed proteotoxicity and glucose toxicity.  $\beta$ HB extended *C. elegans* lifespan in a SIR-2.1 and AMPK-dependent manner that also required the stress-responsive transcription factors DAF-16 and SKN-1. Since  $\beta$ HB did not extend lifespan in *eat-2* pharyngeal pumping mutants,  $\beta$ HB likely acts as a dietary restriction mimetic, as previously hypothesized for its effects in mammals [71]. Even though protective effects of D- $\beta$ HB on rodent disease models are known, this is the first report to identify D- $\beta$ HB as a positive modulator of organismal longevity in wild-type animals. We also identified many of the signaling pathways and genes required for this effect. A key finding is that D- $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension requires SKN-1 and its transcriptional target F55E10.6, a short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase with  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity, although inhibition of HDACS HDA-2 and HDA-3 are also required for the increased longevity.

#### 5.4.1 The role of F55E10.6 in βHB-mediated lifespan extension

The  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase enzyme assay data suggest that F55E10.6 is a D- $\beta$ HB-inducible  $\beta$ HB-dehydrogenase enzyme. However, D- $\beta$ HB may not be the preferred physiological substrate for the enzyme or the substrate required for lifespan extension. Since knockdown of F55E10.6 did not affect the increased oxygen consumption following  $\beta$ HB supplementation, the enzyme does not likely possess a mitochondrial localization producing NADH for ETC complex I function. In this regard in addition to sharing homology with mitochondrial BDH1, F55E10.6 shares homology with microsomal retinol dehydrogenases [37] and microsomal hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases [38]. Due to these homologies and the role that SKN-1 plays in controlling the ER stress response [41], F55E10.6 has been putatively assigned an ER localization [41],

although no signal peptide was found [40]. Key to its localization, F55E10.6 is predicted to have a transmembrane domain [40].

It is of interest that knockdown of F55E10.6, a SKN-1 target gene increased *C. elegans* oxygen consumption, suggesting that SKN-1 signaling may decrease mitochondrial biogenesis or function. Expression of F55E10.6 has been shown to decline with aging [72], likely due to the aging-related decline in activity of SKN-1 [42]. The mammalian SKN-1 homolog Nrf2 is also known to play a role in mitochondrial biogenesis. When overexpressed Nrf2 was shown to be a negative modulator of mitochondrial mass and membrane potential in a high throughput screen using C2C12 myoblast cells [73]. However, when upregulated under physiological conditions Nrf2 was found to be a positive regulator of mitochondrial biogenesis by inducing nuclear respiratory factor-1 (NRF-1) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1-alpha (PGC-1 $\Box$ ) expression in heart [74], liver [75], and lung [76].

#### 5.4.2 Full βHB-mediated lifespan extension requires mitochondrial ETC complex I function

 $\beta$ HB-induced lifespan extension was partially blocked in ETC complex I mutant worms and was unaffected in mitochondrial ETC complex II mutant worms. This likely suggests that the lifespan extension is driven partly by  $\beta$ HB metabolism-independent effects and partly by metabolism-dependent effects. Normal complex I activity may be needed to maintain a high NAD/NADH ratio beneficial for maximal lifespan extension [77]. In this regard, it has been shown that rotenone can induce a roughly 10-fold reduction in *C. elegans* respiration, but only a 2-fold reduction occurred in the presence of 10 mM  $\beta$ HB [78]. Therefore,  $\beta$ HB either stabilized complex I function in the presence of rotenone or stimulated complex II-dependent respiration to bypass this block of complex I function. In mammals  $\beta$ HB has been shown to stabilize and increase the efficiency of ETC complex I [68, 79]. The increased rate of NADH oxidation in the presence of  $\beta$ HB led to decreased ROS levels in mouse neocortical neurons following glutamate excitotoxicity [79].  $\beta$ HB may also enhance complex I activity in worms, but it may not be able to fully do so in the *gas-1* mutants preventing full lifespan extension.

#### 5.4.3 Proposed mechanism for βHB-mediated lifespan extension

We propose 2 possible mechanisms for lifespan extension mediated by  $\beta$ HB supplementation. In the first mechanism (see Supplementary Figure 5), we propose that  $\beta$ HB directly inhibits HDACs to increase histone acetylation [14] causing gene expression changes leading to  $S \square \square \square$  activation, independent of  $\beta$ HB catabolism. The metabolism-independent activation of SKN-1 is consistent with our previous data showing that stimulation of metabolism by supplementation of several TCA cycle metabolites did not activate SKN-1 transcriptional activity [44]. Next, SKN-1 activity induces expression of F55E10.6 [42, 45], required for proper execution of the SKN-1 longevity program. SKN-1 activation has been shown to repress expression of the insulin-like peptides DAF-28 and INS-39, decreasing DAF-2 insulin receptor signaling to activate DAF-16 [80]. BHB catabolism also likely increases the level of specific TCA cycle intermediates, which may contribute to the DAF-16-mediated lifespan extension. We and others have shown that supplementation of the TCA cycle metabolites fumarate, malate, and oxaloacetate activated nuclear translocation of DAF-16 to extend lifespan in an AMPK and SIR-2.1-dependent manner [44, 81]. Others have also found that the TCA cycle metabolite alphaketoglutarate extends lifespan through a TOR kinase-dependent mechanism [82]. Although this model is consistent with our data, is also possible that βHB-mediated HDAC inhibition causes a direct transcriptional upregulation of DAF-16, as  $\beta$ HB-mediated HDAC inhibition directly upregulates expression of the DAF-16 homolog FOXO3A in mammals [14].

In addition, βHB metabolism may increase acetyl-CoA levels that serve as a substrate for histone acetyltransferases to increase histone acetylation [83], which could strengthen the effects of HDAC inhibition to extend lifespan. However, increased cytoplasmic acetyl-CoA levels have also been shown to inhibit autophagy [84], which could potentially dampen lifespan extension. However, the acetyl group from mitochondrial acetyl-CoA can be transferred to carnitine to form acetylcarnitine and exported from mitochondria to the nucleus, where acetyl-CoA is reformed and used for nuclear histone acetylation [85]. This mechanism may allow for increased histone acetylation without decreased rates of autophagy.

The second proposed model of how  $\beta$ HB may extend lifespan is through inhibition of the insulin signaling pathway. In mammals, it has been shown, contrary to expectations, that  $\beta$ HB administration or a ketogenic diet blocks the insulin signaling pathway in muscle leading to insulin resistance [86]. This adaptation likely evolved to allow the brain preferential use of the bloodstream glucose during starvation. However, a ketogenic diet has also been shown to be effective at lowering blood glucose in patients with type II diabetes due to the decreased carbohydrate intake [87]. In mouse studies,  $\beta$ HB administration yielded a 50% reduced phosphorylation and activity of Akt/protein kinase B downstream of the insulin receptor decreasing insulin signaling [86]. The mechanism for this  $\beta$ HB-mediated inhibition of Akt and the insulin signaling pathway was not fully elucidated, but it relied upon administration of D- $\beta$ HB and not L- $\beta$ HB, suggesting that mitochondrial metabolism of D- $\beta$ HB may be involved. In *C. elegans*, inhibition or decreased expression of Akt or other proteins of the insulin signaling pathway have been shown to activate both DAF-16 and SKN-1 leading to lifespan extension [88], thereby providing a potential mechanism for the effect of  $\beta$ HB on longevity.

#### 5.4.4 βHB does not induce a broad heat shock response, but still increases thermotolerance

Although  $\beta$ HB did not induce expression of four specific heat shock proteins monitored (Supplementary Fig. 3), it did activate the DAF-16 and SKN-1 signaling pathways, which are both likely responsible for the increased thermotolerance observed following  $\beta$ HB treatment. Previous research has shown that RNAi knockdown of either *skn-1* or *daf-16* decreased thermotolerance [89]. DAF-16 is known to induce expression of several heat shock proteins including *hsp-12.6*, *sip-1*, and *hsp-16.1*, which may play a role in the increased thermotolerance. The factors that SKN-1 induce to confer thermotolerance are less clear, although SKN-1 function has been implicated in the induction of *hsp-4* expression and activation of the ER stress response [41]. However, we did not find  $\beta$ HB to induce *hsp-4::GFP* expression, but a positive trend was observed (p = 0.18).

#### 5.4.5 Neuroprotective effects of ketone bodies

In an AD cell model,  $\beta$ HB has been shown to protect hippocampal neurons from Aß toxicity [90]. The protection may have occurred through decreasing ROS levels as decreased ROS production is known to lower expression levels of beta-secretase (BACE1), a protease that contributes to toxic Aß generation [91]. This mechanism may be responsible for the ketogenic diet-induced reduction of Aß levels in a mouse model of AD [22]. The brain's ability to utilize glucose decreases in AD. To prevent deficits in brain ATP levels,  $\beta$ HB has been used as an alternative metabolic energy source for patients with AD [25]. Increased inflammation accompanies brain aging and may contribute to the development of AD. Increased levels of ketone bodies have been shown to reduce inflammation [71, 92] and this may result from increased mitochondrial efficiency and decreased ROS production [93].

PD is associated with aggregation of alpha-synuclein and death of dopaminergic neurons leading to motor decline. Mice treated with  $\beta$ HB showed partial protection against neurodegeneration and motor deficiency induced by MPTP [30]. Surprisingly, this was not due to increased NADH generation fueling complex I, but was described to be due to an increased supply of succinate, a substrate for ETC complex II [94]. As mentioned previously, the stimulation of complex II activity by  $\beta$ HB metabolism depends on the increased succinate produced as a byproduct of the mitochondrial succinyl-CoA: 3-ketoacid CoA transferase reaction. However, since  $\beta$ HB fully extended lifespan in complex II-defective *mev-1* mutants, it is unlikely that this mechanism plays a substantial role in  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension. The mechanism of  $\beta$ HB-mediated protection in PD models may be similar to the mechanism by which  $\beta$ HB supplementation increases lifespan in the complex I-defective *gas-1* worms.

#### **5.4.6 Study limitations and future directions**

Although we were able to dissect many of the pathways through which  $\beta$ HB extends lifespan in *C. elegans*, many questions remain. For example, is the reason that D- $\beta$ HB but not L- $\beta$ HB extended lifespan due to the increased ability of D-  $\beta$ HB to be metabolized or due to the higher efficiency of D- $\beta$ HB as an HDAC inhibitor? Is HDAC inhibition required for  $\beta$ HBmediated upregulation of SKN-1 or DAF-16 activity? In addition to extending lifespan as shown here, RNAi knockdown of the class I HDAC *hda-3* was shown to protect against polyglutaminemediated toxicity in a *C. elegans* Huntington's disease, while knockdown of most other HDACs increased toxicity [95]. Is HDAC inhibition or SKN-1 activity required for DAF-16 activation by  $\beta$ HB? Also is  $\beta$ HB catabolism required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated SKN-1 or DAF-16 activation? Furthermore, is the transcription factor PHA-4/FoxA, which is required for DR-mediated longevity [96], also required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated longevity? In this regard mammalian Foxa2 is known to induce expression of BDH1 [97]. Do  $\beta$ HB levels increase in DR worms and if so does this play a role in DR-mediated longevity? Lastly, are the same signaling pathways required for longevity also required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated protection in the *C. elegans* models of A $\beta$  and alphasynuclein toxicity? Future experiments will provide answers to these questions and elucidate the molecular mechanisms responsible for the protective effects of  $\beta$ HB. This knowledge will allow for a broader use of  $\beta$ HB as a therapy for aging-related disorders.

## **5.5 Conclusions**

 $\beta$ HB treatment extended lifespan and protected against metabolic, proteotoxic and thermal stress in *C. elegans*.  $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension occurred through induction of the DAF-16 and SKN-1 signaling pathways and was dependent upon  $\beta$ HB-mediated inhibition of HDACs HDA-2 and HDA-3. Our data support the hypothesis that  $\beta$ HB is a DR mimetic and that  $\beta$ HB treatment will likely be useful in the treatment of many human aging-associated disorders.

# 5.6 Supporting information



L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity following culture +/- D- $\beta$ HB

**Figure 5.11.** L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in worm extracts grown in the absence or presence of 10 mM D- $\beta$ HB. Knockdown of F55E10.6 almost completely prevented the increased L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity induced by culturing with D- $\beta$ HB (\* p < 0.05 vs. (Control + 10mM D- $\beta$ HB)). Knockdown of *dhs*-2, *dhs*-16, or *dhs*-20 decreased endogenous L- $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity in the extracts (# p < 0.05 vs. Control).



**Figure 5.12.** The effect of  $\beta$ HB on lifespan in histone deacetylase mutants.  $\beta$ HB addition did not extend the lifespan of (**A**) *hda-2(ok1479)* mutant worms or (**B**) *hda-3(ok1991)* mutant worms.  $\beta$ HB addition extended the lifespan of (**C**) *hda-4(ok518)* mutant worms (log-rank p =0.001) and (**D**) *hda-10(ok3311)* mutant worms (log-rank p =0.002).



**Figure 5.13.**  $\beta$ HB addition does not induce expression of several heat shock proteins. The effect of  $\beta$ HB addition on the fluorescence of (**A**) *hsp-6::gfp*, (**B**) *hsp-60::gfp*, (**C**) *hsp-16.2p::GFP*, or (**D**)*hsp-4::GFP* worms. For (**A**) and (**B**) 50 \_g/ml ethidium bromide treatment for 2 days was used as a positive control. For (**C**) and (**D**) heat shock at 35°C for 2 hours was used as a positive control. (\* *p* < 0.05).



**Figure 5.14.**  $\beta$ HB, pyruvate, or TCA cycle metabolites do not activate HIF-1 transcriptional activity. The effect of (**A**)  $\beta$ HB, (**B**) pyruvate, or TCA cycle metabolites on GFP fluorescence in *nhr*-57::*gfp* worms. 20 \_M potassium cyanide was used as a positive control. (\* *p* < 0.05).





# Table 5.1 Lifespan data

			% of	X of N2			
			mean	mean		# of	
Strain	RNAi	Treatment	lifespan	lifesnan		worms	n-value
N2	N N N N	2 mM BHB	105	105	2	224	0.024
N2		10 mM BHB	113	113	2	201	<0.001
N2		20 mM BHB	126	126	6	586	<0.001
N2		50 mM BHB	81	81	1	100	<0.001
N2		100 mM BHB	69	69	1	100	<0.001
N2		6 mM valoroic acid	93	93	2	118	<0.001
N2		6 mM valoroic acid	84	84	2	126	<0.001
		+ 20 mM BHB					
N2		5 mM butyrate	110	110	2	124	<0.001
N2		5 mM butyrate +	95	95	2	117	0.023
		20 mM BHB					
N2		1 mM NAC +	117	117	2	146	<0.001
		20 mM βHB					
N2		1 mM NAC	109	109	2	132	0.001
N2		50 mM glucose	70	70	4	336	<0.001
N2		50 mM glucose +	79	79	4	362	<0.001"
		20 mM βHB					
N2	F55E10.6 RNAi			107	3	375	0.008
N2	F55E10.6 RNAi	20 mM βHB	100		3	403	0.527
N2	skn-1 RNAi			76	2	145	<0.001
N2	skn-1 RNAi	20 mM βHB	103		2	156	0.557
N2	cbp-1 RNAi			44	2	118	<0.001
N2	cbp-1 RNAi	20 mM βHB	101		2	112	0.803
N2	hda-1 RNAi			99	2	153	0.425
N2	hda-1 RNAi	20 mM βHB	108		2	159	0.002
N2	hda-2 RNAi			112	2	396	<0.001
N2	hda-2 RNAi	20 mM βHB	96		2	362	0.018
N2	hda-3 RNAi			111	2	316	< 0.001
N2	hda-3 RNAi	20 mM βHB	102		2	380	0.648
hda-2(ok1479)				69	1	110	<0.001
hda-2(ok1479)		20 mM βHB	100		1	91	0.98
hda-3(ok1991)				69	1	87	<0.001
hda-3(ok1991)		20 mM βHB	97		1	81	0.29
hda-4(ok518)				72	1	135	<0.001
hda-4(ok518)		20 mM βHB	108		1	125	0.001
hda-10(ok3311)				67	1	110	<0.001
hda-10(ok3311)		20 mM βHB	109		1	113	0.002
daf-16(mgDf50)				83	2	295	<0.001
daf-16(mgDf50)		20 mM βHB	99		2	270	0.361
aak-2(gt33)				88	2	208	<0.001
aak-2(gt33)		20 mM βHB	100		2	184	0.793
sir-2.1(ok434)				84	2	210	<0.001
sir-2.1(ok434)		20 mM βHB	98		2	265	0.113
eat-2(ad1116)				146	2	114	<0.001
eat-2(ad1116)		20 mM βHB	95		2	157	0.114

#### Table 5.1 (Continued)

gas-1(fc21)			69	2	119	<0.001
gas-1(fc21)	20 mM βHB	111		2	120	<0.001
mev-1(kn1)			70	2	273	<0.001
mev-1(kn1)	20 mM βHB	127		2	269	<0.001
rsks-1(ok1255)			106	3	362	<0.001
rsks-1(ok1255)	20 mM βHB	105		3	337	0.002
gcn-2(ok871)			88	3	479	<0.001
gcn-2(ok871)	20 mM βHB	108		3	428	<0.001
CL6049 (16*C)			57	1	123	<0.001
snb-1::TDP-43						
CL6049 (16*C)	20 mM βHB	99		1	114	0.413
snb-1::TDP-43						
CL6049 (16°C)	30 mm BHB	105		1	117	0.006
snb-1::TDP-43						
CL6049 snb-1::TDP-43			61	1	90	<0.001
CL6049 snb-1::TDP-43	50 mM βHB	101		1	93	0.951
CL6049 snb-1::TDP-43	100 mM βHB	103		1	53	0.791

\*Compared to 50 mM glucose treated worms or untreated worms.

## **5.7** Competing interests

No conflict of interest could be disclosed for any author.

### **5.8** Acknowledgements

This research was funded by NIH grant AG046769 to PCB. We would like to thank Robert Buzzeo in the Core Facility of the Department of Cell Biology, Microbiology, and Molecular Biology for sharing instruments and reagents and Dr. Dominic D'Agostino for intellectual contribution. We would like to thank Dr. Bin Xue for bioinformatics analysis. We would also like to thank Dr. Christopher Link for providing the CL6049 *C. elegans* strain. All other nematode strains were provided by the *Caenorhabditis* Genetics Center (University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA), which is funded by NIH Office of Research Infrastructure Programs (P40 OD010440).

# 5.9 Authors' contributions

CE performed most of the lifespan, GFP reporter strain, proteotoxicity experiments, and data analysis. JC performed data analysis. NC and CE performed enzyme assays, oxygen

experiments, and ATP assays. MR and DL performed a few lifespan experiments and data

analysis. CE and PB conceived the studies and drafted the manuscript. All authors read and

approved the final manuscript.

# 5.10 References

- Ahlqvist, K.J., et al., Somatic progenitor cell vulnerability to mitochondrial DNA mutagenesis underlies progeroid phenotypes in Polg mutator mice. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(1): p. 100-9.
- 2. Trifunovic, A., et al., Premature ageing in mice expressing defective mitochondrial DNA polymerase. Nature, 2004. 429(6990): p. 417-23.
- 3. Braeckman, B.P., et al., Apparent uncoupling of energy production and consumption in long-lived Clk mutants of Caenorhabditis elegans. Curr Biol, 1999. 9(9): p. 493-6.
- 4. Dell'agnello, C., et al., Increased longevity and refractoriness to Ca(2+)-dependent neurodegeneration in Surf1 knockout mice. Hum Mol Genet, 2007. 16(4): p. 431-44.
- 5. Copeland, J.M., et al., Extension of Drosophila life span by RNAi of the mitochondrial respiratory chain. Curr Biol, 2009. 19(19): p. 1591-8.
- Hansen, M., et al., New genes tied to endocrine, metabolic, and dietary regulation of lifespan from a Caenorhabditis elegans genomic RNAi screen. PLoS Genet, 2005. 1(1): p. 119-28.
- 7. Hansford, R.G., B.A. Hogue, and V. Mildaziene, Dependence of H2O2 formation by rat heart mitochondria on substrate availability and donor age. J Bioenerg Biomembr, 1997. 29(1): p. 89-95.
- 8. St-Pierre, J., et al., Topology of superoxide production from different sites in the mitochondrial electron transport chain. J Biol Chem, 2002. 277(47): p. 44784-90.
- 9. Harman, D., Origin and evolution of the free radical theory of aging: a brief personal history, 1954-2009. Biogerontology, 2009. 10(6): p. 773-81.
- Greer, E.L. and A. Brunet, Different dietary restriction regimens extend lifespan by both independent and overlapping genetic pathways in C. elegans. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(2): p. 113-127.
- 11. Ingram, D.K., et al., Development of calorie restriction mimetics as a prolongevity strategy. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2004. 1019: p. 412-23.
- 12. Kenyon, C., A conserved regulatory system for aging. Cell, 2001. 105(2): p. 165-8.
- 13. Newman, J.C. and E. Verdin, Ketone bodies as signaling metabolites. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 2014. 25(1): p. 42-52.
- 14. Shimazu, T., et al., Suppression of oxidative stress by beta-hydroxybutyrate, an endogenous histone deacetylase inhibitor. Science, 2013. 339(6116): p. 211-4.
- 15. Panov, A., et al., Fatty acids in energy metabolism of the central nervous system. Biomed Res Int, 2014. 2014: p. 472459.
- Liu, Z., A. Ciocea, and L. Devireddy, Endogenous siderophore 2,5-dihydroxybenzoic acid deficiency promotes anemia and splenic iron overload in mice. Mol Cell Biol, 2014. 34(13): p. 2533-46.
- 17. Mercken, E.M., et al., Of mice and men: the benefits of caloric restriction, exercise, and mimetics. Ageing Res Rev, 2012. 11(3): p. 390-8.

- 18. Pasinetti, G.M., et al., Caloric intake and Alzheimer's disease. Experimental approaches and therapeutic implications. Interdiscip Top Gerontol, 2007. 35: p. 159-75.
- 19. Smith, M.A., et al., Amyloid-beta, tau alterations and mitochondrial dysfunction in Alzheimer disease: the chickens or the eggs? Neurochem Int, 2002. 40(6): p. 527-31.
- 20. Dragicevic, N., et al., Mitochondrial amyloid-beta levels are associated with the extent of mitochondrial dysfunction in different brain regions and the degree of cognitive impairment in Alzheimer's transgenic mice. J Alzheimers Dis, 2010. 20 Suppl 2(2): p. S535-50.
- Kashiwaya, Y., et al., d-β-Hydroxybutyrate protects neurons in models of Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2000. 97(10): p. 5440-5444.
- 22. Van der Auwera, I., et al., A ketogenic diet reduces amyloid beta 40 and 42 in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Nutr Metab (Lond), 2005. 2: p. 28.
- 23. Brownlow, M.L., et al., Ketogenic diet improves motor performance but not cognition in two mouse models of Alzheimer's pathology. PLoS One, 2013. 8(9): p. e75713.
- 24. Zhang, J., et al., 3-Hydroxybutyrate methyl ester as a potential drug against Alzheimer's disease via mitochondria protection mechanism. Biomaterials, 2013. 34(30): p. 7552-62.
- 25. Reger, M.A., et al., Effects of beta-hydroxybutyrate on cognition in memory-impaired adults. Neurobiol Aging, 2004. 25(3): p. 311-4.
- 26. Cole, N.B., et al., Mitochondrial translocation of alpha-synuclein is promoted by intracellular acidification. Exp Cell Res, 2008. 314(10): p. 2076-89.
- 27. Devi, L., et al., Mitochondrial import and accumulation of alpha-synuclein impair complex I in human dopaminergic neuronal cultures and Parkinson disease brain. J Biol Chem, 2008. 283(14): p. 9089-100.
- 28. Nunomura, A., et al., Intraneuronal amyloid beta accumulation and oxidative damage to nucleic acids in Alzheimer disease. Neurobiol Dis, 2010. 37(3): p. 731-7.
- 29. Nunomura, A., et al., Oxidative damage is the earliest event in Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 2001. 60(8): p. 759-67.
- 30. Tieu, K., et al., D-beta-hydroxybutyrate rescues mitochondrial respiration and mitigates features of Parkinson disease. J Clin Invest, 2003. 112(6): p. 892-901.
- 31. Jabre, M.G. and B.P. Bejjani, Treatment of Parkinson disease with diet-induced hyperketonemia: a feasibility study. Neurology, 2006. 66(4): p. 617; author reply 617.
- 32. Evason, K., et al., Valproic acid extends Caenorhabditis elegans lifespan. Aging Cell, 2008. 7(3): p. 305-17.
- 33. Zhang, M., et al., Role of CBP and SATB-1 in aging, dietary restriction, and insulin-like signaling. PLoS Biol, 2009. 7(11): p. e1000245.
- 34. Davie, J.R., Inhibition of histone deacetylase activity by butyrate. J Nutr, 2003. 133(7 Suppl): p. 2485S-2493S.
- 35. Choi, K.Y., et al., Characterization of CeHDA-7, a class II histone deacetylase interacting with MEF-2 in Caenorhabditis elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2002. 293(4): p. 1295-300.
- 36. Wollam, J., et al., A novel 3-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase that regulates reproductive development and longevity. PLoS Biol, 2012. 10(4): p. e1001305.

- 37. Baker, M.E., Evolution of mammalian 11beta- and 17beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases-type 2 and retinol dehydrogenases from ancestors in Caenorhabditis elegans and evidence for horizontal transfer of a eukaryote dehydrogenase to E. coli. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 1998. 66(5-6): p. 355-63.
- 38. Chetyrkin, S.V., et al., Characterization of a novel type of human microsomal 3alpha hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase: unique tissue distribution and catalytic properties. J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(25): p. 22278-86.
- 39. Marcotte, E.M., et al., Localizing proteins in the cell from their phylogenetic profiles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2000. 97(22): p. 12115-20.
- 40. Suh, J. and H. Hutter, A survey of putative secreted and transmembrane proteins encoded in the C. elegans genome. BMC Genomics, 2012. 13: p. 333.
- 41. Glover-Cutter, K.M., S. Lin, and T.K. Blackwell, Integration of the unfolded protein and oxidative stress responses through SKN-1/Nrf. PLoS Genet, 2013. 9(9): p. e1003701.
- 42. Oliveira, R.P., et al., Condition-adapted stress and longevity gene regulation by Caenorhabditis elegans SKN-1/Nrf. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(5): p. 524-41.
- Zarse, K., et al., Impaired insulin/IGF1 signaling extends life span by promoting mitochondrial L-proline catabolism to induce a transient ROS signal. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(4): p. 451-65.
- 44. Edwards, C.B., et al., Malate and fumarate extend lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS One, 2013. 8(3): p. e58345.
- 45. Choe, K.P., C.K. Leung, and M.M. Miyamoto, Unique structure and regulation of the nematode detoxification gene regulator, SKN-1: implications to understanding and controlling drug resistance. Drug Metab Rev, 2012. 44(3): p. 209-23.
- 46. Choe, K.P., A.J. Przybysz, and K. Strange, The WD40 repeat protein WDR-23 functions with the CUL4/DDB1 ubiquitin ligase to regulate nuclear abundance and activity of SKN-1 in Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Cell Biol, 2009. 29(10): p. 2704-15.
- 47. Zhang, Y., et al., The HIF-1 hypoxia-inducible factor modulates lifespan in C. elegans. PLoS One, 2009. 4(7): p. e6348.
- 48. Hewitson, K.S., et al., Structural and mechanistic studies on the inhibition of the hypoxiainducible transcription factor hydroxylases by tricarboxylic acid cycle intermediates. J Biol Chem, 2007. 282(5): p. 3293-301.
- 49. Koivunen, P., et al., Inhibition of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) hydroxylases by citric acid cycle intermediates: possible links between cell metabolism and stabilization of HIF. J Biol Chem, 2007. 282(7): p. 4524-32.
- 50. Epstein, A.C., et al., C. elegans EGL-9 and mammalian homologs define a family of dioxygenases that regulate HIF by prolyl hydroxylation. Cell, 2001. 107(1): p. 43-54.
- 51. Yoneda, T., et al., Compartment-specific perturbation of protein handling activates genes encoding mitochondrial chaperones. J Cell Sci, 2004. 117(Pt 18): p. 4055-66.
- 52. Stringham, E.G., et al., Temporal and spatial expression patterns of the small heat shock (hsp16) genes in transgenic Caenorhabditis elegans. Mol Biol Cell, 1992. 3(2): p. 221-33.
- 53. Hansen, M., et al., Lifespan extension by conditions that inhibit translation in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2007. 6(1): p. 95-110.
- 54. Rousakis, A., et al., The general control nonderepressible-2 kinase mediates stress response and longevity induced by target of rapamycin inactivation in Caenorhabditis elegans. Aging Cell, 2013. 12(5): p. 742-51.

- 55. Gallinetti, J., E. Harputlugil, and J.R. Mitchell, Amino acid sensing in dietary-restrictionmediated longevity: roles of signal-transducing kinases GCN2 and TOR. Biochem J, 2013. 449(1): p. 1-10.
- 56. Baker, B.M., et al., Protective coupling of mitochondrial function and protein synthesis via the eIF2alpha kinase GCN-2. PLoS Genet, 2012. 8(6): p. e1002760.
- 57. Korta, D.Z., S. Tuck, and E.J. Hubbard, S6K links cell fate, cell cycle and nutrient response in C. elegans germline stem/progenitor cells. Development, 2012. 139(5): p. 859-70.
- 58. Li, W., et al., An eIF4E-binding protein regulates katanin protein levels in C. elegans embryos. J Cell Biol, 2009. 187(1): p. 33-42.
- 59. Hartman, P.S., et al., Mitochondrial mutations differentially affect aging, mutability and anesthetic sensitivity in Caenorhabditis elegans. Mech Ageing Dev, 2001. 122(11): p. 1187-201.
- 60. Ishii, N., et al., A mutation in succinate dehydrogenase cytochrome b causes oxidative stress and ageing in nematodes. Nature, 1998. 394(6694): p. 694-7.
- 61. Lublin, A., et al., FDA-approved drugs that protect mammalian neurons from glucose toxicity slow aging dependent on cbp and protect against proteotoxicity. PLoS One, 2011. 6(11): p. e27762.
- 62. Lee, S.-J., C.T. Murphy, and C. Kenyon, Glucose Shortens the Life Span of C. elegans by Downregulating DAF-16/FOXO Activity and Aquaporin Gene Expression. Cell Metabolism, 2009. 10(5): p. 379-391.
- 63. Schlotterer, A., et al., C. elegans as model for the study of high glucose- mediated life span reduction. Diabetes, 2009. 58(11): p. 2450-6.
- 64. Schulz, T.J., et al., Glucose restriction extends Caenorhabditis elegans life span by inducing mitochondrial respiration and increasing oxidative stress. Cell Metab, 2007. 6(4): p. 280-93.
- 65. Dostal, V. and C.D. Link, Assaying beta-amyloid toxicity using a transgenic C. elegans model. J Vis Exp, 2010(44).
- 66. van Ham, T.J., et al., C. elegans model identifies genetic modifiers of alpha-synuclein inclusion formation during aging. PLoS Genet, 2008. 4(3): p. e1000027.
- 67. Spillantini, M.G., et al., Alpha-synuclein in Lewy bodies. Nature, 1997. 388(6645): p. 839-40.
- 68. Zhao, Z., et al., A ketogenic diet as a potential novel therapeutic intervention in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. BMC Neurosci, 2006. 7: p. 29.
- 69. Ash, P.E., et al., Neurotoxic effects of TDP-43 overexpression in C. elegans. Hum Mol Genet, 2010. 19(16): p. 3206-18.
- 70. Neumann, M., et al., Ubiquitinated TDP-43 in frontotemporal lobar degeneration and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Science, 2006. 314(5796): p. 130-3.
- 71. Maalouf, M., J.M. Rho, and M.P. Mattson, The neuroprotective properties of calorie restriction, the ketogenic diet, and ketone bodies. Brain Res Rev, 2009. 59(2): p. 293-315.
- 72. Budovskaya, Y.V., et al., An elt-3/elt-5/elt-6 GATA transcription circuit guides aging in C. elegans. Cell, 2008. 134(2): p. 291-303.
- 73. Yoon, J.C., et al., GLTSCR2/PICT1 links mitochondrial stress and Myc signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2014. 111(10): p. 3781-6.

- 74. Piantadosi, C.A., et al., Heme oxygenase-1 regulates cardiac mitochondrial biogenesis via Nrf2-mediated transcriptional control of nuclear respiratory factor-1. Circ Res, 2008. 103(11): p. 1232-40.
- 75. Piantadosi, C.A., et al., Heme oxygenase-1 couples activation of mitochondrial biogenesis to anti-inflammatory cytokine expression. J Biol Chem, 2011. 286(18): p. 16374-85.
- Athale, J., et al., Nrf2 promotes alveolar mitochondrial biogenesis and resolution of lung injury in Staphylococcus aureus pneumonia in mice. Free Radic Biol Med, 2012. 53(8): p. 1584-94.
- Hashimoto, T., et al., Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide extends the lifespan of Caenorhabditis elegans mediated by sir-2.1 and daf-16. Biogerontology, 2010. 11(1): p. 31-43.
- 78. Ved, R., et al., Similar patterns of mitochondrial vulnerability and rescue induced by genetic modification of alpha-synuclein, parkin, and DJ-1 in Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem, 2005. 280(52): p. 42655-68.
- 79. Maalouf, M., et al., Ketones inhibit mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species production following glutamate excitotoxicity by increasing NADH oxidation. Neuroscience, 2007. 145(1): p. 256-64.
- 80. Okuyama, T., et al., The ERK-MAPK pathway regulates longevity through SKN-1 and insulin-like signaling in Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem, 2010. 285(39): p. 30274-81.
- 81. Williams, D.S., et al., Oxaloacetate supplementation increases lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans through an AMPK/FOXO-dependent pathway. Aging Cell, 2009. 8(6): p. 765-8.
- 82. Chin, R.M., et al., The metabolite alpha-ketoglutarate extends lifespan by inhibiting ATP synthase and TOR. Nature, 2014. 509(7505): p. 397-401.
- 83. Wellen, K.E., et al., ATP-Citrate Lyase Links Cellular Metabolism to Histone Acetylation. Science, 2009. 324(5930): p. 1076-1080.
- 84. Marino, G., et al., Regulation of autophagy by cytosolic acetyl-coenzyme a. Mol Cell, 2014. 53(5): p. 710-25.
- 85. Madiraju, P., et al., Mitochondrial acetylcarnitine provides acetyl groups for nuclear histone acetylation. Epigenetics, 2009. 4(6): p. 399-403.
- 86. Yamada, T., et al., {beta}-Hydroxybutyrate inhibits insulin-mediated glucose transport in mouse oxidative muscle. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2010. 299(3): p. E364-73.
- 87. Yancy Jr, W.S., et al., A low-carbohydrate, ketogenic diet to treat type 2 diabetes. Nutr Metab (Lond), 2005. 2: p. 34.
- 88. Tullet, J.M., et al., Direct inhibition of the longevity-promoting factor SKN-1 by insulinlike signaling in C. elegans. Cell, 2008. 132(6): p. 1025-38.
- 89. Robida-Stubbs, S., et al., TOR signaling and rapamycin influence longevity by regulating SKN-1/Nrf and DAF-16/FoxO. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(5): p. 713-24.
- 90. Kashiwaya, Y., et al., D-beta-hydroxybutyrate protects neurons in models of Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2000. 97(10): p. 5440-4.
- 91. Tamagno, E., et al., Oxidative stress activates a positive feedback between the gammaand beta-secretase cleavages of the beta-amyloid precursor protein. J Neurochem, 2008. 104(3): p. 683-95.
- 92. Gasior, M., M.A. Rogawski, and A.L. Hartman, Neuroprotective and disease-modifying effects of the ketogenic diet. Behav Pharmacol, 2006. 17(5-6): p. 431-9.
- 93. Henderson, S.T., Ketone bodies as a therapeutic for Alzheimer's disease. Neurotherapeutics, 2008. 5(3): p. 470-480.
- 94. Tieu, K., et al., D-β-Hydroxybutyrate rescues mitochondrial respiration and mitigates features of Parkinson disease. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 2003. 112(6): p. 892-901.
- 95. Bates, E.A., et al., Differential contributions of Caenorhabditis elegans histone deacetylases to huntingtin polyglutamine toxicity. J Neurosci, 2006. 26(10): p. 2830-8.
- 96. Panowski, S.H., et al., PHA-4/Foxa mediates diet-restriction-induced longevity of C. elegans. Nature, 2007. 447(7144): p. 550-5.
- 97. Wolfrum, C., et al., Foxa2 regulates lipid metabolism and ketogenesis in the liver during fasting and in diabetes. Nature, 2004. 432(7020): p. 1027-32.

#### **CHAPTER 6**

# SIGNIFICANCE OF FINDING COMPOUNDS THAT INFLUENCE AGING 6.1 Summary

Our studies focus on discovering supplemented metabolites that attenuate aging and age-related decline and elucidating the genetic pathways involved. In Chapter 3 we show that the TCA cycle metabolites malate and fumarate increased the lifespan of *C. elegans* via the non-mammalian glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation/fumarate reduction pathways. Further, we identified that the SIR-2.1 and DAF-16 proteins were necessary for malate-mediated lifespan extension. The next step was to examine (in Chapter 4) the effects on the rate of aging of amino acids that catabolize into TCA metabolites. We show that individual amino acid supplementation increased the lifespan of *C. elegans* and the pathways involved vary from one amino acid to the next. Various longevity pathways including DAF-16, SKN-1, AAK-2, SIR-2.1, GCN-2, heat shock, autophagy, CR, and inhibition of TOR signaling were involved in protective effects. Finally, we looked at alternative mitochondrial energy sources and found that βHB treatment extended lifespan and protected against metabolic, proteotoxic, and thermal stress in *C. elegans*. βHB-mediated lifespan extension occurred through induction of the DAF-16 and SKN-1 signaling pathways and relied upon βHB-mediated inhibition of HDACs. Our data support the hypothesis that βHB is a CR mimetic and that treatment with βHB will likely be beneficial in the management of many human aging-related disorders.

Although TCA cycle metabolites, most amino acids, and  $\beta$ HB are produced naturally within cells, this does not denote that the metabolites, when administered through feeding, will act in the same manner. One can assume that CR induced ketosis, when compared to  $\beta$ HB supplementation, activates alternate signaling pathways and ketones are catabolized for energy in

various tissues to different extents. The same rationale applies to TCA cycle metabolites and amino acids.

## 6.2 TCA Cycle metabolites and aging

As described in Chapter 3, changes in energy metabolism influence epigenetic mechanisms and can alter the aging process. The TCA cycle is a central pathway for metabolism and much data implicate its function in the control of longevity [1]. Proper coordination between the electron transport chain and the TCA cycle is necessary to maintain a normal NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio beneficial to long life. The function of the mitochondrial electron transport chain, which oxidizes NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>, decreases with age across species [2], which leads to a reduced cellular NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio during aging. Anti-aging therapies such as CR increase the NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio in many tissues as a possible mechanism to delay aging.





In an effort to understand if TCA cycle intermediates could rescue mitochondrial dysfunction during the aging process in *C. elegans*, we performed lifespan assays supplementing TCA cycle metabolites into the worm's diet. Yeast mutants with increased lifespan have been shown to have increased levels of TCA cycle metabolites [3]. In Chapter 3, we showed that malate and fumarate addition extend lifespan in *C. elegans* and the addition of TCA cycle intermediates increased the NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio, likely contributing to lifespan extension. Increased NAD<sup>+</sup> levels activate the histone deacetylase SIR-2.1 [4] and AMP kinase [5], both known to interact with DAF-16 to increase lifespan. Through knockdown models we showed that malate-mediated lifespan extension is dependent upon SIR-2.1 and AMP kinase. Malate supplementation resulted in DAF-16 translocation to the nucleus and transcription of DAF-16 target genes, which likewise plays an essential role in lifespan extension. In Chapter 4 we show that a lower concentration of succinate (when compared to malate) results in lifespan extension, which supported data from Chapter 3 indicating that succinate addition induces DAF-16 nuclear translocation.

We also hypothesized that addition of malate or fumarate to *C. elegans* leads to activation of the glyoxylate shunt. Glyoxylate shunt activity increases the NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio as the shunt bypasses two of the three NADH generating reactions of the TCA cycle resulting in a conservation of NAD<sup>+</sup>. Isocitrate is reversibly converted into succinate and glyoxylate by the isocitrate lyase activity. The glyoxylate shunt malate synthase enzymatic activity catalyzes the reversible conversion of malate and CoA to glyoxylate and acetyl-CoA that may also be important for malate-mediated lifespan extension. Upregulation of shunt activity would increase NAD<sup>+</sup> levels, though metabolism under these conditions likely becomes limited by FAD levels, so malate dismutation is activated to oxidize  $FADH_2$  to FAD. Further research should target the role of the  $FAD/FADH_2$  ratio in lifespan determination. We did find that addition of FAD to worm media increased lifespan (data not shown).

## 6.3 NAD<sup>+</sup> metabolism and aging

Mammals convert tryptophan to NAD<sup>+</sup> through quinolinic acid in the de novo NAD<sup>+</sup> synthesis pathway [6]. When looking at the C. elegans genome, the first gene in the pathway for quinolinic acid conversion to NAD<sup>+</sup> appears to be absent. Therefore it was first assumed that worms must utilize the NAD<sup>+</sup> salvage pathway rather than direct de novo synthesis. The first enzyme in the NAD<sup>+</sup> salvage pathway is nicotinamidase that catalyzes the conversion of nicotinamide to nicotinic acid. There are three nicotinamidases found in C. elegans, two PNC-1 isoforms and PNC-2. Male worms with mutations in PNC-1 are infertile while hermaphrodites with the same mutation display muscle impairment [7]. Knockdown of the NAD<sup>+</sup> salvage pathway in worms decreases lifespan, but since it is not lethal there may be additional genes that play a role in quinolinic acid conversion to NAD<sup>+</sup>. So therefore, there is likely a mechanism present in worms to convert tryptophan to NAD<sup>+</sup> (see Fig. 2), which I hypothesize to play a role in tryptophan-mediated longevity. During CR in yeast, PNC-1 activity and expression is upregulated to convert the Sir2 inhibitor NAM to nicotinic acid, resulting in increased Sir2 activity [8]. Given that malate supplementation increased lifespan through SIR-2.1, it is plausible that PNC-1 is upregulated through the addition of TCA cycle metabolites (Fig 2). This is supported by our data that malate supplementation greatly increased NAD(H) levels in C. elegans (see Chapter 3). Therefore further investigation of TCA cycle metabolite supplementation in conjunction with RNAi knockdown of PNC-1 would further elucidate the mechanism by which malate, fumarate, oxaloacetate, and alpha-ketoglutarate extend lifespan.



Figure 6.2. The *C. elegans* NAD salvage pathway. Malate may be increasing NAD through the indirect upregulation of pnc-1.

Although increased NAD<sup>+</sup> levels are important for lifespan extension, the assays used for NAD<sup>+</sup> quantification in *C. elegans* are difficult. Moreover, when assays optimized for mammalian cell culture or tissues are changed and utilized with *C. elegans*, the possibility of errors in the results are increased. The main reason for this is that *C. elegans* possess a hard cuticle that may be incompletely disrupted when performing assays to release small molecule metabolites such as NAD<sup>+</sup>. Therefore, the results may be difficult to replicate. Being that *C. elegans* have become a popular model for aging, the need for nematode specific protocols is

necessary for accurate and reproducible results. A recent study provided evidence that altered  $NAD^+$  homeostasis and mitochondrial dysfunction accompany age-related decline using a novel, non-invasive, resonance-based, *in vivo*  $NAD^+$  assay to monitor  $NAD^+$  concentrations in the human brain [9]. This non-invasive method could be adapted for use on *C. elegans* to follow  $NAD^+$  homeostasis throughout their lifespan. Further, this method could more accurately verify if addition of metabolites, such as malate, are increasing  $NAD^+$  levels in long-lived worms.

### 6.4 Mitochondrial membrane potential and aging

The pumping of protons by the electron transport chain together with phosphate-proton symporters in the inner mitochondrial membrane creates a mitochondrial membrane potential (MMP) across the inner membrane. Decreased MMP has been shown to increase lifespan in C. elegans [10] and yeast [11]. This is not completely intuitive as the magnitude of the MMP is directly proportional to the amount of ATP that can be made by ATP synthase. However, a high MMP also increases ROS production and this ROS production, not ATP levels, may limit lifespan. Many long-lived mutants and RNAi knockdown of genes that are associated with lifespan extension exhibit a lower MMP when compared to wild-type nematodes. Diminished MMP of DAF-2 mutants is reliant on DAF-16, suggesting that DAF-16 is essential for lifespan regulation and mitochondrial energy homeostasis. Additionally, studies show that protection by mitochondrial uncoupling against neuronal excitotoxicity is dependent on the increased phosphorylation state of AMPK [10]. We showed in Chapter 3 that C. elegans longevity by malate supplementation is dependent upon AMPK and DAF-16 activation. Malate also increased oxygen consumption, decreased ATP, and was associated with a decline in MMP. Therefore, malate may act as a mild mitochondrial uncoupler, leading to the activation of DAF-16 by AMPK stimulating increased longevity. Although the use of TMRE and TMRM are common

assays used to quantify MMP in *C. elegans*, results are challenging to reproduce since conditions of animal culture vary considerably in the literature. One way to follow up and verify the effects of metabolites on MMP is to use multiple types of assays that are developed specifically for worms, such as the recently developed assay that incorporates the fluorescent cationic, lipophilic carbocyanine dye, DiSC3(3) [12]. DiSC3(3) is a membrane potential sensitive dye used for examining *in vivo* changes in MMP and exhibits fluorescence fluctuations upon membrane hyperpolarization (when the matrix space of the mitochondrion becomes more negative). Multiple techniques and *C. elegans* specific assays will improve reproducibility of the results.

#### 6.5 Mitohormesis and alternate mechanisms of metabolite-mediated longevity

Small deviations in cellular metabolism such as through metabolite supplementation can activate multiple stress response pathways and upregulate genes associated with longevity such as HSF-1, SKN-1, and heat shock proteins. In Chapters 4 we investigate the role of amino acids in lifespan extension and identify that many amino acids are acting as hormetics and a few as mitohormetics, such as tryptophan and proline. To answer some questions left from Chapter 1, we also found that alpha-ketoglutarate supplementation upregulates HSF-1 and the ER stress response in GFP reporter strains of worms. Most of the amino acids that extended lifespan the greatest: proline, arginine, histidine, glutamine, and glutamate, are catabolized through glutamate into alpha-ketoglutarate in the TCA cycle. It was recently shown that alpha-ketoglutarate greatly extends lifespan of *C. elegans* by inhibiting ATP synthase and TOR [13]. Citrate also activates an ER stress reporter, however, no lifespan extension was seen when citrate was added to worm medium. GFP reporter strains can be dim and heat shock proteins are only one part of the hormesis story. Understanding the effect of these metabolites on the ROS defense enzymes (SOD, catalase) is necessary and can be achieved by western blot analysis or enzymatic assays

specific for catalase and SOD. Monitoring ROS levels in TCA cycle treated young and old worms would allow for a better understanding of how the mitochondria is affected and if homeostasis is being influenced.

Although we showed an important role for the glyoxylate shunt and malate dismutation in malate-mediated lifespan extension in *C. elegans*, malate treatment has been shown to be beneficial in mammals as well. Therefore, many of the protective effects of malate treatment seem to be conserved from nematodes to mammals. Since fumarate, malate, succinate, alphaketoglutarate, isocitrate, and oxaloacetate extend lifespan in *C. elegans* through a mechanism similar to calorie restriction, an anaplerotic cocktail of these compounds may be useful for the treatment of human aging-associated disorders.

#### 6.6 Amino acids function through diverse mechanisms to extend lifespan

Amino acids can be deaminated into keto acids and then directly or indirectly fed into the TCA cycle. In *C. elegans*, the mitohormetic effect of proline supplementation extended lifespan [14] and knockdown of the enzyme that catabolizes tryptophan also led to lifespan extension [15]. Feeding mice a diet high in branched chain amino acids led to increased mitochondrial biogenesis in muscle, decreased ROS production, and increased average lifespan of males [16]. Due to the incomplete knowledge of the effects of amino acids on longevity as well as the widespread use of amino acid and protein supplementation in the human diet we determined the effects of individual amino acid supplementation on *C. elegans* lifespan. In Chapter 4, we establish that individual amino acid supplementation increased the lifespan of *C. elegans* and increased stress resistance with serine, proline, and tryptophan showing the greatest effects. Perhaps these amino acids are transported into the gut at a faster rate and therefore act as quick anaplerotics for the TCA cycle intermediates. Because so little is known about many of the amino acids, especially serine, future work should aim at investigating how these metabolites contribute to longevity in more complex models.

Of the 20 amino acids, serine and proline extended lifespan to the largest extent. Proline was recently found to be mitohormetic in *C. elegans* and our data confirms this finding. In Chapter 4, we show that the well-studied longevity pathways including DAF-16, SKN-1, AAK-2, SIR-2.1, GCN-2, heat shock, autophagy, calorie restriction, and inhibition of TOR signaling are involved in these protective effects. These different longevity pathways may converge to decrease the rate of translation by the ribosome for lifespan extension. In addition, cysteine and tryptophan-induced lifespan extension were independent of SKN-1, so supplementation with these amino acids did not likely alter mitochondrial metabolism to increase ROS production.



Figure 6.3. Entry of amino acids into the TCA cycle.

As discussed in Chapter 4, the pathways involved with lifespan extension vary from one amino acid to the next, but the DAF-16 and AMP kinase longevity pathways appeared to be activated by supplementation most, if not all, lifespan extending amino acids. Examples of other longevity pathways activated include, serine and histidine stimulating transcriptional activity of HIF-1, while other amino acids did not. Eight lifespan-extending amino acids increased the transcriptional activity of SKN-1, but not tryptophan, cysteine, or the lifespan-decreasing amino acids phenylalanine and asparagine. Proline has been previously shown to extend the lifespan of worms through mitohormesis and it showed the greatest lifespan extension of all the amino acids. Another mechanism of lifespan extension observed with proline supplementation may be FOXO activation of glutamine synthetase, which inhibits TOR signaling by blocking its lysosomal translocation and stimulates autophagy to recycle cellular components [17]. Inhibition of TOR activity through upregulation of glutamine synthetase expression may also explain how alpha-ketoglutarate, glutamine, arginine, and histidine influence lifespan. Proline can be catabolized to glutamate through proline dehydrogenase and 1-pyrroline-s-carboxylate dehydrogenase. Prior studies show that an increase in proline dehydrogenase increases mitochondrial ROS production, which activates stress signaling genes to extend lifespan. Perhaps, the impressive lifespan extending ability of proline is due to a combination of mitohormesis and inhibition of TOR signaling. Interesting, plants exposed to various stressful conditions accumulate abundant proline reserves. Proline acts as a metal chelator and overproduction of proline supports osmotic balance and prevents oxidative damage in plant cells [18]. Similarly, this same trend of proline accumulation is seen in E. coli when undergoing hypertonic stress [19]. Therefore, additional proline may protect C. elegans from protein misfolding during normal aging and during times of stress. Future research should aim to

identify a role for proline in protecting nematodes from osmotic imbalance. Additionally, proline precursors have been shown to sustain collagen synthesis in mammals [20]. Proline is hydroxylated into collagen, which is necessary for the development and maintenance of the exoskeleton (cuticle) in *C. elegans* [21] and collagen remodeling is required for longevity in *C. elegans* [22]. Therefore, proline may not only be protecting through mitohormesis, chelation, and osmotic regulation, but it may also contribute to collagen sparing and synthesis in aged worms, reducing the rate of cuticle breakdown.

Of the top lifespan extending amino acids, perhaps the least is known about how serine levels affect signaling pathways in mammals. In Chapter 4 we found serine among the top amino acids to extend lifespan and the lifespan extension required HIF-1, DAF-16, SKN-1, and inhibition of TOR signaling, which, like proline, may converge to decrease the rate of translation by the ribosome for lifespan extension. In human endothelial cells serine acts as an antioxidant and cytoprotectant through upregulation of Nrf2 and heme oxygenase-1 [23]. Serine is a precursor for tryptophan, glycine, cysteine, and pyruvate, which all demonstrate lifespan extending capabilities in C. elegans. In tumors, HIF-1 activation increases glycolysis, including an increase in pyruvate production [24]. Perhaps serine addition acts on HIF-1 to increase pyruvate levels resulting in TCA cycle anaplerosis in aging worms. Serine is also an essential building block of phospholipids, such as phosphatidylserine, and therefore necessary for cellular membrane composition. The phospholipid cardiolipin accounts for 20% of mitochondrial phospholipids and deterioration of cardiolipin is associated with age-related disease and decline. Serine supplementation may increase phosphatidylserine synthesis and participate in cardiolipin sparing. Quantifying phosphatidylserine and cardiolipin in serine treated worms and isolated mitochondria would elucidate any role for serine supplementation in phospholipid metabolism.

Interestingly, in human endothelial cells, serine acts as an antioxidant and cytoprotectant by increasing expression of Nrf2, its transcriptional target HO-1, and NO. Being that both histidine and serine were tested at 10 mM concentrations (while others were tested at 1 or 5 mM concentrations), homeostatic dysregulation could also explain why these two metabolites, but not the others, induced HIF-1 activity. Careful consideration should be taken when using GFP reporter gene fusion animals. Multiple assays should be utilized to verify findings to make certain that results are reproducible under all growth conditions. Amino acid supplementation in liquid culture is susceptible to bacterial and fungal contamination, which is only sometimes readily detectable. Therefore, any results should be explored with uncertainty and verified by multiple techniques and labs.

As mentioned in Chapter 1, histidine is a zinc and nickel chelator that protects against metal toxicity in *C. elegans* [25] and human astrocytes [26]. Cobalt-induced HIF-1 expression is inhibited by histidine in cultured mammalian cells [27], yet HIF-1 activation has been shown to be regulated by the conversion of histidine to histamine through histidine decarboxylase expression under hypoxic conditions [28]. Future research should identify if histamine, histidine analogs, or histidine breakdown products, such as urocanic acid, increase HIF-1 expression. Unlike histidine, N-acetyl-histidine and histidine methylester are cell permeable and both were slightly more effective than histidine at increasing lifespan when supplemented at a low concentration. These results suggest that the rate of amino acid absorption by the intestine may be a limiting factor in lifespan extension.

Another significant finding from my research is that supplementation with tryptophan, nicotinamide, quinolinic acid, nicotinic acid, or its isomer picolinic acid resulted in the activation of both the mitochondrial unfolded protein and the ER stress response pathways, while NAD<sup>+</sup>

addition induced only the ER stress response. Although there is no obvious homolog for the first gene in the pathway for quinolinic acid conversion to  $NAD^+$  in *C. elegans*, knockdown of the  $NAD^+$  salvage pathway is not lethal to worms indicating that other genes may be involved in tryptophan catabolism. As mentioned above, *in vivo* quantification of  $NAD^+$  in tryptophan treated worms could directly answer if tryptophan alone or its breakdown products are responsible for increasing  $NAD^+$  levels.  $NAD^+$  precursors and tryptophan can also protect cells by inducing an ER stress response and a mitochondrial unfolded protein response. Picolinic acid is a strong metal chelator and it will be important to determine if the protective effects of picolinic acid are due to metal chelation or increased  $NAD^+$  levels.

Different amino acids are catabolized and enter the TCA cycle through separate intermediates. We did not find that the amino acids yielding the greatest effects on lifespan were degraded through one common catabolic pathway. We suggest that through anaplerosis, supplemented metabolites that increased lifespan may be catabolized by mitochondria to increase TCA cycle metabolite levels. The DAF-16/FOXO longevity pathway has been shown to be activated by increased TCA cycle metabolite levels [29]. As shown in Chapter 3, the TCA cycle appears to be a lifespan-extending metabolic pathway in *C. elegans*.

Future experiments will aim to develop an axenic medium that can be used to determine the effects of amino acid restriction on the lifespan of *C. elegans*. Currently used axenic medium appears to induce dietary restriction yielding long-lived worms. Future studies will also aim to determine the metabolic mechanisms through which amino acids activate SKN-1 activity and through which serine and histidine activate HIF-1. It should also be identified whether serine catabolism is required for serine-mediated lifespan extension, as serine can be converted to pyruvate, which extends lifespan. Since lifespan extension by serine is so robust, further research is warranted to identify the exact mechanistic details. Research should continue to focus on the individual signaling pathways by which amino acids affect health and lifespan. In our studies we focused on 1, 5, and 10 mM concentrations, but further research should examine concentrations below and above these parameters to identify a proper dose for amino acids that had little to no effect on lifespan. It is hoped that an optimal dose will be identified for each amino acid. Through the use of both amino acid supplementation and restriction, a diet may one day be developed that can significantly increase stress resistance and slow aging and the onset of aging-associated disorders.

#### 6.7 Beta-hydroxybutyrate as an alternative energy source

Under standard dietary conditions, the human body uses glucose to fuel glycolysis, which is used as energy or stored as glycogen when present in excess. Glucose oxidation is used together with fatty acid and amino acid oxidation for energy production. During times of starvation or restricted carbohydrate consumption when glycogen stores are reduced, triglycerides in adipose tissue are broken down into fatty acids and transported to peripheral tissues to be broken down by mitochondrial beta-oxidation into acetyl-CoA for energy production through the TCA cycle. In the liver, fatty acids experience a different fate. There acetyl-CoA is converted into the ketone bodies acetoacetate and  $\beta$ HB, which are exported from the liver to other tissues as an alternative energy source. This is especially important for neurons, which are unable to catabolize fatty acids at an appreciable rate. The ketogenic diet is a high fat, low protein and low carbohydrate diet that mimics calorie restriction to provide the body with energy when glucose is not freely available. Many of the benefits produced by CR, especially at the mitochondrial level, can be attributed to the ketones generated by a low calorie state [29]. Like CR,  $\beta$ HB has shown some effectiveness in the protection against Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease-mediated neurodegeneration in animal models and human trials, but until now little was known about its effects on lifespan. Because  $\beta$ HB can feed into the TCA cycle, in Chapter 5 we determined if it can also extend lifespan in *C. elegans*.

We were the first to identify D- $\beta$ HB as a positive modulator of organismal longevity. We showed that administering  $\beta$ HB to *C. elegans* extended lifespan and delayed proteotoxicity and glucose toxicity in a SIR-2.1 and AMPK-dependent manner that also required the stress-responsive transcription factors DAF-16 and SKN-1. The mammalian SKN-1 homolog Nrf2 has been shown to play a limited role in mitochondrial biogenesis in some tissues. We also found that  $\beta$ HB did not extend lifespan in *eat-2* pharyngeal pumping mutants and therefore acts as a dietary restriction mimetic. An important finding in Chapter 5 is that D- $\beta$ HB-mediated lifespan extension required SKN-1 and its transcriptional target F55E10.6, a short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase with  $\beta$ HB dehydrogenase activity, although inhibition of HDACS HDA-2 and HDA-3 were also required for the increased longevity.  $\beta$ HB-induced lifespan extension was partially blocked in ETC complex I mutant worms and was unaffected in mitochondrial ETC complex II mutant worms. This suggests that the lifespan extension is driven partly by mitochondrial metabolism-dependent effects, specifically though NAD(H) metabolism.

Multiple physiological conditions are associated with a reduction in the cellular NADH/NAD<sup>+</sup> ratio. As discussed in Chapter 1, CR decreases the NADH/NAD<sup>+</sup> in yeast, which activates Sir2 (NADH is a competitive inhibitor of Sir2), resulting in an increase in lifespan [30]. Another situation where a decline in NADH is seen is during the use of metformin, a drug prescribed for the treatment of Type II diabetes, which accompanies increased SIRT1 activity [31]. Activation of SIRT1 by metformin was associated with lowered blood glucose and recovered insulin sensitivity.





Like CR, the ketogenic diet reduces the NADH/NAD<sup>+</sup> ratio by boosting mitochondrial respiration through increased NADH oxidation [32]. So similar are the affects seen during CR and the administration of  $\beta$ HB (or the ketogenic diet) that some researchers speculate that CR may be beneficial at least in part through increasing ketone levels, which act as HDAC inhibitors and increase expression of stress response genes. Not only do both CR and the ketogenic diet extend lifespan, reduce the NADH/NAD<sup>+</sup> ratio, and activate SIRT1 [33], they are associated with a reduction in ROS production [29]. Both CR and the ketogenic induce mitochondrial biogenesis, which partially compensates for the decline in ATP observed during aging and dysfunction [34]. Prior to the irreversible conversion of acetoacetate to acetone, acetoacetate and  $\beta$ HB exist in a reversible equilibrium. So, in theory, administration of acetoacetate to *C. elegans* 

would increase that NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio and extend lifespan. Unfortunately, acetoacetate is quickly decarboxylated and is very unstable, making its use as a supplement difficult.

In Chapter 5 we propose two overlapping pathways for lifespan extension mediated by  $\beta$ HB supplementation as shown in Figure 4. In the first,  $\beta$ HB directly inhibits HDACs to increase histone acetylation leading to DAF-16/FOXO transcription and activation. The second proposed protective pathway involves mitochondrial metabolism of  $\beta$ HB, leading to increased citric acid cycle metabolites and electron transport chain (ETC) activity, increased reactive oxygen species production, and activation of the SKN-1 antioxidant response pathway.



Figure 6.5. Proposed mechanisms of D- βHB mediated lifespan extension in C. elegans.

In Chapter 5 we also showed that  $\beta$ HB increased thermotolerance and delayed A $\beta$ induced paralysis and decreased alpha-synuclein aggregation in *C. elegans* models of human disease. Although we show compelling evidence for the use of D- $\beta$ HB as a prophylactic for disease in nematode models, questions remain. For example, are the same signaling pathways required for longevity also required for  $\beta$ HB-mediated protection in the *C. elegans* models of amyloid beta and alpha-synuclein toxicity? Future experiments will elucidate the molecular mechanisms responsible for the protective effects of  $\beta$ HB and this knowledge will allow for a broader use of D- $\beta$ HB as a therapy for aging-related disorders.

#### 6.8 Metabolites that delay aging

In order to discover metabolic pathways that delay aging, the effects of large sets of metabolites on lifespan were investigated. *C. elegans* share almost all metabolic pathways with humans. We hypothesized that changes in mitochondrial metabolite levels could result in an increased lifespan and protection from proteotoxic stress. We have determined that the TCA cycle metabolites fumarate, malate, succinate, alpha-ketoglutarate, isocitrate, and oxaloacetate extended lifespan in *C. elegans*, while all of the amino acids except phenylalanine and aspartate extended lifespan at least to a small extent at one or more of the 3 concentrations tested with serine and proline showing the largest effects. We also found that the ketone body,  $\beta$ HB, extends lifespan in *C. elegans* and we determined the cytoprotective signaling pathways required for this effect. Figure 5 highlights the many pathways associated with longevity.

The major aim of this study was to understand the mechanisms by which natural metabolites influence the lifespan of *C. elegans*. From our studies we have identified many metabolites that can increase lifespan and prevent age-related decline.



Figure 6.6. The availability of nutrients and external stress roles in longevity.

# **6.9 References**

- 1. Evans, W.J., et al., Frailty and muscle metabolism dysregulation in the elderly. Biogerontology, 2010. 11(5): p. 527-36.
- 2. Kim, S.K., Common aging pathways in worms, flies, mice and humans. J Exp Biol, 2007. 210(Pt 9): p. 1607-12.
- Kamei, Y., et al., GABA metabolism pathway genes, UGA1 and GAD1, regulate replicative lifespan in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2011. 407(1): p. 185-90.
- 4. Tissenbaum, H.A. and L. Guarente, Increased dosage of a sir-2 gene extends lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature, 2001. 410(6825): p. 227-30.
- 5. Rafaeloff-Phail, R., et al., Biochemical regulation of mammalian AMP-activated protein kinase activity by NAD and NADH. J Biol Chem, 2004. 279(51): p. 52934-9.
- 6. Imai, S., Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase (Nampt): a link between NAD biology, metabolism, and diseases. Curr Pharm Des, 2009. 15(1): p. 20-8.
- 7. Vrablik, T.L., et al., Muscle type-specific responses to NAD+ salvage biosynthesis promote muscle function in Caenorhabditis elegans. Dev Biol, 2011. 349(2): p. 387-94.

- 8. Anderson, R.M., et al., Nicotinamide and PNC1 govern lifespan extension by calorie restriction in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Nature, 2003. 423(6936): p. 181-5.
- 9. Zhu, X.H., et al., In vivo NAD assay reveals the intracellular NAD contents and redox state in healthy human brain and their age dependences. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2015. 112(9): p. 2876-81.
- 10. Lemire, B.D., et al., C. elegans longevity pathways converge to decrease mitochondrial membrane potential. Mech Ageing Dev, 2009. 130(7): p. 461-5.
- 11. Miceli, M.V., et al., Loss of mitochondrial membrane potential triggers the retrograde response extending yeast replicative lifespan. Front Genet, 2011. 2: p. 102.
- Gaskova, D., A. DeCorby, and B.D. Lemire, DiS-C3(3) monitoring of in vivo mitochondrial membrane potential in C. elegans. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2007. 354(3): p. 814-9.
- 13. Chin, R.M., et al., The metabolite alpha-ketoglutarate extends lifespan by inhibiting ATP synthase and TOR. Nature, 2014. 510(7505): p. 397-401.
- Zarse, K., et al., Impaired insulin/IGF1 signaling extends life span by promoting mitochondrial L-proline catabolism to induce a transient ROS signal. Cell Metab, 2012. 15(4): p. 451-65.
- 15. van der Goot, A.T., et al., Delaying aging and the aging-associated decline in protein homeostasis by inhibition of tryptophan degradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2012. 109(37): p. 14912-7.
- 16. D'Antona, G., et al., Branched-chain amino acid supplementation promotes survival and supports cardiac and skeletal muscle mitochondrial biogenesis in middle-aged mice. Cell Metab, 2010. 12(4): p. 362-72.
- 17. van der Vos, K.E. and P.J. Coffer, Glutamine metabolism links growth factor signaling to the regulation of autophagy. Autophagy, 2012. 8(12): p. 1862-4.
- 18. Hayat, S., et al., Role of proline under changing environments: a review. Plant Signal Behav, 2012. 7(11): p. 1456-66.
- 19. Sleator, R.D. and C. Hill, Bacterial osmoadaptation: the role of osmolytes in bacterial stress and virulence. FEMS Microbiol Rev, 2002. 26(1): p. 49-71.
- 20. Barbul, A., Proline precursors to sustain Mammalian collagen synthesis. J Nutr, 2008. 138(10): p. 2021S-2024S.
- 21. Johnstone, I.L., Cuticle collagen genes. Expression in Caenorhabditis elegans. Trends Genet, 2000. 16(1): p. 21-7.
- 22. Ewald, C.Y., et al., Dauer-independent insulin/IGF-1-signalling implicates collagen remodelling in longevity. Nature, 2015. 519(7541): p. 97-101.
- 23. Maralani, M.N., A. Movahedian, and H. Javanmard Sh, Antioxidant and cytoprotective effects of L-Serine on human endothelial cells. Res Pharm Sci, 2012. 7(4): p. 209-15.
- 24. Denko, N.C., Hypoxia, HIF1 and glucose metabolism in the solid tumour. Nat Rev Cancer, 2008. 8(9): p. 705-13.
- 25. Murphy, J.T., et al., Histidine protects against zinc and nickel toxicity in Caenorhabditis elegans. PLoS Genet, 2011. 7(3): p. e1002013.
- 26. Ralph, D.M., et al., Histidine, cystine, glutamine, and threonine collectively protect astrocytes from the toxicity of zinc. Free Radic Biol Med, 2010. 49(4): p. 649-57.
- 27. Torii, S., et al., Inhibitory effect of extracellular histidine on cobalt-induced HIF-1alpha expression. J Biochem, 2011. 149(2): p. 171-6.

- 28. Jeong, H.J., et al., Activation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 regulates human histidine decarboxylase expression. Cell Mol Life Sci, 2009. 66(7): p. 1309-19.
- 29. Maalouf, M., J.M. Rho, and M.P. Mattson, The neuroprotective properties of calorie restriction, the ketogenic diet, and ketone bodies. Brain Res Rev, 2009. 59(2): p. 293-315.
- 30. Lin, S.J., et al., Calorie restriction extends yeast life span by lowering the level of NADH. Genes Dev, 2004. 18(1): p. 12-6.
- 31. Caton, P.W., et al., Metformin suppresses hepatic gluconeogenesis through induction of SIRT1 and GCN5. J Endocrinol, 2010. 205(1): p. 97-106.
- 32. Maalouf, M., et al., Ketones inhibit mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species production following glutamate excitotoxicity by increasing NADH oxidation. Neuroscience, 2007. 145(1): p. 256-64.
- 33. Scheibye-Knudsen, M., et al., A high-fat diet and NAD(+) activate Sirt1 to rescue premature aging in cockayne syndrome. Cell Metab, 2014. 20(5): p. 840-55.
- 34. Bough, K.J., et al., Mitochondrial biogenesis in the anticonvulsant mechanism of the ketogenic diet. Ann Neurol, 2006. 60(2): p. 223-35.

# CHAPTER 7

# APPENDICES

# 7.1 Aging journal

Dear Editors,

I am writing my dissertation to fulfill my requirements for a PhD. I would like to include the article published on 8/7/2014. Vol 6, No 8, pp 621-644. I am the first author of the article titled "D-beta-hydroxybutyrate extends lifespan in C. elegans." Many thanks for your time and help.

Best regards, Clare Edwards

Olga Krasnova Jan 31 (4 days ago) to me

Dear Clare, There are no objections for your request to include the AGING article in your PhD dissertation.

Best regards, Olga Krasnova Production editor

# 7.2 PLOS ONE

Dear Editors,

I am writing my dissertation to fulfill my requirements for a PhD. I would like to include the article published in the March 2013 edition of PLOS ONE. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058345. I am the first author of the article titled "Malate and Fumarate Extend Lifespan in Caenorhabditis elegans.

Many thanks for your time and help.

Best regards, Clare Edwards Ed Board Management to me Dear Ms Edwards,

Thank you for your message. PLOS ONE publishes all of the content in the articles under an open access license called "CC-BY." This license allows you to download, reuse, reprint, modify, distribute, and/or copy articles or images in PLOS journals, so long as the original creators are credited (e.g., including the article's citation and/or the image credit). Additional permissions are not required. You can read about our open access license here: http://www.plos.org/about/open-access/.

Thank you for your interest in PLOS ONE and for your continued support of the Open Access model. Please do not hesitate to be in touch with any additional questions.

Kind Regards,

Louisa Wallington Staff EO PLOS ONE

# 7.3 BMC Genetics

Regarding authorship, also on website:

Authors of articles published in BMC Genetics are the copyright holders of their articles and have granted to any third party, in advance and in perpetuity, the right to use, reproduce or disseminate the article, according to the BioMed Central copyright and license agreement.

# 7.4 IUCAC and IRB Approval

The invertebrate nematode, *C. elegans*, was used in this dissertation. Invertebrate animal models and are not protected by the Animal Welfare Act (AWA). Therefore, IUCAC and IRB approval are unnecessary.